THE IMPACT OF EXERCISE AND THERMAL TRAINING INTERVENTIONS ON THERMOREGULATORY AND CARDIOVASCULAR FUNCTION IN YOUNG AND POST-MENOPAUSAL FEMALES

THOMAS GEORGE BAILEY

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of Liverpool John Moores University for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

October 2014

Abstract

The female reproductive hormone oestrogen influences cardiovascular and thermoregulatory control. A dramatic decline in oestrogen during the menopause causes cardiovascular and thermoregulatory dysfunction resulting in hot flushes (HFs). HFs consist of feelings of intense heat with rapid increases in cutaneous vasodilation and sweating that severely affect quality of life and increase cardiovascular disease risk. Treatment using hormone replacement therapy for HFs is contraindicated in some symptomatic females meaning an alternative strategy is warranted. Exercise training may reduce HFs; however no study to date has examined the physiological mechanisms that cause changes in the frequency and severity of HFs following a period of exercise training. Exercise training is known to enhance thermoregulatory efficiency via an earlier core temperature onset for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating in pre-menopausal females. Exercise training is also known to positively impact vascular function in the conduit, cutaneous and cerebral vessels and thus can also decrease cardiovascular risk in symptomatic post-menopausal females. Heat acclimation interventions target the same thermoregulatory and cardiovascular physiological mechanisms, and may also be beneficial. The primary aim of this thesis was to (i) examine whether exercise training reduces objectively measured HFs via improving cardiovascular and thermoregulatory dysfunction in symptomatic post-menopausal females, and to (ii) assess the efficacy of an exercise-independent stimulus in improving thermoregulatory and cardiovascular function in pre-menopausal females.

Twenty-one symptomatic post-menopausal females completed a 16-week exercise training intervention (n=14, 52±4y, 29±6 kg/m²) or a no-exercise control intervention $(n=7, 52\pm6y, 30\pm7 \text{ kg/m}^2)$. Cardiorespiratory fitness (VO_{2peak}) and brachial artery endothelial function was assessed using flow-mediated dilation (FMD). Participants underwent a passive heat stress in a water-perfused suit (~48°C) to obtain core temperature thresholds and sensitivities for cutaneous vascular conductance (CVC) and sweat rate at two sites (chest and forearm). Middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv) was measured at rest and throughout the heat stress. All measurements were repeated following the intervention period. HFs reduced by 39 HF·wk (95% CI= 31, 47) following exercise training compared to no change in control. HF-severity reduced by 101 (AU) (95% CI= 80, 121) following exercise training compared to no change in control. VO_{2peak} and FMD improved (P<0.05), along with a lower core temperature following exercise training [0.14°C (95% CI=0.03, 0.20; P=0.04)]. Sweat rate and CVC body/core temperature thresholds occurred ~0.22°C earlier alongside an increase in sweating sensitivity, at both sites, following exercise training. Resting MCAv was 3.12 cm/s (95% CI, 1.20, 5.01; P=0.03) higher, with decreases in MCAv attenuated during heat stress, following exercise training.

HFs recorded in symptomatic females during the passive heat stress prior to and following the exercise training (*n*=9) or no-exercise control (*n*=6) intervention were used to assess changes in thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular responses during an acute HF. HFs were objectively identified and divided into eight equal segments, with each segment representing 12.5% of HF duration, for analysis. Exercise training decreased HF duration by 63s (95% CI, 14, 113; *P*=0.08) compared to a negligible decrease of 17s (95% CI, -43, 66) following control. Chest sweat rate decreased by 0.04 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.02, 0.06; *P*=0.01) during HFs after exercise training compared to no change in control (*P*>0.05). This was accompanied by a reduction in chest skin blood flow of 26 AU (95% CI,

21, 30; *P*=0.01) during HFs following exercise training compared to no change in control (*P*=0.10). MCAv was attenuated by 3.4 cm/s (95% CI, 0.7, 5.1; *P*<0.001) during a HF following exercise training compared to control [0.6 cm/s (95% CI, -0.7, 1.8; *P*=0.93)].

Eighteen pre-menopausal females (25±8y) were assigned to 3x30-min of cycling exercise (70% HR_{max}) or warm water immersion (42°C) to the level of the sternum for 8-weeks. FMD (*P*=0.003) and *VO*_{2peak} (*P*<0.001) improved following both interventions. Core body temperature reduced by 0.14°C (95% CI, 0.04, 0.23; *P*=0.004) following both interventions. Sweat rate mean body temperature thresholds at the chest and forearm occurred 0.10°C (95% CI=-0.14, 0.33, *P*<0.001) and 0.19°C (0.12, 0.23°C, *P*<0.001) earlier following the interventions, alongside an increase in sweat rate sensitivity of 1.18 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% CI= 0.68, 1.67; *P*<0.001) following water immersion compared to 0.28 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% CI= 0.23, 0.78) following exercise training. CVC core temperature thresholds occurred ~0.20°C earlier at the chest and forearm (*P*<0.001). Resting MCAv was 2.30 cm/s (95% CI=1.20, 3.34; *P*<0.001) higher, with decreases in MCAv attenuated during heat stress, following both interventions.

The findings from this thesis suggest that reductions in the frequency and severity of HFs with exercise training are mediated by improvements in thermoregulatory function, alongside cerebral, conduit and cutaneous adaptation. This coincided with objective reductions in HF severity following exercise training, with attenuation in the physiological perturbations observed during an acute HF. Consequently, interventions that target thermoregulatory function may be useful in reducing post-menopausal HFs. In keeping with the exercise mediated physiological changes, warm water immersion training also elicits similar favourable thermoregulatory, conduit- and cerebrovascular adaptations to a period of moderate intensity exercise training in pre-menopausal females. Immersion therapy may therefore be applicable to HF-symptomatic post-menopausal females.

Acknowledgements

I would very much like to express my thanks to my Director of Studies, Dr Helen Jones. Without you, this would have not been possible. If Carlsberg, or better still Cristal, did supervisors...you most definitely would be it. Your support, friendship, motivation and ability to guide me through some challenging times is a relationship I will take with me. Whether Smeagol or Gollum, escorting me to weddings, feeding me, or replacing my gym shorts, you will always be a true friend. I will never forget this adventure we shared together. Importantly, you have inspired me into a research career. I could go on, and on, but you would penalise me, again, for waffling.

I am thankful to my co-supervisor, Dr David Low (Dave Bloke). Thanks for sharing your knowledge, expertise, and especially your humour. I never imagined I'd have a co-supervisor that enjoyed a (bad!) joke as much as me. To Professor Tim Cable, your enthusiasm, advice and ability to provide a far broader perspective than I could have imagined has been truly valued. Despite the department's loss of your invaluable guidance and drive, their loss has been completely my gain. I know in years to come, I will maintain both a professional and personal relationship with all three of you, and I will endeavour to work on reducing my current 'welding' nature.

A special thank you to Louise Coyne and George Savage; thanks for always being one step ahead of all of us.

I would like to express a huge appreciation to the Primary Care Trust and the Liverpool Women's Hospital for their support, and funding, in this research project. Special thanks to Mr Nabil Aziz and Ms Kathie Cooke for their expertise, advice and support with recruitment. To my exercise family; the females that gave up their time and gave 100% even in the hardest moments, I am forever grateful; quite simply, this thesis would not have been possible without you. I enjoyed getting to know all of you during our sessions together, and will miss the laughs, and lessons, that you gave me.

To my parents, congratulations, I have finally completed my formal education and will (if all goes to plan) be employed, phew! Words cannot express my gratitude for your constant love and support. Your gift to always put me first, your encouragement, motivation, strength, and belief in my own ability has helped me through some difficult times. You have instilled in me life values (and lessons!) that I will take away with me, always. I hope, in time, I can repay the huge debt (for the record I mean emotional here) I owe you both. My most heartfelt love to the both of you, always.

To my current postgrads, and those that are gone but by no means forgotten (mainly because I still see all of you!), I owe a big thank you. We are in this together, and I have taken far more from your friendships and support than I thought I could have asked for. I am sad to leave the postgrad community behind. I will miss the tea breaks, awkward birthdays, the laughs and of course, the cake.

And to Kasia, my Polski, my best friend, no words will ever do you justice. I hope one day to repay the amount of faith and unconditional love that you have given me, I am truly blessed to have you. Thanks for believing in me, talking complete nonsense with me, and showing me that there is far more to life than I would ever have known without you. I very much look forward to our next adventure(s) together.

Declaration

I declare that the work contained within this thesis is entirely my own.

Submitted manuscripts directly based on the work contained within this thesis

Bailey, T.G., Cable, N.T., Miller, G., Sprung, V.S., Low, D.A. & Jones, H. Warm water immersion training induces similar thermoregulatory and cerebrovascular responses to exercise training in young females. *Under Review. Medicine and Science in Sport and Exercise, July 2014.*

Other publications completed by the candidate during PhD tenure

Bailey, T.G., Birk, G.K., Cable, N.T., Atkinson, G., Green, D.J., Jones, H. & Thijssen, D.H. (2012). Remote ischemic preconditioning prevents reduction in brachial artery flowmediated dilation after strenuous exercise. *American Journal of Physiology, Heart and Circulatory Physiology, 303(5),* H533-8.

Bailey, T.G., Jones, H., Gregson, W., Atkinson, G., Cable, N.T. & Thijssen, D.H. (2012). Effect of ischemic preconditioning on lactate accumulation and running performance. *Medicine and Science in Sport and Exercise*, 44(11), 2084-9.

Jones, H., Hopkins, N., **Bailey, T.G.,** Green, D.J., Cable, N.T. & Thijssen, D.H. (2014). Sevenday remote ischemic preconditioning improves local and systemic endothelial function and microcirculation in health humans. *American Journal of Hypertension, 27(7),* 918-25. Jones, H., Nyakayiru, J., **Bailey, T.G.,** Sprung, V.S., Hopkins, N., Cable, N.T., Green, D.J. & Thijssen, D.H. Impact of 8 weeks of repeated ischemic preconditioning on brachial artery and cutaneous microcirculatory function in healthy males *European Journal of Preventive Cardiology*, In Press.

Oral communications

Bailey, T.G., Low, D.A., Aziz, N., Cable, N.T. & Jones, H. Exercise training reduces the frequency of menopausal hot flushes by improving thermoregulatory control. European College of Sport Science. Amsterdam, Netherlands, 2014.

Low, D.A., **Bailey, T.G.,** Cable, N.T., Miller, G., Sprung, V.S. & Jones, H. Warm water immersion training induces similar thermoregulatory and cerebrovascular responses to exercise training in young females. European College of Sport Science. Amsterdam, Netherlands, 2014.

Low, D.A., **Bailey, T.G.** & Jones, H. Thermoregulatory responses to heat stress and hypoxia. Experimental Biology. San Diego, USA, April 2014.

Jones, H., Hopkins, N.D., **Bailey, T.G.,** Green, D.J., Cable, N.T. & Thijssen, D.H. 7 days (remote) ischemic preconditioning improves local and systemic endothelial function and microcirculation in healthy humans. European College of Sport Science. Barcelona, Spain, July 2013.

Bailey, T.G., Low, D.A., Aziz, N., Cable, N.T. & Jones, H. Does exercise training reduce menopausal hot flushes? Faculty of Science Postgraduate Research Conference. Liverpool, UK, June 2013.

Bailey, T.G., Cable, N.T., Gregson, W., Atkinson, G., Green, D.J., Jones, H. & Thijssen, D.H. Are the beneficial effects of ischemic preconditioning on performance related to lactate accumulation or vascular function? European College of Sport Science. Bruges, Belgium, July 2012.

Bailey, T.G., Birk, G., Cable, N.T., Gregson, W., Atkinson, G., Green, D.J., Jones, H. & Thijssen, D.H. The acute effects of ischemic preconditioning on exercise performance and endothelial function. International Convention on Science, Education and Medicine in Sport. Glasgow, UK, July 2012.

Poster communications

Bailey, T.G., Atkinson, P., Atkinson, G., Jones, H., Drawer, S. & Thijssen, D.H. The acute effect of ischemic preconditioning on lactate accumulation and endothelial function. Faculty of Science Postgraduate Research Conference. Liverpool, UK, June 2012.

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION
1.1 Aims6
1.2 Objectives
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW
2.1 Menstrual cycle9
2.2 Thermoregulation10
2.2.1 The skin
2.2.1.1 Neural control of skin blood flow14
2.2.1.2 Local control of skin blood flow17
2.2.2 Sweating19
2.2.2.1 Neural control of sweat rate19
2.2.2.2 Local control of sweat rate21
2.2.4 Core body temperature threshold and sensitivity
2.2.5 Reproductive hormones and temperature control23
2.2.6 Ageing and temperature control24
2.2.7 Exercise training and thermoregulatory adaptations in females
2.3 Conduit artery function28
2.3.1 Reproductive hormones and conduit artery function
2.3.2 Ageing and conduit function
2.3.4 Exercise training and conduit function
2.4 Cerebral Blood Flow
2.4.1. Cerebral blood flow and heat stress
2.4.2 Reproductive hormones and cerebral blood flow
2.4.3 Ageing and cerebral blood flow
2.4.4 Exercise training and cerebral blood flow
2.5 The Menopause
2.6 Menopausal hot flushes40
2.6.1. Thermoregulatory dysfunction and hot flushes41
2.6.2 Physiological changes during a hot flush44
2.6.2.1 Hot flushes and cardiovascular risk47
2.7 Hormone Replacement Therapy48
2.8 Exercise training and hot flushes50
2.8.1 Exercise training and thermoregulatory control in post-menopausal females .52
2.8.2 Exercise training and conduit function in post-menopausal females
2.8.3 Exercise training and cerebral blood flow in post-menopausal females55

Contents

2.8.4 Exercise training and body composition in post-menopausal females	56
2.9 Summary	57
CHAPTER 3: GENERAL METHODS	58
3.1 Participants	59
3.2 Anthropometric Measurements	59
3.3 Vascular Function	60
3.3.1 Brachial Artery Flow-Mediated Vasodilation	60
3.3.2 Brachial artery diameter and blood flow analysis	61
3.4 Passive Heat Stress Challenge	63
3.5 Electrocardiogram	64
3.6 Beat-to-beat arterial blood pressure	67
3.6.1 Estimation of cardiac output and stroke volume	71
3.7 Middle cerebral blood velocity	73
3.8 Cerebrovascular conductance	80
3.9 The partial pressure of end-tidal carbon dioxide $(P_{ET}CO_2)$	80
3.10 Core body temperature	81
3.11 Mean skin temperature	82
3.12 Mean body temperature	83
3.13 Local sweat rate	84
3.13.1 Sweating threshold and sensitivity	85
3.14 Skin blood flow	86
3.14.1 Cutaneous vascular conductance	88
3.14.2 Local maximal skin blood flow	88
3.14.3 Skin blood flow threshold and sensitivity	89
3.15 Cardiorespiratory fitness (VO _{2peak})	91
3.15.1 Bruce protocol	92
3.15.2 Modified Bruce protocol	92
3.16 Statistical Analysis	92
CHAPTER 4: EXERCISE TRAINING REDUCES THE FREQUENCY OF MENOPAUSAL HOT FLUSHES BY IMPROVING THERMOREGULATORY CONTROL	r 93
4.1 Introduction	94
4.2 Methods	96
4.2.1Participants	96
4.2.2 Research Study Design	96
4.2.3 Hot Flush Frequency and Severity Questionnaire	98
4.2.4 Supervised Exercise Training Intervention	98
4.2.5 Statistical Analysis	100

4.3 Results	101
4.3.1 Cardiorespiratory Fitness	101
4.3.2 Hot flush frequency and severity	101
4.3.3 Conduit brachial artery endothelial function	101
4.3.4 Haemodynamic and thermoregulatory measurements prior to hea	ating 103
4.3.4.1 Haemodynamics	103
4.3.4.2 Thermoregulatory	103
4.3.4.3 Cerebral Blood Flow	104
4.3.5 Haemodynamic and thermoregulatory responses during the heat schallenge	stress 106
4.3.5.2 Thermoregulatory	106
4.3.5.3 Sweat rate	106
4.3.5.4 Cutaneous blood flow	108
4.3.5.5 Cerebral blood flow	108
4.4 Discussion	112
CHAPTER 5: EXERCISE TRAINING ALTERS THE ACUTE PHYSIOLOGICAL RESPO OCCUR DURING MENOPAUSAL HOT FLUSHES	ONSES THAT 119
5.1 Introduction	120
5.2 Methods	122
5.2.1Participants	122
5.2.2 Research Study Design	122
5.2.3 Hot Flush Analysis	122
5.2.6 Statistical Analysis	124
5.3 Results	124
5.3.1 Hot flush duration	124
5.3.2 Haemodynamic responses during hot flushes	124
5.3.3 Thermoregulatory responses during hot flushes	128
5.3.3.1 Core body temperature responses during hot flushes	128
5.3.3.2 Skin blood flow responses during hot flushes	128
5.3.3.3 Sweat rate responses during hot flushes	131
5.3.4 Cerebral blood flow responses during hot flushes	134
5.4 Discussion	136
CHAPTER 6: WARM WATER IMMERSION TRAINING INDUCES SIMILAR THERMOREGULATORY AND CEREBROVASCULAR RESPONSES TO EXERCISE 1	FRAINING IN
6 1 Introduction	142 142
	143
0.2 IVIEUTOUS	140

6.2.1 Participants	146
6.2.2 Research Study Design	146
6.2.3 Training interventions	147
6.2.3.1 Exercise training programme	147
6.2.3.2 Water Immersion training programme	147
6.2.4 Statistical analysis	147
6.3 Results	149
6.3.1 Conduit brachial artery flow-mediated dilation	149
6.3.2 Cardiorespiratory Fitness	149
6.3.3 Resting baseline measurements.	149
6.3.3.1 Haemodynamics	149
6.3.3.2 Thermoregulatory	152
6.3.3.3 Cerebral Blood Flow	152
6.3.6 Responses during the heat stress challenge	154
6.3.6.2 Thermoregulatory	154
6.3.6.3 Sweat rate	154
6.3.6.4 Cutaneous blood flow	156
6.3.6.5 Cerebral blood flow	156
6.4 Discussion	159
CHAPTER 7: SYNTHESIS OF FINDINGS	166
7.1 Aims and objectives	167
7.2 Major findings	167
7.2.1 Exercise training reduces hot flushes in post-menopausal females	167
7.2.2 Exercise training reduces the physiological response during acute hot	flushes
7.2.3 Warm water immersion and exercise training in pre-menopausal fem	ales168
7.3 Implications	
7.3.1 Implications for hot flush treatment	
7.3.2 Implications for cardiovascular risk	
7.3.3 Implications for understanding the causal mechanisms of not flushes.	
7.3.4 Implications for Improving thermoregulatory control in females	
7.4 Methodological considerations and limitations	
7.5 Future direction	
7.5.1 Kandomised control trial	
7.5.2 Trigger of a not flush	
7.5.3 Sweat rate adaptation with exercise training	
CHAPTER 8: REFERENCES	

CHAPTER 9: APPENDECES	206	5
-----------------------	-----	---

Abbreviation	Title
ACh	Acetylcholine
	Analysis of Variance
	Arteriovenous Anastomoses
BMI	Body Mass Index
RP	Blood Pressure
CBF	Cerebral Blood Flow
CBVC	Cerebro-Vascular Conductance
CI	Confidence Interval
CVC	Cutaneous Vascular Conductance
CVD	Cardiovascular Disease
DBP	Diastolic Blood Pressure
DICOM	Digital Imaging and Communications in Medicine
EDHF	Endothelial Derived Hyperpolarising Factor
eNOS	Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase
FMD	Flow-Mediated Dilation
FSH	Follicle Stimulating Hormone
GnRH	Gonadotropin Releasing Hormone
HR	Heart Rate
HRR	Heart Rate Reserve
HDL	High Density Lipoprotein
HF(s)	Hot Flush(es)
ICA	Internal Carotid Artery
KNDv	Kisspeptin Neurokinin-B Dynorphin
LDF	Laser Doppler Flux
LDL	Low Density Lipoprotein
LH	
L-NAMF	N-nitro-I-arginine Methyl Ester
	N^{G} -monomethyl-l-arginine
ΜΔΡ	Mean Arterial Pressure
MCA	Middle Cerebral Artery
MCAv	Middle Cerebral Artery Velocity
MSNA	Muscle Sympathetic Nerve Activity
NPY	Neuropentide-Y
NO	Nitric Oxide
NOS	Nitric Oxide Synthase
P _a CO ₂	Partial Pressure of Arterial Carbon Dioxide
PCA	Posterior Cerebral Artery
PrtCO	End-tidal of Carbon Dioxide
ΡΟ/ΔΗ	Preontic Anterior Hypothalamus
RCT	Randomised Control Trial
RDF	Rating of Perceived Evertion
	Region of Interest
	Negion of Interest

List of abbreviations

ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
SBP	Systolic Blood Pressure
SD	Standard Deviation
sGC	Soluble Guanylyl Cyclase
SKBF	Skin Blood Flow
SR	Sweat Rate
SRAUC	Shear Rate Area Under the Curve
SSNA	Skin Sympathetic Nerve Activity
TCD	Transcranial Doppler
TRVP-1	Transient Receptor Vanilloid
VEGF	Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor
VO _{2peak}	Maximal Oxygen Consumption
WHI	Women's Health Initiative
WHO	World Health Organisation

List o	f Figures
--------	-----------

Figure	Heading	Page
2.1	Schematic representing the changes in anterior pituitary and ovarian	9
	hormones throughout the female menstrual cycle.	
2.2	Human thermoregulatory control	11
2.3	Sectional view of the skin	12
2.4	Summary of the mechanisms that contribute to reflex cutaneous active vasodilation	15
2.5	Schematic example of sweating and/or cutaneous vasodilation as a function of core body temperature	22
2.6	The arterial tree from conduit vessels through to capillaries	29
2.7	Brachial artery FMD in premenopausal females and across the menopausal transition into late post-menopause	32
2.8	Diagram of the main mechanisms responsible for control of cerebral blood flow	34
2.9	Relationship between oestrogen and reproductive phases	40
2.10	Maintenance of core body temperature	43
2.11	Changes during a hot flush in (A) forearm cutaneous vascular conductance at control and BTX treated sites (B) sweat rate at the sternum and forearm	46
2.12	Diagram summarising the potential physiological mechanisms causing hot flushes	47
3.1	Schematic representations of diameter and shear stress responses following cuff deflation, in response to a 5-min ischemic stimulus, during a flow-mediated dilation (FMD) assessment	60
3.2	Example of Doppler ultrasound of a brachial artery allowed automated calibration for arterial diameter on the B-mode image (A) and velocities (B) on the Doppler strip	62
3.3	Passive heat stress challenge using the water-perfused suit	64
3.4	Chart file of a real-time PowerLab trace during a passive heat stress challenge	65
3.5	(A) Finometer apparatus including finger cuff, fronted unit containing servo-controller, and a main unit containing the air pump and electronics. (B) Finger-cuff cross-sectional view	66
3.6	Diagram of flow modelling from measurements of arterial pressure	72
3.7	Schematic showing the components of the Doppler ultrasound probe and reflection and refraction of the ultrasound beam within the sample	74
3.8	Overview of the cerebral circulation including percentage of cerebral blood flow	74
3.9	Transcranial Doppler probe held in place using headband and strap	75
4.1	Consort diagram of the study participants	96
4.2	Schematic of study design including the progressive exercise training protocol	98
4.3	Mean body temperature threshold (T_b) for the onset of chest (A) and forearm (B) sweating. Sweat rate sensitivity (slope) at the chest (C) and forearm (D)	106

- 4.4 Mean core body temperature threshold values for onset of chest (A) and forearm (B) cutaneous vasodilation. CVC sensitivity at the chest (C) and 108 forearm (D)
- **4.5** Cerebrovascular conductance (CBVC) during passive heating pre (black circles) and post (clear circles) exercise (A) or no-exercise control (B) 110 training
- 5.1 Representative data of middle artery cerebral velocity (CBF), stroke volume (SV), cardiac output (Q), core temperature (T_{core}) chest arm 122 sweat rate (SR), chest and arm skin blood flow (LDF), and mean arterial pressure (MAP) from a participant during a hot flush
- **5.2** Hot flush duration (seconds) before and after (A) exercise training or (B) 124 no exercise control
- **5.3** Changes in chest skin blood flow during hot flushes before and after (A) 128 exercise training or (B) no exercise control
- 5.4 Changes in forearm skin blood flow during hot flushes before and after 129 (A) exercise training or (B) no exercise control
- **5.5** Changes in chest sweat rate during hot flushes before and after (A) 131 exercise training or (B) no exercise control
- **5.6** Changes in forearm sweat rate during hot flushes before and after (A) 132 exercise training or (B) no exercise control
- **5.7** Changes in cerebral blood flow during hot flushes before and after (A) 134 exercise training or (B) no exercise control
- 6.1 Consort-style flowchart regarding inclusion, randomisation and drop-out 146
- **6.2** Cardiorespiratory fitness (A; VO_{2peak}) and Flow mediated dilation (B; 148 FMD) before and after exercise and water training interventions.
- 6.3 Mean body temperature threshold (T_b) for the onset of chest (A) and forearm (B) sweating. Sweat rate sensitivity (slope) at the chest (C) and 153 forearm (D)
- 6.4 Mean core body temperature (T_c) threshold values for onset of chest (A) and forearm (B) cutaneous vasodilation. CVC sensitivity at the chest (C) 155 and forearm (D)
- 6.5 Cerebrovascular conductance (CBVC) during passive heating pre (black circles) and post (clear circles) exercise (A) or water immersion (B) 156 training

List of Tables

Table	Heading	Page
3.1	Typical patterns for the identification of cerebral arteries with 'normal' Circle of Willis anatomy	78
4.1	Baseline characteristics and changes in vascular function following exercise training or control	101
4.2	Resting baseline data before and after exercise training (<i>n</i> =14) or control (<i>n</i> =7)	104
4.3	Cerebrovascular responses to passive heat stress before and after 16 weeks of exercise training or no-exercise control	109
5.1	Haemodynamic and thermoregulatory responses during hot flushes before (pre) and after (post) exercise training	125
5.2	Haemodynamic and thermoregulatory responses during hot flushes before (pre) and after (post) the control intervention	126
6.1	Resting baseline data before and after exercise (<i>n</i> =9) or warm water immersion (<i>n</i> =9) training	149
6.2	Cerebrovascular responses to passive heat stress before and after 8 weeks of exercise or water immersion training	151

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Female reproductive hormones have a profound influence on nonreproductive organs and systems. The primary ovarian hormone oestrogen exerts a significant influence on the integrative mechanisms that regulate cardiovascular and thermoregulatory function (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014). Endogenous oestrogen is secreted cyclically during the female menstrual cycle and reduces core body temperature (Brooks et al., 1997, Charkoudian, 2003), enhances conduit artery and cutaneous vascular function (Hashimoto et al., 1995, Kawano et al., 1996, Williams et al., 2001, Charkoudian, 2001, Charkoudian and Johnson, 1997b) and brain blood flow (Krejza et al., 2004).

The onset of the female menopause occurs between the age of \sim 47-55 years and is characterised by a dramatic reduction in oestrogen causing dysfunction in the cardiovascular and thermoregulatory control systems (Freedman, 2001, Freedman, 2014b). The menopause is a time of life associated with increased cardiovascular disease risk e.g. atherosclerosis, thought to be largely due to the decline in oestrogen (Zaydun et al., 2006, Rexrode et al., 2003, Weinberg et al., 2006). Nevertheless, the major pathophysiological symptom of the menopause in ~70% of females is the occurrence of hot flushes (HFs) (Kronenberg, 1990). A HF is defined as the sudden and intense sensation of heat causing skin reddening, flushing and profuse sweating (Freedman, 2014a). The occurrence of HFs are likely linked to disruptions to core body temperature and dysfunctional thermoregulatory control that are evident during the menopausal transition (Kronenberg, 2010, Freedman, 2001, Freedman, 2014a, Freedman and Krell, 1999). Importantly, there is also evidence of higher cardiovascular risk in postmenopausal females who suffer from HFs compared to asymptomatic females (Bechlioulis et al., 2010, Bechlioulis et al., 2012, Thurston et al., 2008b).

Pharmacological treatment for HFs is usually hormone replacement therapy (HRT). Whilst effective in alleviating HFs (Maclennan et al., 2004, Utian et al., 2004), uptake of this treatment modality is poor due to concerns about increased risk of cardiovascular disease (Rossouw et al., 2002, Manson et al., 2003), breast cancer (Beral, 2003, Manson, 2014, Tworoger et al., 2005) and other contraindications including age, time since menopause and absence of ovaries (Rossouw et al., 2007, NICE, 2009, Ossewaarde et al., 2005). Clearly, alternative treatments are required but other pharmacological and nonpharmacological options are limited due to lack of evidence. Exercise training has recently been suggested as a lifestyle modification that reduces HFs in post-menopausal females (Daley et al., 2009). For example, a recent combined randomised control trial found a reduction in self-reported HFs following 6-months of unsupervised exercise training, alongside improvements in symptoms of depression and sleep quality (Luoto et al., 2012, Moilanen et al., 2012). Not all studies have reported reduced HFs following a period of exercise training (Sternfeld et al., 2014, Wilbur et al., 2005), which may be due to differences in exercise mode and prescription (i.e. walking, duration, intensity), and programme supervision. Improvement in the frequency and intensity of HFs with exercise training is difficult to elucidate, since no studies to date have reported the physiological adaptations that occur following exercise training interventions in post-menopausal females. Furthermore, published studies generally rely on subjective markers i.e. a selfreported HF diary, as the outcome measure. In addition, no previous research has investigated the potential physiological mechanisms by which exercise training can improve menopausal HFs or, in other words, the effect of an exercise training intervention on the thermoregulatory and cardiovascular dysfunction associated with menopausal HFs. Therefore *aim* 1 of this thesis was to determine whether improving

thermoregulatory control and vascular function with exercise training would alleviate post-menopausal HFs.

The acute physiological changes that occur during a HF are not only rapid in onset but can be extreme (e.g. ~80% change in cutaneous blood flow) and can last ~10 mins in severe cases (Kronenberg, 1990). Research investigating the acute thermoregulatory, cardiovascular and cerebrovascular changes that occur during a HF suggests a rapid onset of cutaneous vasodilation and sweating that is predominantly neurally mediated (Hubing et al., 2010, Low et al., 2010) and is followed by a reduction in core body temperature. Additionally, acute reductions (~5-30%) in brain blood flow and blood pressure are evident whilst heart rate increases (Lucas et al., 2013, Low et al., 2008a). No study to date has examined if these acute physiological changes are linked to objective HF severity or are responsive to interventions. Therefore *aim 2* of this thesis was to compare the acute thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular changes that occur during HFs following a period of exercise training in symptomatic post-menopausal females.

The impact of exercise training on thermoregulatory and cardiovascular control in premenopausal females is well reported (Ichinose et al., 2009, Kuwahara et al., 2005a, Kuwahara et al., 2005b, Armstrong et al., 2005). Cardiovascular and thermoregulatory adaptations may also be possible using other interventions that target the same physiological mechanisms. For example, repeated exposure to external passive heat stress over a short time-frame i.e. 10 days (e.g. resting in a hot and humid environment) induces thermoregulatory (Eichna et al., 1950, Fox et al., 1963a, Fox et al., 1963b, Shido et al., 1999, Armstrong and Kenney, 1993) and cardiovascular (Imamura et al., 2001, Kihara et al., 2002) adaptations. However a strong criticism of this technique is to induce the necessary changes in core body temperature is time consuming. More recently local warm water immersion training has shown improvements in cutaneous and conduit artery endothelial-dependent function (Carter et al., 2014a, Naylor et al., 2011). The effect of a whole-body, repeated, warm water immersion training programme on thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function is, to date, unknown. This may be important as targeting HFs with interventions (exercise or passive heat training) that improve thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular control may constitute a viable alternative to HRT in post-menopausal females. However, the physiological impact of exercise training and heat interventions, e.g. warm water immersion has not been directly compared. Therefore *aim 3* of this thesis was to compare the effects of an exercise training intervention with whole-body warm water immersion training in pre-menopausal females on thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function.

In summary, there is evidence that cardiovascular and thermoregulatory control is under direct influence from female reproductive hormones. Oestrogen has a cardio-protective effect on the female vasculature i.e. endothelial dysfunction evident at the onset of the menopause, whilst temperature control becomes dysfunctional. This reduction in oestrogen leads to the occurrence of HFs in post-menopausal females. Exercise training is a potential non-pharmacological treatment. Yet, the underlying physiological mechanisms that lead to reductions in HFs with exercise training, or other interventions that can improve thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function, are not yet understood. Therefore the overarching aim of this thesis is to explore the impact of exercise and thermal training interventions on thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function in young (pre) and post-menopausal females.

1.1 Aims

The aims of this thesis are to:

- Determine whether improving thermoregulatory control and (cerebro)vascular function with exercise training alleviate HFs in post-menopausal females compared to a no-exercise control group.
- Compare the acute physiological thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular changes that occur during HFs prior to and following a 16-week exercise intervention compared to a no-exercise control group.
- Compare the effects of an exercise training intervention with warm water immersion training in pre-menopausal females on thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function.

1.2 Objectives

The aims outlined above will be achieved through the following objectives:

In line with **Aim 1**:

- Engage symptomatic post-menopausal females in either a 16-week supervised moderate intensity aerobic exercise programme or a 16-week no-exercise control period.
- 2. Compare the effect of exercise training and no-exercise control on cardiorespiratory fitness and conduit artery endothelial function.
- 3. Compare the effects of exercise training and no-exercise control on subjective frequency and severity reports of HFs using a validated 7-day questionnaire.
- 4. Use a passive heat stress to directly assess the vascular and thermoregulatory adaptations in symptomatic post-menopausal females following a 16-week exercise programme vs. a no-exercise control.

In line with *Aim 2*:

- 5. Directly measure the physiological, vascular and thermoregulatory responses during a menopausal HF
- 6. Compare the effects of exercise training or no-exercise control interventions on the physiological perturbations that occur during a HF.

In line with *Aim 3*:

- 7. Engage pre-menopausal females in an 8-week moderate intensity aerobic cycling training or warm-water immersion training programme and compare thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular adaptations using a passive heat stress.
- Compare the effect of exercise training and warm water immersion training on cardio-respiratory fitness and conduit artery endothelial function following the 8week intervention period in pre-menopausal females.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Menstrual cycle

The female menstrual cycle comprises of the hypothalamus, the pituitary gland, the ovaries and the uterus that interact synergistically to cause cyclical hormonal changes that are essential for human reproduction. The cyclical variation in reproductive hormones begins at the age of menarche and ceases at the menopause. Each cycle typically lasts ~28 days, but ranges from 21-35 days. The menstrual cycle consists of three distinct phases (follicular, ovulatory and luteal) and the hormones follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH), luteinising hormone (LH), progesterone and oestrogens are stimulated and inhibited during the different phases (Figure 2.1).



Figure 2.1 Schematic representing the changes in anterior pituitary and ovarian hormones throughout the female menstrual cycle.

Gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) secreted by the hypothalamus controls the female menstrual cycle, and stimulates the release of FSH and LH from the anterior pituitary. Both FSH and LH stimulate the ovarian follicles to secrete progesterone and importantly oestrogens, with β -estradiol the most abundant. During the follicular phase, oestrogens secreted by ovarian follicles suppress the production of LH until a threshold is reached and a subsequent surge in LH is released to prepare the body for ovulation (Figure 2.1). During the luteal phase, FSH and LH cause the dominant follicle to transform

into the corpus luteum, which secretes progesterone. It is the surge in progesterone that induces the production of oestrogens in luteal phase. These hormones suppress the release of FSH and LH, resulting in atrophy of the corpus luteum and subsequently progesterone declines triggering menstruation.

The hormones involved in the menstrual cycle have also been shown to impact on other physiological mechanisms besides reproductive function. The cyclical changes in oestrogen and progesterone affect thermoregulatory control and cardiovascular function in females (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014). The focus of this literature review is to discuss the impact of female reproductive hormones, with a specific emphasis on oestrogen, on thermoregulatory, conduit and cerebrovascular function at rest and in response to exercise training.

2.2 Thermoregulation

The human body maintains core body temperature around a set point of ~37°C, orchestrated by changes in the generation and conservation of heat (metabolism, shivering and cutaneous vasoconstriction) and heat loss (cutaneous vasodilation and sweating) in response to a variety of internal and external stimuli. Early in the 20th century, the existence of a thermoregulatory centre within the hypothalamic region of the brain was identified (Kahn, 1904). It is now well established that the central control of thermoregulation is located in the preoptic/anterior hypothalamus (PO/AH) of the brain (Boulant, 2006, Boulant, 2000, Boulant, 1996), which is the primary site that contains both temperature-sensitive and temperature-insensitive neurons that interact to control core body temperature (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014, Boulant, 2006) Figure 2.2).

important for optimal core body temperature regulation in response to alterations to both internal and external environments. Thus, skin temperature afferent information will augment heat dissipation responses under heat stress and will also increase heat generation responses in cooler environments (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014). When the PO/AH neurons receive afferent signals above a threshold temperature there are proportional increases in the efferent responses of cutaneous vasodilation and sweating, alongside behavioural changes that promote heat loss and peripheral cooling (Boulant, 2006). Each of these responses is unique and is evoked at slightly different hypothalamic temperatures, known as the set-point and/or temperature threshold. With this in mind, the ultimate effectors of thermoregulatory responses to heat stress are the cutaneous blood vessels and sweat glands of the skin.



Figure 2.2 Human thermoregulatory control occurs via negative feedback. (A) Increases in internal and/or skin temperature are sensed by the Preoptic-anterior hypothalamus (PO/AH) that results in increased heat dissipation, via cutaneous vasodilation and sweating responses. This corrects the increase in temperature. (B) Decreased internal and/or skin temperature results in reflex decreases in heat dissipation (cutaneous vasoconstriction) and increased heat generation (shivering). This corrects the decreases in internal temperature. CNS = Central Nervous System. Minus signs (-) refer to the correction of the error signal by the appropriate efferent response. Adapted from Charkoudian (2003).

The skin is a vital component of human thermoregulation. The arterioles and venules of the cutaneous microcirculation represent two vital physiologically important areas in the skin, located in the dermis plexus in both superficial and deep skin layers (Kellogg, 2006). Most of the microvasculature is contained within the superficial papillary dermis 1-2mm below the epidermal surface (Figure 2.3), and consist of high-resistance terminal arterioles, papillary loops (true capillaries) and post-capillary venules.



Figure 2.3 Sectional of the skin (cutaneous membrane) and subcutaneous layer; consisting of a superficial, thin epidermis and a deep, thicker dermis. Deep to the skin is the subcutaneous layer, which attaches the dermis to the underlying organs and tissues. Smooth muscle, nerves and sweat glands are located in the dermis layer.

The papillary loops are located close to the dermal-epidermal junction, with this site maintaining a high thermal gradient due to its large surface area and high blood flow, acting as a major determinant for heat exchange (Rowell, 1974a, Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014). Blood flow through the papillary loops is controlled by highly

innervated arterioles that consist of a lining of endothelial cells that are encompassed by two layers of vascular smooth muscle cells. The upper and lower plexuses are located in both glabrous, or non-hairy, (plantar feet, palms and lips) and nonglabrous skin (most of the body surface including the limbs, torso and head), with arteriovenous anastomoses (AVAs) primarily found in glabrous skin (Johnson et al., 1986, Roddie, 2003). AVAs are extensively innervated by sympathetic adrenergic fibres (vasoconstrictor nerves) which control blood flow through the AVAs. An increase in sympathetic activity to the AVAs during mild-to-moderate cold stress causes vasoconstriction, whereas a reduction in sympathetic activity during heat stress causes a drop in vasoconstrictor tone that elevates skin blood flow. A transient reduction in sympathetic activity to the AVAs also mediates cold-induced vasodilation during a prolonged severe cold-stress (Roddie, 2003). Resting skin blood flow in normothermia, when cutaneous arterioles are under minimal neural tone, is approximately 250 mL·min (30 to 40 mL·min⁻¹·100g⁻¹ of skin) which results in a heat dissipation of approximately 80-90 Kcal-hour which is equal to metabolic heat production (Johnson, 1996).

A reduction in skin/core temperature, or if skin temperature is lower than core temperature, triggers a thermoregulatory reflex-mediated reduction in skin blood flow to conserve body heat, through enhanced arteriolar vasoconstrictor tone that enables an arteriolar vasoconstriction, and hence reduced skin blood flow. Equally, during heat exposure (when skin temperature rises above core temperature) or exercise-induced increases in body temperature, vasoconstrictor activity is reduced and active vasodilator tone to the cutaneous arterioles is engaged to trigger cutaneous vasodilation and subsequently sweat rate to promote evaporative heat loss and skin cooling (Johnson et al., 2014, Rowell, 1974b).

During whole-body heat stress, there is a steady increase in skin blood flow that correlates most closely with core body temperature (Taylor and Bishop, 1993), whilst the clearest role for skin temperature is that it affects the threshold for internal temperature at which skin blood flow begins to rise exponentially (see *2.2.4 core temperature threshold and sensitivity*) (Brengelmann et al., 1981, Farrell and Bishop, 1995). Clearly, at higher skin temperatures the internal threshold temperature for increasing skin blood flow (alongside sweating) is lowered such that thermoregulatory effector responses are initiated to stimulate heat loss earlier. Both local and reflex (neural) effectors contribute to changes in skin blood flow during environmental stress.

2.2.1.1 Neural control of skin blood flow.

Skin blood flow is controlled by both neurogenic (reflex) and local thermal mechanisms. In nonglabrous skin, neurogenic changes in the cutaneous circulation are unique in that they are mediated by dual sympathetic neural mechanisms (Kellogg et al., 2002), that are the primary effectors of thermoregulatory control. These consist of non-adrenergic vasoconstrictor nerves (as also found in glabrous skin) and the sympathetic active vasodilator system (Charkoudian, 2003, Johnson et al., 2014, Lewis and Pickering, 1931) (Figure 2.4). In contrast, the vasoconstrictor response with cooling is dependent on intact noradrenergic cutaneous active vasoconstrictor nerves. The mechanisms of (cold-induced) vasoconstriction have been reviewed extensively (Johnson et al., 2014, Johnson and Kellogg, 2010a) and are only included in this literature review in relation to their role in enhancing skin blood flow during heat stress.



Figure 2.4 Summary of the mechanisms that contribute to reflex cutaneous active vasodilation. The left panel displays a typical trace of the skin blood flow response to whole-body heating. The initial rise in skin blood flow is from the release of vasoconstrictor tone, with the subsequent rise attributed to active cutaneous vasodilation. The right panel displays a schematic of the current theory of active cutaneous vasodilation (Johnson *et al*, 2014).

Sympathetic vasoconstrictor nerves are tonically active in normothermic environments (Brengelmann et al., 1981). Subtle changes in the activity of this system during daily activities or ambient temperature are responsible for the maintenance of body temperature, with decreases in vasoconstrictor nerve activity during exposure to slightly warmer environments causing a passive vasodilation with relatively small changes in skin blood flow responsible for larger changes in heat dissipation (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014). This allows for a zone of thermoregulation that is controlled solely by changes in vasomotor tone. During heat stress the withdrawal of vasoconstrictor nerve activity is responsible for between 10-20% of cutaneous vasodilation (Brengelmann et al., 1981). In contrast, the sympathetic active vasodilator system is unique to human skin and does not demonstrate tonic activity, and is predominantly responsible (80-90%) for large increases in skin blood flow during hyperthermia, via active vasodilator nerve activation in the skin (Rowell, 1974b).

The mechanisms responsible for cutaneous active vasodilation are complex. Nevertheless, the initiation of active cutaneous vasodilation is by cholinergic nerves and co-transmitters (Johnson et al., 2014). The action of acetylcholine (ACh) on the mechanisms of cutaneous vasodilation are mostly apparent in effecting the initial vasodilator responses to whole body heating, but not in maintaining those responses during prolonged heat stress (Johnson et al., 2014, Kellogg, 2006, Kellogg et al., 1995). Kellogg et al. (1995) used Botulinum A, a toxin which prevents the release of ACh and its associated cotransmitters from cholinergic nerves (Dolly and Aoki, 2006), and established that cutaneous active vasodilation is abolished in the treated area during heat stress, yet the reflex noradrenergic vasoconstrictor responses to cooling effects were unchanged. In line with previous studies (Fox and Hilton, 1958, Roddie, 2003, Shastry et al., 2000) they also found that atropine treatment (ACh inhibitor) prior to whole-body heat stress delayed, and slightly attenuated the cutaneous active vasodilator response to heat stress (Kellogg et al., 1995). It thus appears that cutaneous active vasodilation is only partly mediated by ACh during the initial stages of heat stress, and ~80% of the vasodilatory response is mediated by cholinergic nerve co-transmitters (Johnson et al., 2014).

Shibasaki *et al.* (2002) postulated that ACh released from cholinergic nerves during heat stress causes vasodilation via muscarinic receptor mediated NO production. Kellogg *et al.* (1998) established that the increase in skin blood flow mediated by active cutaneous vasodilation during heat stress was significantly reduced by infusing the NOS inhibitor N^{G} -monomethyl-L-arginine (L-NMMA). The infusion of L-NMMA beyond cutaneous vasodilation during heat stress reduced forearm skin blood flow by ~30% (Shastry et al., 1998). It is widely accepted that 30-45% of the increases in skin blood flow during heat stress are mediated by nitric oxide synthase (NOS) and the generation of NO, as the

inhibition of NO and of soluble guanylyl cyclase (sGC) (a secondary messenger in mediating the effects of NO) attenuates cutaneous active vasodilation during thermal stress (Kellogg et al., 2011). The remainder of the cutaneous active vasodilator response to heat stress is presumed to be due to pathways that are independent of NO and secondary NO-dependent mechanisms (Johnson et al., 2014, Kellogg, 2006), such as vasoactive intestinal peptide, substance P, histamine and prostanoids (Bennett et al., 2003, Kellogg et al., 1995). These are summarised in Figure 2.4.

2.2.1.2 Local control of skin blood flow

In response to alterations in local skin temperature, cutaneous blood flow changes via local temperature-dependent mechanisms. The vasoconstrictor response to local cooling have been reviewed extensively (Hodges and Johnson, 2009), with neuropeptide-Y (NPY) and noradrenaline playing significant roles in the reflex vasoconstrictor response. Vasodilator mechanisms that underlie the cutaneous hyperaemic response to local heating of human skin are different than those involved in reflex cutaneous active vasodilation. The local control of skin blood flow does not require reflex innervation but includes locally mediated vasodilation dependent on the degree and speed of local skin warming (Johnson and Kellogg, 2010a), with a local skin temperature of ~42°C leading to maximal skin vasodilation (Black et al., 2008b, Johnson et al., 1986). The current understanding of the skin blood flow response to local heating includes complex interactions between neural components and locally produced chemical messengers (Johnson and Kellogg, 2010b). Local heating of nonglabrous skin results in a bi-phasic response, characterised by an early transient peak predominantly mediated by neural factors, followed by a brief nadir and a more prolonged secondary increase in skin blood flow to a plateau that is predominantly a result of locally produced chemical factors (Minson et al., 2001). Sustained heating at the plateau phase eventually results in a return of skin blood flow to resting levels despite the continuation of local heating highlighting that bio-availability of the local chemical factors involved in vasodilation are limited.

Minson *et al.* (2001) reported a 50% reduction in the initial peak response to local heating following the blockade of local nerve function using a topical anaesthetic cream. Interestingly, the blockade of all sensory afferent and sympathetic efferent activity proximal to the site of local heating had no effect on increases in skin blood flow, suggesting that the activation of local sensory nerves acting via an axon-reflex, and not a central perception of heat by the CNS, was required for cutaneous vasodilation. NO is known to play a role in the sensory nerve contribution to the axon reflex component of local heating, with L-NAME infusion blocking NOS and subsequently removing (Hodges et al., 2008) and/or delaying (Houghton et al., 2006) the axon reflex response. It was recently suggested that the NO component of the axon reflex is due to activation of transient receptor vanilloid (TRVP-1) channels that are located on free nerve endings of sensory skin fibres (Wong and Fieger, 2010), as TRVP-1 is known to be activated by, or increase the production of, NO (Lin et al., 2007, Vriens et al., 2009).

The prolonged plateau phase of local temperature-dependent vasodilation has been shown to be mediated by the local generation of NO, and is significantly attenuated by ~50% by pre-treating the warmed skin with the NOS-inhibitor L-NAME (Kellogg et al., 1999, Minson et al., 2001, Gooding et al., 2006). NO is thought to contribute ~60% to the longer plateau phase in local cutaneous vasodilation, with the remaining ~40% attributed to endothelial-derived hyperpolarising factor (EDHF) that causes vasodilation via hyperpolarisation of the vascular smooth muscle (Brunt and Minson, 2012).

2.2.2 Sweating

Sweating increases the dissipation of heat from the body when internal and/or skin temperature rises, with increases in skin blood flow necessary to initiate and increase sweating (Smith et al., 2013b). The evaporation of sweat from the eccrine sweat glands cools the skin such that heat dissipation can occur more effectively and efficiently at the skin surface. Eccrine sweat glands are distributed over nearly the entire body surface, with the number varying from 1.6 to 4 million, with sweat gland density associated with thermoregulation being greatest on the forehead, upper limbs, the trunk and lower limbs (Kondo et al., 1998, Sato and Dobson, 1970).

The structure of the eccrine sweat gland consists of a bulbous secretory coil leading to a duct, with the secretory coil located in the lower dermis with the duct extending through the dermal layer that opens directly onto the surface of the skin (Figure 2.3). The uncoiled dimension of the secretory portion of the gland is between 2-5mm in length and 30-50 μ m in diameter, whilst the secretory coil ranges from 1-8 x10⁻³ mm³ (Sato and Sato, 1983). The size of the sweat gland has been found to be important, with Sato and Sato (1983) establishing a positive correlation between the individual sweat gland size and maximal sweat gland sweat rate production. The identification of neural tracks in humans is somewhat challenging, meaning the exact neurological pathways that are responsible for sweating are not entirely understood.

2.2.2.1 Neural control of sweat rate

Efferent sympathetic cholinergic nerves innervate eccrine sweat glands to induce sweating, releasing ACh. ACh then binds to cholinergic muscarinic receptors at the sweat gland (Randall and Kimura, 1955, Torres et al., 1991). Increases in sweat rate occur

through a combination of increasing the number of sweat glands that are activated and increasing the amount of sweat released per gland (Randall, 1946, Kondo et al., 2001). The initial increase in sweat rate relates to a greater number of activated glands, with further elevations in the sweat rate response occurring through increases in gland secretion (Kondo et al., 2001), with average maximum sweat rate outputs ~1.4 L/hour in healthy individuals (Shibasaki et al., 2006).

The local and systemic administration of atropine (muscarinic-receptor agonist) abolishes sweating during heat stress, and also in response to the exogenous administration of ACh or its associated analogues. This strongly suggests that sweating primarily occurs via muscarinic receptor stimulation (Foster and Weiner, 1970, Kellogg et al., 1995, Kolka and Stephenson, 1987, MacIntyre et al., 1968). A number of possible co-transmitters e.g. vasoactive intestinal polypeptide, have been identified in and adjacent to cholinergic sudomotor nerve terminals (Spreca et al., 2000, Tainio et al., 1987, Yamashita et al., 1987), however the role of these peptides in modulating sweat rate remains unclear.

Lee and Mack (2006) reported that muscarinic-receptor mediated (pharmacologicallyinduced) sweating is reduced by NOS inhibition, supporting the suggestion that NO acts to augment local sweat gland activity. However, the authors concluded that they did not know whether NOS inhibitors acted by blocking an intrinsic NOS system within the eccrine sweat gland cells, or reduced NO production in adjacent tissues i.e. the vascular endothelium, that were dependent on skin blood flow. It is proposed that the impact of NOS inhibition on local sweat rate may depend on the existence of adequate sudomotor activity mediated by muscarinic-receptors during thermal stress (Welch et al., 2009). Consequently, NO may augment local sweat rate by directly influencing ACh release from
sympathetic sudomotor nerves and augment sweat gland production, although this is yet to be established.

2.2.2.2 Local control of sweat rate

Sweating responses, can be influenced by changes in skin and local temperature (Vanbeaumont and Bullard, 1965, Wingo et al., 2010, Nielsen and Nielsen, 1965). For example, changes in skin temperature can modify sweat rate, as evidenced by accentuated sweating with local skin heating (MacIntyre et al., 1968, Nadel et al., 1971, Ogawa, 1970), and attenuation with cooling (Bullard et al., 1967, Crawshaw et al., 1975, Nadel et al., 1971), despite increases in core body temperature and/or a stable whole body skin temperature. Additionally, reduced sweat rates are reported during limb ischemia where blood flow is severely reduced (MacIntyre et al., 1968, Collins et al., 1959).

Wingo *et al.*, (2010) recently established that decreases in skin blood flow and local skin temperature independently attenuate sweat rate relative to mean body temperature during whole-body heat stress. The precise mechanisms for this modulation have not been elucidated, but may relate to reductions in shear stress-mediated NO release inducing reduced sweating (Lee and Mack, 2006, Welch et al., 2009) secondary to skin blood flow. There may also be direct effects of decreased local temperature on sweat gland receptors or neurotransmitter release, or an indirect temperature lowering effect of reduced blood flow (Wingo et al., 2010).

2.2.4 Core body temperature threshold and sensitivity

Reflex control of skin blood flow and sweating (effectors) can be studied by evaluating the response as a function of body temperature, with factors that influence threshold and sensitivity of the effector responses providing insight into altered central and peripheral control mechanisms (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014, Shibasaki et al., 2006). A core body temperature threshold can be identified at which the onset of the effector response occurs, with the slope of the post-threshold relationship analysed to provide an index of sensitivity to increments in core body temperature (Figure 2.5).



Figure 2.5 Schematic example of cutaneous vasodilation (and/or sweating) as a function of core body temperature. As core temperature increases, a threshold is reached at which the heat dissipation mechanism begins to increase. The slope of the relationship beyond this threshold is referred to as the sensitivity. A rightward shift in the threshold and/or a decrease in the sensitivity will decrease the heat dissipation for a given core temperature. Vertical lines show the change in the amount of a given effector response caused by a shift in threshold or sensitivity (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014).

A rightward shift in the core temperature threshold and/or a decrease in sensitivity will decrease the amount of heat dissipation for a given core temperature resulting in a less efficient heat loss. Conversely, a shift to the left or increase in sensitivity will result in a

more efficient heat loss. Examples of factors that can modify the heat loss mechanisms of cutaneous vasodilation and sweating are exercise training (Ichinose et al., 2009, Ichinose-Kuwahara et al., 2010, Okazaki et al., 2002), heat acclimation (Armstrong et al., 2005, Lorenzo et al., 2010) ageing (Smith et al., 2013a, Holowatz and Kenney, 2010) and reproductive hormone status (Kuwahara et al., 2005a, Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014, Charkoudian et al., 1999).

2.2.5 Reproductive hormones and temperature control

The cyclical changes in oestrogen and progesterone during the menstrual cycle modify resting core body temperature with an increase of ~0.5°C, in the mid-luteal phase when progesterone and oestrogen are elevated compared with early-follicular when both hormones are low (Charkoudian and Johnson, 2000, Inoue et al., 2005). These alterations also cause a rightward shift in the core temperature threshold for both active cutaneous vasodilation and sweating in response to heat stress during the mid-luteal phase of the menstrual cycle (Charkoudian, 2010, Charkoudian and Johnson, 1997a, Inoue et al., 2005), but no differences in cutaneous vasodilation sensitivity or total sweating output (Inoue et al., 2005). This shift also occurs with exogenous progestins and oestrogens found in oral contraceptives (Stachenfeld et al., 2000, Charkoudian and Johnson, 1997b, Grucza et al., 1993, Houghton et al., 2005), and is consistent with a shift in the onset of reflex cutaneous vasodilation in response to an elevated core temperature during passive heating (Charkoudian and Johnson, 1997a) and acute exercise (Rogers and Baker, 1997). This shift also persists in the presence of local noradrenergic inhibition using bretylium highlighting a shift in the central (neural) control of the cutaneous active vasodilator system to higher internal temperatures with these hormones (Charkoudian and Johnson, 1997b, Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014). The sensitivity of cutaneous active vasodilation beyond the threshold appears to be unaltered by oestrogen with increasing internal body temperature during heat stress (Stephenson and Kolka, 1993). Conversely, rising oestrogen (but low progesterone) during the pre-ovulatory phase is characterised by a lower resting core body temperature and cutaneous and sweating thresholds at rest and during exercise (Stephenson and Kolka, 1999).

With regard to the specific effects of each hormone, oestrogen appears to have a decreasing effect on core body temperature and thermoregulatory thresholds whereas progesterone stimulates the opposite effect and promotes increases in core body temperature during the menstrual cycle (Charkoudian and Johnson, 2000), with the effects of progesterone appearing to dominate the effects of oestrogen when both are elevated (Stephenson and Kolka, 1985, Stephenson and Kolka, 1993, Kolka and Stephenson, 1989). In summary, female reproductive hormones have widespread influences on the control of thermoregulatory mechanisms, specifically affecting the cutaneous circulation, sweating responses and temperature control.

2.2.6 Ageing and temperature control

With human ageing, even in the absence of pathology, the vascular circulations as well as their control mechanisms are attenuated (Holowatz and Kenney, 2010, Holowatz et al., 2007, Tew et al., 2012b), rendering aged individuals more vulnerable to heat-related cardiovascular complications and hyperthermia (Willie et al., 2014). It is difficult to elucidate differences in male and female temperature control with ageing alone as primarily studies use either older males or males and females combined (~65 years old). For the purpose of this section, ageing is reviewed without specific emphasis on menopausal status (see section 2.8.1 for temperature control in post-menopausal females).

Control in reflex neural and local mechanisms of the cutaneous circulation change with advancing age (Holowatz et al., 2007). The combined effect is the attenuation of cutaneous vasodilator thresholds and sensitivities to whole-body and/or local heat stress (Holowatz and Kenney, 2010). Ageing is known to reduce the cardiac output (due to a lower stroke volume) and blood flow response to whole-body heat stress, whilst ~30% less blood flow is redistributed to the skin during thermal stress in older populations (Minson et al., 1998).

Reductions in skin blood flow with ageing are also a consequence of vasomotor control in the skin itself (Johnson et al., 2014). A reduced magnitude of cutaneous vasodilation during heat stress has been reported (Pierzga et al., 2003), and attributed to attenuation in NO-dependent mechanisms in older compared to younger males and females (Holowatz et al., 2003, Minson et al., 2002). Furthermore, the substrate L-arginine (a substrate required for NO production by NOS) is reduced with age due to upregulation of arginase (which competes with NOS to convert L-arginine) and is associated with endothelial dysfunction with advancing age (Holowatz et al., 2006b). This age-related decline in NOS has also been attributed to an age-associated increase in oxidative stress that limits NO-bioavailability due to NO 'quenching' (Holowatz et al., 2006a, Stanhewicz et al., 2012).

An age-related decline in thermoregulatory sweating is observed due to decreased thermal sensitivity to passive heat stress or exercise (Natsume et al., 1992, Armstrong and

25

Kenney, 1993), and sweat gland atrophy (Kondo et al., 2001, Kondo et al., 1998) that produces a lower sweat output during thermal stress. However this has only been reported in older males. Recently, Smith *et al.* (2013) reported greater male and female (~65 vs ~23 years old) age-related decrements in regional sweating compared with cutaneous vasodilation during whole-body heat stress that were not attributable to decreased post-synaptic cholinergic sensitivity. This suggests regional age-related decrements in heat-activated sweat gland function but not cholinergic sensitivity that exhibit greater age-related decrements compared to the attenuation in skin blood flow (Smith et al., 2013a).

2.2.7 Exercise training and thermoregulatory adaptations in females

Exercise training has direct effects on thermoregulatory adaptation (Ichinose-Kuwahara et al., 2010, Inoue et al., 2005). Gender differences exist in the control of sweat rate (see 2.2.5 reproductive hormones and temperature control), independent of training status, with smaller increases in the sweat gland responses to physical training in females than males that is suggested to be due to the inhibitory action of oestrogen on peripheral sweat gland activation with exercise training (Ichinose-Kuwahara et al., 2010).

The function of the thermoregulatory control system (i.e. sweating and cutaneous vasodilation) during heat stress can be enhanced with exercise training in premenopausal females (Armstrong et al., 2005, Ichinose et al., 2009, Araki et al., 1981). For example, 60 days of endurance cycle exercise improved heat loss via reduced time to the onset of sweating and increased peak sweat output in the luteal phase during exercise in an a hot environment (~30°C) (Araki et al., 1981), Furthermore, 3 months of moderate intensity endurance training can enhance the efficiency of the thermoregulatory control system by decreasing the core temperature threshold for the onset, and sensitivity of sweating and cutaneous vasodilation independent of menstrual phase (Ichinose et al., 2009). Importantly, exercise training status has also been shown to lower basal core body temperature and reduce physiological strain during both acute exercise and passive heating in young trained females compared to untrained counterparts (Kuwahara et al., 2005a, Kuwahara et al., 2005b).

Enhanced thermoregulatory function in trained pre-menopausal females is evident irrespective of menstrual phase compared to untrained females (Kuwahara et al., 2005a), whilst an 8-week period of exercise training (60-85% VO_{2max}) and passive heat acclimation (using a heat chamber ~36.5°C) with or without exogenous oestrogen administration in females decreased basal core body temperature with no change in sweating sensitivity (Armstrong et al., 2005). However, the study design made it difficult to establish whether the effects of exercise training and passive heating acclimation were exclusively independent of each other. Advances in sweating sensitivity with exercise training have been suggested to be dependent on subsequent improvements in aerobic capacity (~15-20%) (Ichinose et al., 2009, Pandolf, 1979), with such improvements unattained following exercise training in the Armstrong *et al.* (2005) study.

Heat acclimation, involving repeated exposure to heat stress (i.e. during exercise in a hot environment) has been shown to improve thermoregulatory control by decreasing the internal/body temperature threshold for the onset of sweating and cutaneous vasodilation (Armstrong et al., 2005, Kuwahara et al., 2005a, Kuwahara et al., 2005b, Lorenzo and Minson, 2010) and/or the slope of the sweating and cutaneous vasodilation response (Inoue et al., 2005, Lorenzo and Minson, 2010, Takeno et al., 2001, Sawka et al., 1989, Sawka et al., 2000). Repeated exposure to external heat stress independent of exercise training (e.g. resting in a hot and humid environment) has only been employed in a small number of studies using a short time-frame i.e. 2 weeks of heat acclimation to induce thermoregulatory adaptations, including reduced basal core body temperature and the earlier onset of sweating in both males and females (Eichna et al., 1950, Fox et al., 1963a, Fox et al., 1963b, Shido et al., 1999, Armstrong and Kenney, 1993). Whether thermoregulatory adaptations can be enhanced to a similar degree with exercise training or passive heat acclimation over a longer time-frame i.e. 8 weeks, in females is yet to be considered.

In summary, temperature control is important to consider in females as it is regulated by reproductive hormone status that can delay the temperature thresholds for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating. Additionally, temperature control is affected in older females via a reduced capacity of the cutaneous vasculature and function of the sweat glands. However, in younger females, differences in temperature control are offset, and improved, by regular physical exercise training over a number of weeks. It is also possible that targeting the thermoregulatory control system with a specific exercise-independent heat stress intervention i.e. passive heating, may induce similar thermoregulatory improvements in the efficiency of sweating and cutaneous vasodilation to that of exercise training in pre-menopausal females.

2.3 Conduit artery function

Conduit arteries are characterised by a thick tunica-media that contain a larger amount of smooth muscle cells compared to other branches in the arterial tree (e.g. resistance arteries and cutaneous vessels; Figure 2.6). It is the contractility of these vessels that allows them to actively vasodilate either by sympathetic control or circulating vasoactive substances. The endothelium produces numerous paracrine substances, including nitric oxide (NO) which helps regulate vasomotor function and the health of the vessel wall. NO is synthesised in endothelial cells from the amino acid L-arginine through the action of eNOS (Palmer et al., 1988). NO rapidly diffuses into the vascular smooth muscle cell where it binds to the enzyme guanylate cyclase (Ignarro et al., 1986), resulting in an increase in cyclic guanosine monophosphate that induces smooth muscle relaxation and subsequent vasodilation (Green et al., 2004b, Furchgott and Jothianandan, 1991). The function of the endothelium is vital to maintain arterial health, and in addition is important in regulating blood flow to skeletal and cardiac muscle at rest and during elevated metabolic demand.



Figure 2.6 The arterial tree from conduit vessels through to capillaries

NO is tonically secreted by the endothelium and contributes ~50% to basal vascular tone, while NO production can be upregulated via increases in blood flow and shear stress. The signalling cascade leading to the secretion of NO, whilst not entirely understood, has been characterised. Increases in arterial shear stress have been reported to induce endothelial potassium channel activation (Oleson and Johnson, 1988, Dull and Davies, 1991), calcium influx in endothelial cells (Dull and Davies, 1991) and release of bradykinin and/or phosphorylation of serine residue (Groves et al., 1995) that enhance NO bioavailability. Furthermore, prostacyclin and EDHF are also released by the endothelium in response to shear stress and are known to be vasoactive (Grabowski et al., 1985, Spilk et al., 2013). NO bioavailability is commonly used as a surrogate marker of endothelial (dys)function (Wilk et al., 2013) and can be assessed using the flow-mediated dilation (FMD) technique. FMD is regarded as a surrogate marker of cardiovascular disease (Green et al., 2011, Vita and Keaney, 2002, Mutlu et al., 2011), with its impairment significantly associated with future cardiovascular events in asymptomatic individuals (Shechter et al., 2009, Inaba et al., 2010).

2.3.1 Reproductive hormones and conduit artery function

Oestrogen promotes the formation of the vasodilator substance prostacyclin (Novella et al., 2012), modulates numerous molecular pathways that improve vascular function (Tostes et al., 2003), may confer direct protection on the vessel wall (Williams et al., 2001, Hashimoto et al., 1995, Tostes et al., 2003), and is suggested to improve endothelial function (Arora et al., 1998). A change in reproductive hormone levels affects the circulating factors, eNOS and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) demonstrating cyclic variation in line with the menstrual cycle (Taguchi et al., 2000, Agrawal et al., 1999). This variation in endothelial-vasodilators has led to the idea that changes can occur in

conduit artery function during the menstrual cycle. Changes in endothelial-dependent conduit function during the menstrual cycle using FMD has been numerously demonstrated (Kawano et al., 1996, Williams et al., 2001, Hashimoto et al., 1995), reporting a higher brachial artery endothelial-dependent vasodilation in the follicular phase compared to the luteal phase in pre-menopausal females. One study reported no influence of reproductive hormone status on carotid and femoral conduit artery function across the menstrual cycle (Willekes et al., 1997), however the differences may relate to methodological discrepancies with Willekes *et al.* (1997) using peripheral brachial pressures to investigate changes in systemic responses i.e. carotid and femoral function. It is suggested that the rise and fall in oestrogen during the follicular and luteal phases, respectively, is responsible for these changes in vascular function primarily via its ability to upregulate eNOS activity in the vasculature (Gonzales et al., 2001, Hayashi et al., 1995).

2.3.2 Ageing and conduit function

Ageing is associated with a reduction in NO bioavailability (Nyberg et al., 2012) and endothelial dysfunction (Holowatz et al., 2010, Parker et al., 2006, Celermajer et al., 1994) that is accompanied by increased levels of several cardiovascular risk factors and incidence of cardiovascular disease (Seals et al., 2006). Brachial artery FMD is impaired, independent of traditional cardiovascular risk factors, in late peri- to early postmenopausal females compared to pre-menopause (Figure 2.7) (Moreau et al., 2012). To what extent the decline in endothelial-dependent vascular function in post-menopausal females is a function of ageing and/or a consequence of reduced oestrogen is difficult to elucidate (Bittner, 2009, Moreau et al., 2012).



Figure 2.7. Brachial artery FMD in premenopausal females (Pre) and across the menopausal transition into late post-menopause (late post) (Moreau et al., 2012)

2.3.4 Exercise training and conduit function

Exercise training improves endothelial function in populations at risk of cardiovascular disease (Thijssen et al., 2010), with the benefits predominantly focussed on the vascular endothelium (Green et al., 2004b). The benefits in asymptomatic populations with healthy function are less consistent (Green et al., 2004b, Maiorana et al., 2003, Goto et al., 2003). It is proposed that these differences occur due to the level of endothelial dysfunction induced by exercise (Goto et al., 2003). Furthermore, Tinken and colleagues recently examined the time course of change in conduit artery endothelial function and subsequently established that vascular function increases initially, but then declines to pre-training levels in healthy young individuals suggesting modification in arterial structure i.e. a larger vessel following initial improvements in endothelial function (Tinken et al., 2008, Tinken et al., 2010). Importantly, the decline in NO bioavailability with ageing is offset with lifelong regular physical activity (Black et al., 2009, Nyberg et al., 2012), with trained older participants demonstrating a higher eNOS response following arterial ACh

infusion and increased endothelial-dependent vasodilation, compared to their untrained counterparts (Nyberg et al., 2012).

In summary, conduit artery function is altered by reproductive hormone status throughout the menstrual cycle primarily through the actions of oestrogen on endothelial-dependent vasodilation. With ageing, pre-menopausal females have a maintained vascular function compared to males of a similar age, whilst reductions in NO bioavailability with age reduce vascular function in both genders. Exercise training enhances conduit artery function in the presence of previous endothelial dysfunction i.e. cardiovascular disease, alongside attenuating the reduction in vascular function observed in older individuals who have a history of exercise training.

2.4 Cerebral Blood Flow

The regulation of cerebral blood flow (CBF) is critical for the maintenance of oxygen and nutrient supply to the brain. Despite the brain only occupying 2-3% of total human body mass, the metabolic demand of the cerebral tissue is ~20% of total body oxygen consumption (Bain et al., 2014). Consequently, substantial reductions in CBF rapidly leads to unconsciousness (Van Lieshout et al., 2003) and if sustained, brain damage and death ensues (Smith et al., 2011). The control of CBF is a multifactorial integrated process, influenced largely by the partial pressure of arterial carbon dioxide (P_aCO_2), mean arterial pressure (MAP), cerebral metabolism and the autonomic nervous system (Figure 2.8) (Ainslie and Bailey, 2013).



Figure 2.8. Diagram of the main mechanisms responsible for control of cerebral blood flow (CBF) (Ainslie and Duffin, 2009).

Steady-state CBF is reported to remain relatively stable across a wide range of blood pressures i.e. ~60-160 mmHg (Paulson et al., 1990), which requires reflex adjustment in cerebrovascular resistance in response to changes in blood pressure. This physiological response is termed cerebral autoregulation (Franco Folino, 2007, ter Laan et al., 2013, van Beek et al., 2008, Willie et al., 2014). Current studies illustrate that the CBF-MAP relationship is not stable through a broad range of pressures and is dependent on the severity and direction of change in perfusion pressure above or below baseline (Tan and Taylor, 2014, Willie et al., 2014). Blood pressure is a critical component of cerebral autoregulation and CBF (Lucas et al., 2010), with both hypoxia and elevations in P_aCO_2 impairing the capability of the brain, unable to defend against blood pressure changes (Tzeng et al., 2012).

2.4.1. Cerebral blood flow and heat stress

Heat stress results in marked reductions in CBF and reduced orthostatic tolerance (Bain et al., 2014, Brothers et al., 2009, Keller et al., 2009, Low et al., 2008b), with reductions in central blood volume and end-tidal carbon dioxide contributing to the observed

reductions in brain blood flow (Brothers et al., 2009, Nelson et al., 2011). As CBF is highly sensitive to arterial hypocapnia (hyperventilation-induced reduction in CO₂) (Fan et al., 2008), hyperthermia-induced hyperventilation and consequent hypocapnia severely reduces CBF (Crandall et al., 2008), and is proposed to account for ~50% to the reductions in cerebrovascular conductance (Wilson et al., 2006). This is supported by Brothers *et al.* (2009) who recently found that restoration of end-tidal *Pa*CO₂ during passive heat stress partially restored CBF to normothermic levels. Additionally, the neurogenic response during hyperthermia, resulting in cerebral vasoconstriction via increased sympathetic nerve activity, is also suggested to account towards the observed CBF reduction (Brothers et al., 2009).

Steady state blood pressure, and hence perfusion pressure to the brain, during mild passive supine hyperthermia is only moderately decreased, with cerebral autoregulation unaltered (Crandall and González-Alonso, 2010, Low et al., 2009), but decreases significantly under dynamic blood pressure challenges that can severely compromise CBF i.e. orthostatic tolerance or haemorrhage (Brothers et al., 2011). It is suggested that the redistribution of cardiac output to the cutaneous circulation during heat stress may be responsible for reductions in CBF perfusion (Ogoh and Ainslie, 2009), with passive hyperthermia-induced elevations in cardiac output relating to decreased middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv) (Fan et al., 2008). Nevertheless, cardiac output was unrelated to reductions in CBF during passive heat stress in one study, that instead suggested stroke volume and end-diastolic volume were responsible for the observed reductions in CBF during heat stress (Nelson et al., 2011). The level of heat stress in inducing reductions in CBF, and as such the ranges of cardiac output, may be responsible for this discrepancy.

Stroke volume shares a direct linear relationship with central blood volume (Levine et al., 2002), which decreases during hyperthermia (Kempton et al., 2009) and may result in decreases in CBF. However, acute blood volume expansion does not reverse the hyperthermia-induced reductions in CBF at rest (Schlader et al., 2013), but did improve maintenance of CBF during a simulated haemorrhage that was likely a function of augmented stroke volume and the preservation of arterial blood pressure prior to, and during the simulation. This suggests a possible role for carotid and/or pulmonary baroreceptor control over CBF during hyperthermia (Charkoudian et al., 2005, Nelson et al., 2011, Levine et al., 2002).

2.4.2 Reproductive hormones and cerebral blood flow

The interactions between reproductive hormones, namely oestrogen, and the cerebrovascular system are complex and not fully understood (Diomedi et al., 2001). A variety of evidence suggests oestrogen protects against cerebrovascular disease in premenopausal females (Sarrel, 1999, Krejza et al., 2004), who are at a lower risk of stroke at pre-menopause compared to males of a similar age (Yoo et al., 1998, Caplan et al., 1986), while risk dramatically increases following the menopause when oestrogen is severely reduced (van der Schouw et al., 1996). Furthermore, treatment with oestrogen prior to induced cerebral ischemia in an animal model of both sexes decreases brain injury, which is suggested to be due to an oestrogen receptor-mediated vasodilation (Alkayed et al., 2000, Sawada et al., 2000).

Diomedi *et al.* (2001) established peak levels of oestrogen during the pre-ovulatory phase are associated with an increased cerebrovascular CO_2 reactivity using the breath-holding index compared to the menstrual phase. Despite potential influences of oestrogen on cerebral autoregulation and thus vasodilatory capacity, the authors found no differences on basal MCAv in the two menstrual phases. Furthermore, along with increases in oestrogen during the late follicular phase and pre-ovulation, a decrease in cerebral vascular resistance (indexed by internal carotid pulsatility index) was observed in young females (Krejza et al., 2004), that may promote the notion of an oestrogen-related elevation in CBF caused primarily via reductions in cerebral vascular impedance during the menstrual cycle. This is further supported by an elevated reactivity to CO₂ in pre but not post-menopausal females which is attributed to differences in oestrogen concentrations on the cerebrovasculature (Kastrup et al., 1998, Belfort et al., 1995).

2.4.3 Ageing and cerebral blood flow

CBF declines gradually with age in adults between 20-80 years of age, by ~5% per decade (Ainslie et al., 2008, Scheel et al., 2000, Stoquart-ElSankari et al., 2007, Fisher et al., 2013), with ageing associated with global cerebral atrophy that reflects a global decrease in cerebral perfusion without disturbance of regional perfusion or oxygen consumption (Ainslie and Bailey, 2013, Ainslie et al., 2008). The effect of healthy ageing on cerebrovascular reactivity is less clear, with no or little changes to both hypercapnic-induced elevations and hypocapnic-induced reductions in older populations (Kastrup et al., 1998, Galvin et al., 2010, Ito et al., 2002, Tsuda and Hartmann, 1989).

2.4.4 Exercise training and cerebral blood flow

CBF is elevated during submaximal exercise in both young and older individuals by ~5-15% (Ainslie et al., 2008, Ogoh et al., 2005, Fisher et al., 2013, Marsden et al., 2012), and is intensity-dependent up to ~60-70% VO_{2max} (Hellstrom et al., 1996, Murrell et al., 2013) and then declines due to hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia that reduces cerebral perfusion (Moraine et al., 1993). Furthermore, MCAv increases to a lesser extent in older compared to younger individuals during acute submaximal exercise (Murrell et al., 2013, Marsden et al., 2012). Exercise training exerts positive effects on CBF, as age-induced cerebral atrophy appears to be less marked in those with a higher aerobic fitness, increases brain volume in sedentary adults (Colcombe et al., 2003, Colcombe et al., 2006) and improves cerebrovascular reactivity in stroke patients (Ivey et al., 2011), but not basal blood flow, following 6 months of exercise training. Animal studies provided preliminary evidence that the benefits of exercise training may extend to the cerebrovasculature with improvements in CBF and reductions in stoke-induced infarct size following a period of exercise training via improved angiogenesis and elevated CBF (Gertz et al., 2006, Endres et al., 2004). The corollary is that MCAv is increased by ~10-25% with a higher aerobic fitness across the human adult lifespan (Ainslie et al., 2008), resulting in enhanced grey matter volume (Colcombe et al., 2006), improved NO bioavailability (Green et al., 2004a) and cerebrovascular angiogenesis (Rhyu et al., 2010, Swain et al., 2003).

Murrell *et al.* (2013) recently established that a 12-week aerobic exercise training intervention resulted in an elevation in cerebrovascular reactivity to hypercapnia at rest and during sub-maximal exercise in young and old individuals. Importantly, this fitness-induced elevation in cerebrovascular reactivity was independent of age. This observation may relate to improved resting MCAv, but when normalised for changes in blood pressure, cerebrovascular conductance was unchanged (Murrell et al., 2013). Furthermore, there was no effect of gender on the cerebrovascular reactivity response at baseline or following exercise training across the adult lifespan (Murrell et al., 2013).

In summary, there may be an oestrogen-related increase in CBF during the menstrual cycle, however despite increases in cerebrovascular reactivity and decreases to

cerebrovascular resistance in the presence of elevated oestrogen no study to date has reported oestrogen-related increases in basal CBF *per se*. CBF declines with age but this can be offset by both lifelong and short-term (~12 weeks) endurance exercise training in individuals with or without cardiovascular disease i.e. stroke rehabilitation.

2.5 The Menopause

As females approach the menopause, menstruation becomes irregular and less frequent. This portion of menstrual life is termed peri-menopause, and is known as the menopausal transition (Figure 2.9). The peri-menopause is associated with a gradual increase in FSH that leads to irregular ovulation, lasting ~3-5 years with the lower limit of the menopausal transition the onset of irregular menstruation that occurs at ~47 years of age, with the upper limit being the final menstrual period (McKinlay et al., 1992). The World Health Organisation (WHO) defines the menopause as the permanent cessation of menstruation resulting from loss of ovarian follicular activity (WHO, 1996), that occurs between the ages of 45 and 55. Due to an increasing life expectancy females spend a larger portion of their lifespan in the postmenopausal state. In 2007, 35 million females in the United States were postmenopausal with the number increasing at a rate of over a million each year (Deecher and Dorries, 2007), while the Office for National Statistics reported there were ~5 million females aged between 45-55 in the UK in 2011 (ONS, 2012).

The menopause is characterised by a marked decrease in oestrogen production from the ovaries that become insensitive to FSH, and results in the loss of reproductive function and an increasing incidence of HFs (Figure 2.9). It has become clearer over the past 25 years that the ubiquitous presence of the oestrogen receptor in various body tissues and

39

organ systems provides the substrate for oestrogenic regulation or the modulation of multiple body functions (Yang et al., 1996). These hormonal changes affect the thermoregulatory and cardiovascular systems in addition to the ageing processes discussed previously.



Figure 2.9. Relationship between oestrogen and reproductive phases. During perimenopause, hormones fluctuate and become acyclic. During this period, many females experience hot flushes; although severe the frequency is transient. During the postmenopausal period, females can experience severe and persistent hot flushes due to the declining levels of ovarian hormones. *FMP* final menstrual period (Deecher and Dorries, 2007).

2.6 Menopausal hot flushes

HFs, also known collectively as hot flashes or vasomotor symptoms, are a primary symptom of the menopause that can seriously disrupt the lives of symptomatic females (Kronenberg, 1990, Freedman, 2001). A HF is the subjective sudden sensation of heat that is associated with objective signs of rapid increases in cutaneous vasodilation, sweating and flushing that generally begin in the chest and radiate to the face, head and arms (Stearns et al., 2002, Freedman, 2002).

Symptomatic females also report a range of additional symptoms such as anxiety, embarrassment, depression, frustration and nausea (Freedman, 2005, Freedman, 2014a, Dormire, 2003). HF frequency and severity is individualised, with some females suffering in excess of 30 daily severe flushes, while HFs are even higher in females following surgically-induced menopause and in female oncology patients (Bachmann, 1999, Gupta et al., 2006, Carpenter et al., 2002). In addition, HFs can decrease quality of life by having adverse effects on concentration, quality of sleep, mood and sexual function resulting in chronic fatigue and elevated stress levels (Kronenberg, 1990, Daly et al., 1993, Katz-Bearnot, 2010).

HF prevalence among naturally menopausal females has been reported to be between 60-82% in the United States and Australia (Feldman et al., 1985, Guthrie et al., 1996). Kronenberg *et al.* (1990) reported ~70% of females experience HFs for the first 1-5 years after the onset of the menopausal transition, with 10-20% of symptomatic females finding them intolerable. Importantly, HFs can persist for ~15 years in 20% of females (Kronenberg, 1994). In the UK, there are currently over 10 million females over the age of 50 (ONS, 2014), thus over 7 million females in the UK today may have had, or currently be suffering from HFs that effect overall quality of life in this population.

2.6.1. Thermoregulatory dysfunction and hot flushes

The precise mechanisms underlying the pathophysiology of HFs are unclear; however it is well acknowledged that they are a result of central temperature dysfunction (Deecher and Dorries, 2007, Freedman, 2001, Stearns et al., 2002). It is suggested that the menopausal reduction in oestrogen lowers the upper threshold of the thermo-neutral zone in symptomatic females, with Freedman *et al.* (1999) reporting the thermo-neutral

zone to be 0.0°C in symptomatic females compared to 0.4°C in asymptomatic females. Thus, it is suggested that HFs are triggered by small core body temperature elevations acting within a greatly narrowed thermo-neutral zone (Freedman, 2001). This is further acknowledged by the fact that peripheral warming is used to provoke HFs, thus HFs may be triggered when core body temperature exceeds a narrowed sweating threshold (Kronenberg et al., 1984, Low et al., 2010, Low et al., 2008a, Freedman et al., 1995) (Figure 2.10).

A narrowing of the thermo-neutral zone due to increased sympathetic nervous activity with the menopause has been suggested (Figure 2.10) (Freedman, 2014a), while Low *et al.* (2010) reported acute increases in sympathetic neural activity to the skin during a HF, which subsequently returned to baseline after HF cessation. Furthermore, HFs were severely attenuated under local sympathetic cholinergic nerve blockade supporting the conclusion that cutaneous vasodilation during a HF is neurally mediated (Low et al., 2010). Alongside this, Hubing *et al.* (2010) reported that NO, but not prostaglandins, is involved in active cutaneous vasodilation during a HF. Whether the effect of NO is neuronally released, acetylcholine-induced or shear rate mediated is currently unknown. Additionally, NO or prostaglandin inhibition had no effect on sweat rate during HFs, however sweat rate during moderate heat stress is also unaffected by NO inhibition (Holowatz et al., 2005).



Figure 2.10 Maintenance of core body temperature (CBT). It has been hypothesised that CBT is regulated between an upper threshold for sweating and a lower threshold for shivering. Within the thermoneutral zone, major thermoregulatory responses do not occur. These mechanisms maintain CBT within the designated thresholds. A, normal temperature regulation; B, dysfunctional temperature regulation (Deecher and Dorries, 2007).

Alternatively, HFs are suggested to relate to neuroendocrine mechanisms (de Boer et al., 2009), specifically increases in luteinising hormone (LH) pulses (Tataryn et al., 1979), and to the hypothalamic neural circuitry controlling pulsatile gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) secretion (Casper et al., 1979, Freedman, 2014a). HFs were reduced by ~30% following LH receptor-agonist treatment (van Gastel et al., 2012) however, the effect of LH is inconsistent as females with no LH pulses due to gonadotropin deficiency (Gambone et al., 1984) or females who are hypophysectomised (pituitary gland removal) (Mulley et al., 1977) still report HFs. Recently, it has been hypothesised that marked changes in hypothalamic kisspeptin neurokinin-B and dynorphin (KNDy) neurons play a role in HFs, as

they relay oestrogen signals to preoptic structures regulating heat peripheral vasodilation (Rance et al., 2013, Mittelman-Smith et al., 2012).

It is also postulated that disturbances to reflex and/or local cutaneous vasodilation may contribute to temperature dysfunction, and subsequently HFs, as changes in vascular reactivity may interfere with the ability of the blood vessels to respond rapidly to temperature changes, resulting in exaggerated responses and HFs (Charkoudian, 2003). This is supported by low levels of estradiol post-menopause, contributing to reduced elasticity of the blood vessels that may result in dysfunctional responses to changes in core temperature (Joswig et al., 1999, Holowatz et al., 2010).

2.6.2 Physiological changes during a hot flush

Elevated skin temperature and skin blood flow cause a rapid increase in peripheral cutaneous vasodilation during a HF (Kronenberg et al., 1984, Freedman, 1998, Low et al., 2010). This is followed by an increase in sweating in ~90% of females who suffer from HFs (Freedman, 1998, Low et al., 2010) (Figure 2.11). Freedman *et al.* (1995) found small elevations (~0.04°C) in core temperature ~30 mins prior to recorded HFs and replicated these findings in two subsequent studies (Freedman, 1998, Freedman and Krell, 1999). However, possible explanations for the increases in core temperature prior to a HF are limited, with increases in metabolic rate (heat production) and/or peripheral vasoconstriction (decreased heat loss) currently unfounded (Freedman, 2014a). Furthermore, small variations in mean core temperature are not different between symptomatic and asymptomatic post-menopausal females (Freedman, 2002). HFs induce modest increases in ventilation and heart rate by approximately 10-15 beats per minute (Freedman, 1989, Low et al., 2008a) and induce short-term reductions in arterial blood

pressure in many symptomatic females (Low et al., 2008a). Recently, it was also demonstrated that ~76% of HFs are accompanied by a significant reduction CBF, that are not related to the observed drop in arterial blood pressure (Lucas et al., 2013). These data indicate that a HF can present a significant physiological challenge to brain blood flow, and that feeling of faintness and nausea during a HF may be associated with these short-term reductions (Dormire, 2003, Lucas et al., 2013).

In summary, the mechanisms of HFs are still unclear; but are primarily a consequence of reductions in oestrogen during the menopause that is known to have direct effects on thermoregulatory control mechanisms, the sympathetic nervous system and vascular function (Figure 2.12), while prior elevations in core body temperature alongside cutaneous vasodilation and sweating during a HF coincide with reduced blood pressure and brain blood flow during a HF *per se*. A treatment targeting these systems may potentially alleviate HFs (see HF treatment 2.7).



Figure 2.11 Changes during a hot flush in (A) forearm cutaneous vascular conductance at control and BTX treated sites (B) sweat rate at the sternum and forearm (Low et al., 2010).



Figure 2.12 Diagram summarising the potential physiological mechanisms causing hot flushes

2.6.2.1 Hot flushes and cardiovascular risk

Cardiovascular disease risk largely increases following the menopause due to oestrogen reduction (van der Schouw et al., 1996, Ossewaarde et al., 2005, Zaydun et al., 2006). The menopause is accompanied by unfavourable levels of cardiovascular risk factors, including increases to low-density lipoproteins, blood pressure (Zaydun et al., 2006, Zanchetti et al., 2005), visceral adipose tissue and body mass index profiles (Akahoshi et al., 1996, Casiglia et al., 2002).

HFs are viewed primarily as a symptom of quality of life but little attention has been focussed on the clinical implications of females that suffer from HFs. However, emerging research suggests underlying vascular changes amongst females who suffer from HFs, with the Women's Health Initiative (WHI) indicating that coronary heart disease diagnosis was concentrated among post-menopausal females reporting HF symptoms at study baseline (Rossouw et al., 2007). Furthermore, females with HFs have reduced endothelialdependent vasodilation and greater aortic calcification (Thurston et al., 2008b) that have been prospectively linked to increased cardiovascular disease morbidity and mortality (Yeboah et al., 2007, Widlansky et al., 2003, Greenland et al., 2004). Additionally, increased vascular inflammation has been linked to HF severity, indicating increased atherosclerotic risk in this symptomatic group (Bechlioulis et al., 2012). This suggests HFs may be a marker of adverse vascular changes and that the vasculature may play an important role in the physiology of HFs (Thurston et al., 2008b). Endothelial dysfunction was found to be the main determinant of HF severity in early post-menopausal females (Bechlioulis et al., 2010). This supports the potential role of HFs in cardiovascular risk prognosis, whilst it is unknown if the targeted alleviation of HF severity coincides with reductions in cardiovascular risk factors.

2.7 Hormone Replacement Therapy

Due to the causal association between HFs and oestrogen depletion, hormone replacement therapy (HRT), which involves exogenous administration of oestrogen, with or without progesterone, is the first line of treatment for HFs. HRT can be administered orally, intravaginally or transdermally (Stearns et al., 2002). In large, randomised clinical trials HRT decreased HFs by 50-100% in post-menopausal females (McNagny, 1999, Maclennan et al., 2004, Utian et al., 2004).

Despite the benefits of HRT in reducing HFs, the prescription rates of HRT have plummeted in recent years (Isaacs et al., 2005, Townsend and Nanchahal, 2005, Hersh et al., 2004) and by ~50% in the UK since 2002 (Watson et al., 2007). This is due primarily to the results of the WHI (Rossouw et al., 2002) and other clinical trials (Sare et al., 2008,

Archer and Oger, 2012, Manson et al., 2003) which reported increased risk of several vascular outcomes including myocardial infarction, stroke and venous thromboembolism. Furthermore, an increased risk of hormone-dependent cancer is associated with HRT (Holmberg et al., 2008, Manson, 2014, Hou et al., 2013, Beral, 2003, Tworoger et al., 2005). HRT treatment is also limited by time since menopause (Hage and Oparil, 2013), whilst females with a prior history of cardiovascular disease or cancer are not recommended to use HRT (NICE, 2009), as a result females are declining HRT or not visiting their G.P. for treatment because of the associated risk of cardiovascular disease and cancer (Rossouw et al., 2002, Luo et al., 2013). As such, symptomatic females are attempting to live everyday life with these debilitating symptoms with little help because of a lack of therapeutic alternatives.

The administration of HRT is known to affect body temperature control. The exogenous administration of oestrogen reduces basal core body temperature and in response to heat stress in some, but not all, post-menopausal females (Brooks et al., 1997, Freedman and Blacker, 2002, Cagnacci et al., 1992). Freedman and Blacker (2002) further investigated the mechanism by which oestrogen effects temperature control and HFs, with symptomatic post-menopausal females receiving either 1mg·day 17β-estradiol or placebo for 3 months. The sweating threshold was significantly elevated alongside reductions in HF frequency following 17β-estradiol, compared to placebo (Freedman and Blacker, 2002). Dacks and Rance (2010) established that ovariectomised rats without estradiol treatment exhibited a shift of the thermo-neutral zone to lower temperatures and an elevated skin vasodilation. Conversely, an estradiol-induced shift in the thermo-neutral zone resulted in a delayed threshold for skin vasodilation, whilst core body temperature was lowered when exposed to high ambient temperatures following

49

estradiol treatment compared to ovariectomised rats receiving no treatment (Dacks and Rance, 2010). Thus, in both animal and human studies, the exogenous administration of oestrogen following menopause directly effects core body temperature and heat loss responses involved in the control of core body temperature, although the precise mechanisms responsible for this are not yet understood. Interventions, such as HRT, may ameliorate HFs through improvements in this control system.

2.8 Exercise training and hot flushes

Based on the evidence that menopausal-aged females have low participation rates in exercise (Daley et al., 2009) and severe menopausal symptoms correlate with lower levels of physical activity (Gold et al., 2000, Wilbur et al., 2005, Ivarsson et al., 1998, Karacan, 2010), recent research studies have begun to investigate the feasibility of exercise training as a non-pharmacological alternative to HRT. Several longitudinal studies have reported HFs to be more common in females reporting lower levels of physical activity (Gold et al., 2000, Di Donato et al., 2005, Ivarsson et al., 1998), conversely, habitual physical activity has been reported to have no effect on HFs (Sternfeld et al., 1999, Mirzaiinjmabadi et al., 2006). However, comparisons between studies are difficult due to differences in definitions of physical activity and/or exercise history in these female cohorts.

A Cochrane Review on the evidence for the effect of exercise training on HFs conducted in 2009 was inconclusive primarily due to the lack of robust studies (n=6) (Daley et al., 2009). More recently, randomised control trials have reported a reduction in HF symptoms (Moilanen et al., 2012, Luoto et al., 2012, Karacan, 2010, Reed et al., 2014,

Lindh-Astrand et al., 2004), or no effect (Wilbur et al., 2005, Sternfeld et al., 2014). Sixmonths of unsupervised aerobic exercise (~60% HR_{max}), that consisted predominantly of walking and/or aerobics reported via participant diary-logs improved the number of selfreported HFs, alongside improvements to mood and sleep quality compared to a control condition receiving lifestyle advice (Mansikkamaki et al., 2012, Luoto et al., 2012, Moilanen et al., 2012). However only a single study reported physiological responses to exercise training, with little differences observed in both aerobic fitness (Pre exercise 31.0 vs. 32.5 ml⁻¹.kg.min⁻¹ post exercise) and fat-free mass following the exercise intervention (Luoto et al., 2012). Conversely, Sternfeld et al. (2014) reported short-term (12 weeks) supervised exercise training (3 sessions per week at ~50-70% HRR) did not significantly reduce HF frequency in peri- and post-menopausal females compared to a control group that maintained their usual activity, but did improve depression symptoms, sleep quality and insomnia following exercise training. However no differences were observed in pedometer steps or BMI along with no direct measure of cardiorespiratory fitness following the exercise training study compared to control, making it difficult to elucidate any physiological adaptations from the exercise intervention.

Significantly, no study to date has investigated the effect of exercise training on objective measures of HFs, or the potential mechanisms responsible for how exercise-mediated changes in thermoregulatory and/or cardiovascular control might reduce HFs in symptomatic post-menopausal females.

2.8.1 Exercise training and thermoregulatory control in post-menopausal females

It is well known that HFs are a consequence of severe temperature dysfunction, with elevated basal core temperature and a narrowed thermo-neutral zone suggested to be primary explanations (see 2.6.1 thermoregulatory dysfunction and hot flushes). Therefore, the thermoregulatory system may be a useful target in alleviating HFs in postmenopausal females using aerobic exercise training that targets central and peripheral thermoregulatory adaptations. Studies investigating thermoregulatory control mechanisms i.e. core body temperature thresholds for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating in post-menopausal females do not currently exist without prior intervention at baseline i.e. HRT (Freedman and Blacker, 2002, Freedman and Dinsay, 2000), nor following a period of exercise training. The literature has established a body of evidence for a blunted effect of sweating and cutaneous vasodilation in older females (~65 years old; see 2.2.6 ageing and temperature control), however the direct effect of the menopause on temperature control is difficult to elucidate as the studies do not specify about precise menopausal status. A study investigating the temperature thresholds in early post-menopausal females when HF symptoms are most commonly reported, and the effects of ageing are less prominent, is warranted.

Currently, the research evidence suggests improvements in thermoregulatory control via exercise training in post-menopausal females may be linked to changes in sympathetic nerve activity and/or the responses of the peripheral vasculature to exercise training. Sympathetic nerve outflow has been shown to increase following the menopause (Freedman, 2014b, Hart et al., 2011) and during HFs (Low et al., 2010) and is suggested to affect the thermoregulatory and vascular control systems (Charkoudian and Wallin,

52

2011). However, sympathetic outflow is reduced in post-menopausal females following an acute cycling exercise bout (45 min at 50% VO_{2peak}) (Oneda et al., 2008) and chronic aerobic exercise training (Oneda et al., 2014) that may have direct effects on thermoregulatory and cardiovascular function in this population.

Oneda *et al.* (2014) reported an increase in forearm blood flow following 12-weeks of moderate intensity exercise training (HR at ~anaerobic cycling threshold) in healthy postmenopausal females compared to a no-exercise control group. Maximal cutaneous vasodilation and microvascular reactivity were enhanced after 24 weeks of moderate intensity exercise (~45-70% HRR) in post-menopausal females with improvements correlating to aerobic fitness (Tew et al., 2012a, Hodges et al., 2010), highlighting that vasodilatory responses of the cutaneous vasculature to exercise training is not lost in post-menopausal females, suggesting the training effects on endothelial function are potent, and not blunted by the absence of oestrogen or ageing (Oneda et al., 2014). Post-menopausal females with a history of exercise training exhibited similar basal core body temperatures and sweat rate thresholds and sensitivities to pre-menopausal females during both exercise-induced and passive heat stress (Kenney and Anderson, 1988, Drinkwater et al., 1982), but sweat rate sensitivities are blunted in both pre and post-menopausal cohorts that demonstrated sedentary lifestyles (Drinkwater et al., 1982).

2.8.2 Exercise training and conduit function in post-menopausal females

A reduced brachial artery FMD in early and late menopausal females is common (Moreau et al., 2012). This is primarily due to the loss of protective effects of oestrogen on the vascular endothelium in post-menopausal females (Nyberg et al., 2014, Celermajer et al.,

1994) (see *2.3 conduit artery function*). However, distinguishing reduced function as a consequence of the menopause and/or ageing is difficult.

Interestingly, a recent study investigated the effects of exercise training on pre- and postmenopausal females that were only separated by ~5 years, reducing the effect of ageing on the vasculature (Nyberg et al., 2014). At baseline, post-menopausal females had higher levels of vascular inflammatory markers that were indicative of vascular dysfunction and early-stage atherosclerosis; however 12-weeks of exercise training (Indoor hockey, 30min twice per week characterised by 4-6 min >85% HR_{max} separated by 1-3 mins of recovery) improved biomarkers of vascular function and cardiovascular disease risk profiles in both pre- and post-menopausal females (Nyberg et al., 2014). The exercise training-induced reduction in markers of vascular inflammation suggests that improved function and integrity of the vasculature is possible even in the absence of oestrogen.

However, unsupervised moderate intensity exercise training in post-menopausal females had no effect on brachial artery FMD compared to age-matched men and premenopausal females (Pierce et al., 2011, Moreau et al., 2013), whilst post-menopausal females receiving exogenous oestrogen treatment and exercise training improved FMD (Moreau et al., 2013). The authors suggested that the lack of vascular improvement in oestrogen-deficient post-menopausal females was due to increases in oxidative stress that had a direct influence on endothelial function and potentially outweighed the effect of exercise training. The explanation for unresponsive conduit vessels following exercise training in post-menopausal females is unknown, but may be due to reductions in NO bioavailability in the absence of oestrogen (Virdis et al., 2000).

54

However, acute exercise (~60% VO2max for 60 minutes) increased brachial artery FMD in post-menopausal females to pre-menopausal levels 60 minutes following the exercise bout, and was proposed to be due to exercise-induced increases in NO bioavailability (Harvey et al., 2005), while the level of immediate endothelial dysfunction induced by exercise may also play a role in the functional adaptation of that artery (Goto et al., 2003). On this evidence, there is the potential to suggest that brachial artery dysfunction may be immediately reduced in post-menopausal females following exercise training but is intensity and duration-dependent, as currently only predominantly self-paced walking exercise has been used lasting ~40 minutes (Moreau et al., 2013, Pierce et al., 2011). Kretzchmar *et al.* (2014) also revealed that mild-intensity exercise training (\sim 50% VO_{2max}) improved LDL and early stage endothelial-dysfunction markers (CD62E⁺ endothelial microparticles) in post-menopausal females (Kretzschmar et al., 2014). The usefulness of exercise training to offset menopause induced changes in vascular function warrants further exploration. Furthermore, the ability of the conduit vessels to dilate may improve the distribution of blood flow during heat stress and enhance thermoregulatory control.

2.8.3 Exercise training and cerebral blood flow in post-menopausal females

The effect of exercise training on CBF in symptomatic post-menopausal females at rest and during passive heat stress is unknown. Although previous research has incorporated post-menopausal females into study design and suggests improved CBF during and following exercise training (Murrell et al., 2013) (see 2.3.2 ageing and cerebral blood flow), gender and/or menopause-related differences in CBF in response to exercise training were not reported. It is plausible to suggest that enhancements in brain blood flow may serve to reduce HFs in post-menopausal females via improved central thermoregulatory functioning. Additionally, improvements in brain blood flow at rest following exercise training may also attenuate reductions in brain blood flow during objectively measured HFs.

2.8.4 Exercise training and body composition in post-menopausal females

The impact of a reduction in BMI with exercise training on HFs also deserves consideration. The relationship of adiposity and HFs is complex, with a higher body fat traditionally assumed to protect against HFs via peripheral aromatisation of androgens into estrogens in body fat (Thurston et al., 2013). Notably, findings from large cohort studies suggest that higher adiposity is indeed a risk factor for HFs earlier in the menopausal transition, and may actually be protective later in menopause (Gold et al., 2006). Preliminary evidence suggests an existing relationship between HFs and higher levels of leptin, a key pro-inflammatory adipokine that is down regulated with obesity. Furthermore, another key adipokine adiponectin is inversely related to BMI and exerts anti-inflammatory effects (Thurston *et al.* 2013). Recently, Thurston *et al.* (2013) associated an adverse adipokine profile attributed to increased BMI levels, with a higher HF frequency in a longitudinal cohort study over 8 years. It is suggested that the proinflammatory properties of adipose tissue may act directly on the central nervous system, with a potential thermoregulatory effect that increases HFs (Luheshi et al., 1999)

To date, it is unknown if improving the ability of central temperature control and vascular function mechanisms with exercise training to respond to increases in core body temperature and/or improved peripheral blood flow during increases in core temperature, reduces the frequency and/or severity of HFs in post-menopausal females.

56
2.9 Summary

In summary, the hypothalamic region of the brain can be related to a thermostat that controls internal core body temperature. When the body is too hot heat dissipation responses of cutaneous vasodilation and sweating are initiated (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014). During the menopause, reductions in oestrogen lead to thermoregulatory dysfunction and consequently HFs in post-menopausal females. Reductions in oestrogen also leads to increases in cardiovascular risk factors and reduced vascular function in this population. Exercise training improves thermoregulatory function in pre-menopausal females, and vascular function in pre- and post-menopausal females (Hodges et al., 2010, Ichinose et al., 2009). Currently, it remains uncertain if exercise training improves cardiovascular and thermoregulatory function in symptomatic females that leads to reductions in HFs.

CHAPTER 3: GENERAL METHODS

The majority of measurements and protocols undertaken in this thesis are adopted throughout chapters 4 to 6. Therefore, this methods chapter describes general information for the techniques used for physiological measurements, and will briefly discuss the reliability and limitations of these techniques. The specific protocols employed for each study, including participant cohort, can be found within the methods section of their respective chapters.

3.1 Participants

A meaningful change in resting core body temperature of 0.20°C has been observed following 12-weeks of exercise training in young healthy females (Ichinose et al., 2009), and is used as the primary mechanistic variable in this thesis. Using dedicated software (NQUERY, statistical solutions, Ireland) it was estimated that a sample size of 7 in each intervention group will have 80% power to detect a pre-post intervention difference in core body temperature of 0.20°C assuming a common standard deviation of 0.15°C using a t-test with a 0.05 two-sided significance level. To see participant specificity, please see individual *Chapters 4-6*.

3.2 Anthropometric Measurements

Height was measured in a freestanding position to the nearest 0.1 cm using a stadiometer measuring device (SECA, model 230, Germany). Body mass was measured to the nearest 0.05 kg using calibrated electronic digital scales (SECA, model 767, Germany). From these variables, Body Mass Index (BMI; mass (kg) / height (m)²) was calculated. Resting blood pressure (mmHg) and resting heart rate (beats·min⁻¹) were also determined from an average of three measures in the seated position using an automated blood pressure monitor (Dinamap, G&E Medical, Tampa, Florida).

3.3 Vascular Function

All vascular function assessments were performed in a quiet, temperature-controlled (21-23°C) laboratory. Upon arrival, participants rested in the supine position for approximately 20 minutes in order to gain an accurate assessment of baseline mean arterial pressure (MAP) and resting heart rate (HR). Following the rest period, MAP and HR were determined from an average of three measures on the left arm. Participants were then positioned with their right arm extended, comfortable and relaxed at an angle of ~80° from the torso.

3.3.1 Brachial Artery Flow-Mediated Vasodilation

Brachial artery endothelium-dependent function was measured using the flow-mediated dilation (FMD) technique. Participants were fasted for 12h and free from exercise, alcohol and caffeine for 24h previous. All measurements were recorded at the same time of day to avoid the effects of circadian rhythm vascular function. A rapid inflation and deflation pneumatic cuff (D.E. Hokanson, Bellevue, WA) was positioned on the forearm, immediately distal to the olecranon process to provide a stimulus to forearm ischemia (Thijssen et al., 2011). A 10-MHz multi-frequency linear array probe, attached to a highresolution ultrasound machine (T3000; Terason, Burlington, MA) was then used to image the brachial artery in the distal third of the upper arm. When an optimal image was obtained, the probe was held stable and the ultrasound parameters were set to optimize the longitudinal, B-mode image of the lumen-arterial wall interface. Settings were identical between FMD assessments. Continuous Doppler velocity assessments were obtained using ultrasound and were collected using the lowest isonation angle (<60°). Endothelial-dependent function was assessed by measuring FMD in response to a 5 minute ischaemic stimulus, induced by forearm cuff inflation (Thijssen et al., 2011). All images were recorded using specialised recording software (Camtasia Studio, Techsmith, US). Following a 1 min recording period of diameter and flow, the cuff was inflated (>220 mmHg) for 5 minutes. Artery diameter and velocity recordings resumed 30 seconds prior to cuff deflation and continued for 3 min thereafter, in accordance with recent technical specifications (Black et al., 2008b, Woodman et al., 2001, Thijssen et al., 2011). Peak brachial artery diameter and blood flow velocity, and the time taken to reach these peaks following cuff release were recorded.



Figure 3.1 Schematic representations of diameter and shear stress responses following cuff deflation, in response to a 5-min ischemic stimulus, during a flow-mediated dilation (FMD) assessment. The grey area represents the shear rate under the curve (SRAUC). Taken from (Thijssen et al., 2011).

3.3.2 Brachial artery diameter and blood flow analysis

Analysis of brachial artery diameter was performed using custom-designed edgedetection and wall-tracking software, which is largely independent of investigator bias. The image was taken directly from the ultrasound machine and saved as an AVI file. Subsequent software analysis of this data was performed at 30Hz using an icon-based graphical programming language and toolkit (LabVIEW 6.02, National Instruments). The initial phase of image analysis involved the identification of regions of interest (ROI) on the first frame of every individual study. These ROI's allowed automated calibration for arterial diameter on the B-mode image and velocities on the Doppler strip (Figure 3.2). A ROI was then drawn around the optimal area of the B-mode image and within this ROI a pixel-density algorithm automatically identified the angle-corrected near the far wall elines for every pixel column within the ROI. The algorithm begins by dividing the ROI into an upper half, containing the near wall lumen-intima interface, and a lower half containing the far wall interfaces. The near-wall intimal edge is identified by a Rake routine that scans from the bottom to the top of the upper half of the ROI. The position of the edge is established by determining the point where the pixel intensity changes most rapidly. Typical B-mode ROI's therefore contained approximately 200 to 300 diameter measures per frame, the average of which was calculated and stored. This process occurred at 30 frames per second. A final ROI was drawn around the Doppler waveform and automatically identified the peak of the waveform. The mean diameter measures derived from within the B-mode ROI were then synchronised with the velocity measure derived from the Doppler ROI at 30Hz.

From synchronised diameter and velocity data, blood flow (the product of lumen crosssectional area and Doppler velocity) was calculated at 30 Hz. Shear rate (an estimate of shear stress without viscosity) was calculated as 4 times mean blood velocity/vessel diameter (Black et al., 2008a). All data were written to file and retrieved for analysis in the custom-designed analysis package. Reproducibility of diameter measurements using this semi-automated software is significantly better than manual methods and reduces observer error significantly (Woodman et al., 2001). Reproducibility of the FMD using this semi-automated software possesses a CV of 6.7% (Thijssen et al., 2009, Woodman et al., 2001). Additionally, this method of blood flow assessment is closely correlated with the actual flow through a "phantom" arterial flow system (Green et al., 2002).



Figure 3.2 Example of Doppler ultrasound of a brachial artery allowed automated calibration for arterial diameter on the B-mode image (A) and velocities (B) on the Doppler strip

3.4 Passive Heat Stress Challenge

Experiments were performed in a temperature-controlled laboratory (22±1 °C) in the morning or early afternoon and were performed at least 2 hours post-prandial. Upon arrival to the laboratory participants were asked to wear a vest and shorts, and were clothed in a tube-lined jacket and trousers (Med-Eng; Ottawa, Canada), which covered the entire body except for the head, feet and one forearm (Figure 3.3). The suit permitted the control of skin and core body temperature, thereby mean body temperature, by changing the temperature of the water perfusing the suit. Participants rested quietly in a semi-recumbent position while water (34°C) was perfused through the suit at 5.5 L/min, using a heated water-bath (Eco Silver, Lauda; New Jersey, USA) and electronic water-

pump (Magnetically coupled pump FL5.5, RS components; Northants, UK) for a 15 minute resting baseline period. Participants were then exposed to a moderate heat stress by perfusing ~48°C water through the suit for 60 minutes or until a rise of ~1°C in core body temperature. All data during the heat stress challenge were sampled at 50Hz with an analogue-to-digital converter data acquisition system (PowerLab/16SP ML795, ADInstruments, Oxford UK), and displayed in real-time on a PC laptop using commercially available software (Chart version 7.02, ADinstruments; Figure 3.4). All data were then stored for subsequent analysis. During the passive heat stress challenge, a host of physiological measures were recorded. All data were sampled as a 60 seconds average at baseline, and at every 0.1°C increase in core/mean body temperature during passive heating. These variables are discussed below.

3.5 Electrocardiogram

Heart rate was obtained from a 3-lead electrocardiogram (ECG) (ADInstruments, Oxford, UK), and recorded continuously (Antonicelli et al., 2012). The electrode sites were prepared and cleaned with an antiseptic medical swab before the application of positive and negative ECG electrodes (Tyco Healthcare, Mansfield: MA), on the right and left clavicle respectively, close to the acromioclavicular joint. The earth electrode was positioned between the seventh and eighth intercostal space. The ECG signal was displayed in real-time in the Chart software and heart rate was calculated from the beat-to-beat R-R interval values by using the formula:

HR = 60 / R-R interval

Where HR is in beats min⁻¹ and R-R is in seconds



Figure 3.3 Passive heat stress challenge using the water-perfused suit

Ξ
Ľ
60
0
=
2
g
õ
Ę
Ċ
e
6

velocity (5) Blood pressure trace (6) Stroke volume, cardiac output and total peripheral resistance (7) Core temperature -igure 3.4 Chart file of a real-time PowerLab trace during a passive heat stress challenge. Variables measured on Chart were (1) Partial pressure of end tidal carbon dioxide (2) Electrocardiography (3-4) Right and left middle cerebral artery (8-9) Chest and arm sweat rate (10-11) Chest and arm laser Doppler flux (12) Mean arterial pressure (13) Heart rate from



3.6 Beat-to-beat arterial blood pressure

Continuous beat-to-beat arterial blood pressure (BP) was measured by finger photoplethysmography (Finometer Pro, Finapress Medical Systems, Biomedical Instruments, Amsterdam: The Netherlands). The Finometer was developed by Wesseling *et al.* (1995) and uses the voltage-clamp method (Penaz, 1973) to clamp the diameter of the digital artery in a constant 'unloaded' condition, thereby tracking variations in intraarterial pressure (Bogert and van Lieshout, 2005, Imholz et al., 1992, Imholz et al., 1998). To achieve this, the Finometer apparatus has three main components that includes; a finger cuff containing an inflatable air bladder and infrared plethymograph (light detector and light source), a fronted unit containing a fast-acting servo-controller system, and a main unit containing an air pump and electronics (Figure 3.5A).



Figure 3.5 (A) Finometer apparatus including finger cuff, fronted unit containing servo-controller, and a main unit containing the air pump and electronics. (B) Finger-cuff cross-sectional view.

The method is based on the development of the dynamic pulsatile unloading of the finger arterial walls. The diameter of the artery under a cuff wrapped around the finger is kept clamped (constant) at a specific diameter (set point), despite any changes to arterial pressure during each heartbeat. Changes in diameter are detected by means of an infrared photo-plethysmograph built into a finger cuff (Figure 3.5B), with the servocontroller system detecting a difference between the light detector signal and the set point, sending a signal to the microcontroller within the unit. If an increase in arterial diameter is detected during systole the finger cuff to prevent the diameter change in the digital artery. Therefore, the transmural pressure of the artery is maintained at zero (unloaded). At this point the pressure of the finger cuff pressure equals the intra-arterial pressure (Bogert and van Lieshout, 2005).

To ensure accurate measurement it is essential to define the correct unloaded diameter of a finger artery, however this is not straightforward, due to changes in haematocrit, stress and the tone of smooth muscle in the arterial wall that directly affect arterial diameter (Bogert and van Lieshout, 2005). The optimal unloaded diameter is close to the average diameter at a pressure where the amplitude of the pulsations in the plethysmogram is largest (Bogert and van Lieshout, 2005, Imholz et al., 1998, Wesseling et al., 1995). This is achieved using an expert inbuilt physiologic calibration system (Physiocal, Finometer Medical Systems, Amsterdam), consisting of a dynamic servo set point adjuster used to define and maintain the diameter at which the finger is clamped (Wesseling et al., 1995).

68

The calibration explores part of the pressure-diameter relationship by analysing the plethysmogram at a number of steady pressure levels, and is able to track the unloaded diameter of a finger artery even if smooth muscle tone changes, and adjusts the finger cuff accordingly (Bogert and van Lieshout, 2005, Imholz et al., 1998).

Once the correct finger cuff size was selected, it was placed around the mid-phalanx on the middle finger of the left hand. Care was taken to position the emission and detection light sensors symmetrically and to wrap the cuff firmly around the finger. Hand height was corrected to heart level using the hydrostatic height correction unit (FMS Height Correction Unit). The height correction unit comprises of a liquid-filled tube with one end attached to an adjustable reference component and the other end connected to a transducer (Figure 3.5A).

Prior to data collection participants were in the supine position with the arm resting flat, supported by a pillow. The reference component and the transducer were both placed upon the middle finger cuff (attached with Velcro), and a 'zeroing' procedure was performed on the transducer to the hydrostatic reference. In preparation for data collection, the reference component was then moved from the finger cuff and placed at the level of the heart on the upper arm. This process ensures that any changes in the vertical displacement of the finger cuff, relative to the heart are corrected for by the reference probe and artery pressure is reported.

To prevent peripheral vasoconstriction in the situation of participants experiencing cold hands and/or fingers, the hand was gently warmed using a warm compress (when warranted). During the experimental session the raw artery pressure wave was visualised and recorded using the PowerLab[©] software. From the waveform profile, SBP, DBP and MAP were obtained which was calculated by:

$$MAP = 1/3 SBP + 2/3 DBP (mmHg)$$

Where MAP is mean arterial blood pressure, SBP is systolic blood pressure and DBP is diastolic blood pressure.

A limitation with using finger photoplethysmography is that the arterial waveform varies throughout the arterial tree, causing augmentation between intrabrachial and finger BP due to distortion of the waveform and gradient along the arterial tree, caused by transmission of the pressure pulse along the arm arteries (Imholz et al., 1990). Peripheral reflection amplifies the pressure wave influencing an over-estimation of systolic pressure when compared to intra-arterial measurements in healthy participants (Imholz et al., 1992).

Furthermore, MAP in the hand tends to be lower than in the arm as a result of a pressure gradient across the vascular tree caused by flow, as mentioned previously. The pressure decay related to flow in arteries is greatest for a high pulse-pressure at a low mean pressure, while the arterial pressure frequency transfer function between the hand and the arm has a significance of ~8Hz (Gizdulich et al., 1997). This difference translates to finger MAP being ~8-10 mmHg lower than brachial values (Gizdulich et al., 1997), while in the supine position the bias for systolic BP is ~2 mmHg (Bogert and van Lieshout, 2005). To correct this, one approach is to reference finger arterial pressure against brachial auscultation measures (Shi et al., 1993).

Several studies have compared finger photoplethysmography against a gold-standard, invasive intra-arterial measurement of blood pressure. Little differences are reported in photoplethysmography blood pressure measurements in comparison to intra-radial resting measurements, during standing or head-up tilt (Imholz et al., 1990), exercise (Silke et al., 1994), Valsalva (Imholz et al., 1988) or under pharmacological manipulation (Imholz et al., 1992). Additionally, photoplethysmography has been used to monitor alterations in BP during heat stress (Bain et al., 2013, Keller et al., 2009), manipulations in cerebral blood flow (Ainslie et al., 2008, Ainslie et al., 2007), and importantly, previous HF research in post-menopausal females (Low et al., 2010, Lucas et al., 2013, Hubing et al., 2010, Low et al., 2008a). These studies imply finger photoplethysmography is a suitable tool in monitoring dynamic changes in blood pressure. Alongside photoplethysmography, an automated blood pressure cuff (Dinamap, G&E Medical, Tampa, Florida) worn on the same arm (upper), was used to verify and calibrate finger blood pressure as previously demonstrated (Low et al., 2008b, Lucas et al., 2013, Nelson et al., 2011, Willie et al., 2013, Lewis et al., 2014).

3.6.1 Estimation of cardiac output and stroke volume

Despite various methods of measuring cardiac output and stroke volume, such as techniques that use thermo-dilution, CO₂ or rebreathing of inert gas, it is advantageous during clinical based research if measurements can be continuous and non-invasive (Bogert and van Lieshout, 2005). Doppler Ultrasound can be used in the non-invasive tracking of changes in stroke volume (Van Lieshout et al., 2003), but is methodologically limited due the probe being placed over the root of the aorta at a fixed angle (usually held) or by using a transesophageal approach (Bogert and van Lieshout, 2005). The

continuous monitoring of cardiac output and stroke volume allows for the detection of rapid changes in systemic flow and conductance that would otherwise be undetected by recording heart rate and arterial blood pressure alone (Leonetti et al., 2004). Stroke volume and cardiac output were calculated using the ModelFlow method, obtained from the BP waveform from photoplethysmography that uses age (years), sex, height (cm) and weight (kg) in its algorithm. The ModelFlow method is based on the Windkessel model (Figure 3.6) of arterial stress (Wesseling et al., 1995). The ModelFlow method uses a three-element model of the aortic input impedance to compute flow from the pulsation of the arterial pressure (Wesseling et al., 1993), and is based upon the relationship between SV and arterial pressure wave in the form of an algorithm, which then creates an aortic flow waveform from arterial blood pressure pulsation via simulation of a nonlinear, self-adaptive model of the aortic input impedance (Harms et al., 1999) (Figure 3.6). Modelflow is a three element model that uses the following characteristics; impedance of the aorta and arterial compliance (Westerhof et al., 1971), and peripheral vascular resistance (ratio of mean pressure to mean blood flow), SV is subsequently calculated by integrating the aortic flow waveform per beat (Harms et al., 1999). Cardiac output is then calculated by multiplying stroke volume by HR. The Finometer uses ModelFlow by calculating proximal aortic impedance and arterial compliance using an in-built database of human aorta arctangent area-pressure relationships that rely on manually entered participant characteristics (mentioned above). The calculation of cardiac output and stroke volume from the ModelFlow technique has been seen to produce accurate measurements when compared to invasive intra-brachial methods (Harms et al., 1999) and when using thermodilution during cardiac surgery (Wesseling et al., 1993), but does slightly underestimate cardiac output and stroke volume during heat stress compared to the gold-standard thermodilution method (Shibasaki et al., 2011). However, the

72

underestimation is consistent and thus the technique can still track changes to cardiac output and stroke volume between trials and over time. Additionally, this methodology tracks rapid changes in cardiac output experimental protocols including static (van Dijk et al., 2005) stepping (Matsukawa et al., 2004) and dynamic cycling exercise (Sugawara et al., 2003, Tam et al., 2004).



Figure 3.6 Diagram of flow modelling from measurements of arterial pressure. (A) Illustrates input to the model from the Finometer during one cardiac cycle. (B) Illustrates the three element model of the aortic input impedance used to compute flow from pressure. (C) illustrates the computer output from the model; the aortic flow as a function of time. Z0, proximal aortic characteristic impedence; Cw, arterial compliance; Rp, systemic vascular resistance; \int , indicates the non-linear pressure-dependent properties of Z0 and Cw; the arrow indicates where Rp varies with Windkessel pressure. ModelFlow diagram adapted from Harms *et al.* (1999).

3.7 Middle cerebral blood velocity

The high temporal resolution and non-invasive nature of transcranial Doppler ultrasound (TCD) make it a useful tool in measuring blood velocities in cerebral vessels, in centimetres per second ($cm \cdot s^{-1}$) (Willie et al., 2011). In contrast to other methods of measuring CBF, including MRI and proton emission tomography, TCD has several advantages because it is non-invasive, allows repeated measures and continuous monitoring within the laboratory, is portable and has a high temporal resolution (<0.1

seconds) that rapidly monitors changes in CBF (van Beek et al., 2008). TCD is based on the use of a range-gated, pulsed Doppler ultrasonic beam of 2MHz frequency, with the probe emitting an ultrasonic beam that crosses the intact skull and the into the cerebral vessel of interest via 'windows' (Moppett and Mahajan, 2004). The ultrasonic beam is reflected off moving red blood cells in the field of transmission and detected by the transducer, which are both contained in the Doppler probe (Figure 3.7) (Willie et al., 2011). The resultant Doppler-shift is proportional to red blood cell velocity (DeWitt and Wechsler, 1988), and is the difference between the transmitted signal and the received signal, expressed by the following formula (Moppett and Mahajan, 2004):

Doppler frequency shift = $2 \cdot V \cdot Ft \cdot \cos\Theta/C$

Where V is the velocity of the reflector (red blood cells), Ft is the transmitted frequency (2 MHz), C is the speed of sound in soft tissue (1540 m·s⁻¹), and $\cos\Theta$ is the correction factor based on the angle of insonation (Θ).

The Doppler frequency shift depends upon the constant variables blood velocity and the angle of insonation of the TCD probe. TCD cannot measure CBF *per se*, but measures red blood cell velocity within the insonated vessel (Willie et al., 2011). For an overview of the cerebral circulation please see Figure 3.8. The middle cerebral artery (MCA) runs laterally and somewhat anteriorly after bifurcating from the internal carotid artery (ICA). When possible, it is best to insonate the MCA from the anterior window because it provides a near-zero insonation angle meaning absolute velocity measurements are obtainable (Willie et al., 2011).



Figure 3.7 Schematic showing the components of the Doppler ultrasound probe and reflection and refraction of the ultrasound beam within the sample volume (grey).



Figure 3.8 Overview of the cerebral circulation including percentage of cerebral blood flow (CBF)

The MCA is most commonly used because of the quality of the signal through the temporal window and the ease of access of insonation, whilst the MCA also carries 50-60% of the ICA blood flow (Moppett and Mahajan, 2004). Additionally, the MCA receives 80% of the blood volume delivered to the circle of Willis (Lindegaard et al., 1987), and can be taken to represent blood flow to the brain (Moppett and Mahajan, 2004). The technique for insonating the MCA has been described in detail elsewhere (Aaslid et al., 1982, Moppett and Mahajan, 2004, Willie et al., 2011).

In this thesis, middle cerebral artery blood velocity (MCA_V; 1 cm distal to the MCAanterior cerebral artery bifurcation) was measured continuously, with the participant in the semi-supine position, through the right and left temporal window using TCD ultrasonography. Acoustic gel was applied to the temporal window (region just above the zygomatic arch) and a 2-MHz Doppler probe (Spencer Technologies, Seattle WA, USA) was adjusted, and applied gently with a consistent force, until an optimal signal was identified as described in detail previously (Willie et al., 2011), and held in place using a headband strap (1500, Spencer Technologies, Seattle WA, USA) to prevent subtle movement of the Doppler probe (Figure 3.9).



Figure 3.9 Transcranial Doppler probe held in place using headband and strap

The MCA was identified by firstly setting the probe to an insonation depth of 50mm (the MCA is usually viewed at depths between 35-60mm) and then moving the probe slowly perpendicular to the assumed vessel direction. Once a strong red signal (blood flow towards the transducer) was seen within the depth range on the Power M-mode screen, the signal was optimised by altering the gain of the signal and the insonation angle of the probe with slight corrections. During this technique, flow should be towards the probe (strong red signal) until the MCA trifurcation where there should be flow in both directions. The MCA-anterior carotid artery bifurcation is a useful anatomical landmark upon which to standardise a within-participant point of measurement during repeat tests (Willie et al., 2011). The spectrogram screen then shows a Doppler spectral waveform that indicates the velocity profile of the blood flow at the selected depth of the corresponding M-mode screen. Observing peak blood velocity also assisted in confirming the MCA, with velocities peaking between 85-130 cm/s, however there is large variability in peak blood velocity, specifically in patient groups and with ageing populations, and care should be taken when using this to identify the MCA (Moppett and Mahajan, 2004). Once the optimal MCA signal was attained on the right and left temporal windows, the probe and machine settings (depth, gain and power) were recorded to help identify the same imaging site during future assessments. To ensure angle accuracy with and between experimental sessions, the probe was constantly secured in place during the passive heat stress challenge, whilst the same researcher positioned the probe each time.

When bilateral MCAv was obtained, the average value was used unless there was a significant difference between the two sites. In the instance when there was a significant difference between signal velocities the strongest MCAv signal was used and repeated in the post-tests. The MCAv was transmitted and displayed in real-time on the PowerLab

77

Chart file. Within the Chart file, the mean middle cerebral artery velocity (MCAv; cm/s) was calculated for each cardiac cycle by:

Where SMCAv is the systolic middle cerebral artery and DMCAv is the diastolic middle cerebral artery.

As the anterior and posterior cerebral arteries can both be visualised through the temporal window, there are a number of identification procedures used to ensure that the insonated artery is the MCA (Table 3.1). The anterior cerebral artery lies deeper than the MCA (~65mm) and the velocity also flows away from the transducer (away – blue signal), whilst the posterior cerebral artery lies even deeper (~70mm) (Moppett and Mahajan, 2004, Willie et al., 2011).

A major limitation of TCD is that it measures blood velocity and not blood flow *per se*. However, as long as the diameter of the insonated vessel and the angle of insonation remain constant, blood velocity is a reliable index of blood flow (Giller et al., 1998):

Flow velocity = blood flow volume / blood vessel diameter

Table 3.1 Typical patterns for the identification of cerebral arteries with 'normal' Circle of Willis anatomy. Adapted from Moppett & Mahajan (2004).

Vessel	Probe Direction	Depth (mm)	Flow Direction	Ipsilateral carotid compression	Contralateral carotid compression
ACA	Anterior	60-75	Away	Flow reversal	Increased velocity
MCA	Perpendicular	35-60	Toward	Reduced velocity	No change
РСА	Posterior	55-70	Toward	No change or increased velocity	No change

Abbreviations; **ACA**, anterior cerebral artery; **MCA**, middle cerebral artery; **PCA**, posterior cerebral artery. This table was modified by Moppett & Mahajan (2004).

To date, there is no widely accepted, reliable method of assessing vessel diameter using TCD. However, collective evidence suggests that changes in MCAv are a reliable index of CBF (Schreiber et al., 2000, Serrador et al., 2000). The diameter of the MCA has been found to remain constant in response to a variety of physiological stimuli including changes in partial pressure (Peebles et al., 2007) pharmacologically induced changes in BP (Larsen et al., 1994), and handgrip exercise including post-exercise muscle ischemia (Pott et al., 1997). Additionally, TCD has been used in various heat-stress protocols (Low et al., 2008b, Nelson et al., 2011) and to measure CBF during HFs in post-menopausal females (Lucas et al., 2013). To ensure accurate measurement of MCAv it is important the angle of insonation is considered and kept constant, as the observed velocity is inversely proportional to the cosine angle of the incidence between the ultrasound beam and the vessel (Moppett and Mahajan, 2004). Insonation angles up to 30° have been associated with an acceptable error of ~15% (Aaslid et al., 1982). However, an inherent advantage of

insonating MCA is that blood flows directly towards the probe allowing for easy signal acquisition with a small angle of insonation (Willie et al., 2014).

3.8 Cerebrovascular conductance

Cerebrovascular conductance (CBVC) measures the flow conductance in the cerebral vasculature and was calculated by:

Where CBVC is cerebrovascular conductance, mean MCAv is mean middle cerebral artery velocity and MAP is mean arterial pressure.

The CBVC index is used as it considers the response of arterial BP on CBF (Willie et al., 2014). Willie *et al.*, (2014) also suggest that few current research concepts incorporate the effects of both CO_2 and MAP on CBF, simultaneously. However, whilst MAP and arterial CO_2 should be considered, it is recommended they are expressed separately to provide a better impression of its effect on CBF (Willie et al., 2012).

3.9 The partial pressure of end-tidal carbon dioxide (PETCO2)

Prior to experimental sessions, the PowerLab[©] gas analyser was calibrated with known oxygen and CO₂ beta grade gas concentrations. The pneumotachometer was also calibrated using a 3-Litre syringe (Hans-Rudolph 8980, Kansas City, Mo, USA) that was attached to a 3-way non rebreathing valve. An expiratory airline connected the facemask to the gas analysers (Model CD-3A CO₂ analyser, AEI Tech, Pittsburgh, USA) from which CO₂ concentrations at a flow rate of 30·mL·min⁻¹ were sampled, and recorded in real-time using the Chart file. Total apparatus dead space ranged between 260-290 mL depending on the size of the facemask (small-medium). Alongside mean CO_2 , peak maximum cyclic CO_2 responses for end tidal CO_2 were identified via Chart and analysed.

3.10 Core body temperature

Core body temperature was measured from an ingestible pill telemetry system (CoreTemp, HQInc; Palmetto, FL, US). The pill was ingested ~5h before the participant arrived to the laboratory as recommended, due to the influence of ingestion timing on the consistency of core temperature measures (Goodman et al., 2009). Core body temperature measurement is fundamental to the study of human temperature regulation during heat stress (Byrne and Lim, 2007). However, the term 'core' does not describe a single anatomical location as the body interior is not at one uniform temperature. The temperature of the blood in the pulmonary artery is considered the best representation of the average internal temperature of the human body however this site is not accessible (Byrne and Lim, 2007). Due to its inaccessibility, core body temperature is often measured using an ingestible telemetric pill that transmits an internal temperature relative to the surrounding gastrointestinal temperature by radio waves to an external receiver for data logging (O'Brien et al., 1998).

The telemetry pill has been deemed reliable when using repeat assessments (Gant et al., 2006) and validated previously against other measures of core temperature (O'Brien et al., 1998), including both oesophageal and rectal temperature measures (Byrne and Lim, 2007, Sparling et al., 1993, Gibson et al., 1981). O'Brien *et al.* (1998) used a quantitative review of valid measures of core body temperature reliability and reported agreement between the ingestible pill and oesophageal temperature measures measures, with a

systematic bias of <0.1°C and 95% limits of agreement within ±0.04°C. They also reported a bias against rectal temperature of >0.1°C that was still deemed acceptable, particularly as rectal temperature elicited a time delay on true internal temperature (Byrne and Lim, 2007).

3.11 Mean skin temperature

Skin temperature plays a fundamental role in thermoregulation (Johnson et al., 2014) and was obtained from the weighted average of 4 regional temperatures (chest, forearm, thigh and calf) measured from wireless thermocouples (iButtons data logger, Maxim Integrated; San Jose, CA, US) .Skin temperature was automatically measured and recorded temperature every 60 seconds at each site. Measurements of skin temperature are often complicated due to the use of wired sensors, however the thermocouples are advantageous to traditional skin temperature recording devices in that they are wireless and do not interfere with other measurements i.e. wires, do not require auxiliary control, or a control-recording receiver that must remain within a set distance (Smith et al., 2010).

iButtons[®] have been validated previously using a waterbath and skin temperature measurement, with an accuracy of -0.09°C and precision of 0.05°C when compared to a reference thermometer (van Marken Lichtenbelt et al., 2006). The response time of the thermocouples on human skin is ~15 seconds compared to ~2 seconds with wired thermistors (van Marken Lichtenbelt et al., 2006), however because of the closely controlled elevation of skin temperature using a water-perfused suit the response time of the iButtons is acceptable. iButtons have also been validated for accurate measurements

82

of skin temperature during exercise, sleep research and clinical settings (Smith et al., 2010).

The wireless thermistors were secured to the lateral calf, lateral thigh, upper arm and chest. Mean skin temperature was calculated using the weighting system for mean surface temperature (Hardy and DuBois, 1938) and the equation (Ramanathan, 1964):

$$T_{sk} = (0.3*T_{chest}) + (0.3*T_{arm}) + (0.2*T_{thigh}) + (0.2*T_{calf})$$

Where T_{sk} is the mean skin temperature, T_{chest} is chest skin temperature, T_{arm} is arm skin temperature, T_{thigh} is thigh skin temperature and T_{calf} is calf skin temperature.

Ignoring the head and extremities in the weighting was not found to produce any error when compared to other methods (Ramanathan, 1964). The 4-point system (Ramanathan, 1964) has been found to correlate closely (r > 0.97) (Mitchell and Wyndham, 1969) with 12- and 6-point systems previously proposed (Hardy and DuBois, 1938).

3.12 Mean body temperature

Mean body temperature was calculated as (Stolwijk and Hardy, 1966):

$$T_{body} = (0.8 * T_{core}) + (0.2 * T_{sk})$$

Where T_{body} is mean body temperature, T_{core} is core body temperature and T_{sk} is mean skin temperature.

The calculation of mean body temperature relates the average evaporative heat loss to mean body temperature and uses the assumption that primary thermoregulatory function is to maintain body temperature within a set physiological range. This implicates both core temperature and skin temperature through weighting factors that when taken into account provides a mean body temperature (Hardy, 1961, Hardy and Dubois, 1937).

3.13 Local sweat rate

Local sweat rate was recorded continuously from the dorsal forearm and the midsternum (not covered by the water-perfused suit) using capacitance hygrometry (Brengelmann et al., 1975). Dry 100% nitrogen gas was supplied through acrylic capsules (surface area= 2.32cm²) attached to the skin's surface at a flow rate of 150mL/min, with the humidity of the gas flowing out of the capsules measured by the capacitance hygrometer (Viasala HMP155, Helsinki, Finland). The flow rate of the gas was continuously monitored using a rotameter. Alongside humidity, the capacitance hygrometer also measured the temperature of the nitrogen gas as it exits the acrylic capsule. The relative humidity and temperature of the gas were collected via LabChart (in real-time), and local sweat rate was calculated from the ideal gas laws (Graichen et al., 1982):

$SR = (RH / FR) / 3.464 * A * T_{cap}$

Where SR is sweat rate (mg·cm²·min⁻¹), RH is relative humidity (%) obtained from the capacitance hygrometer, FR is the flow rate of dry gas through the capsule (L·min⁻¹), 3.464 is the water vapour (dew point) gas constant, A is the area (2.32 cm²) of the capsule enclosing the skin site and T_{cap} is the temperature (°C) of the air leaving the capsule (Graichen et al., 1982).

Local sweat rate was sampled across 60 second segments, as this interval is well within the latency period that extends between sweat gland stimulation and sweat emergence (Bullard, 1971), and also produces less scatter and retains higher analytical certainty than averaging across 20 seconds (Motulsky and Brown, 2006).

3.13.1 Sweating threshold and sensitivity

Thermoregulatory sweating can be viewed as two line segments with a breakpoint, with sweating possessing an additional slope of zero that changes in abrupt monotonic fashion in response to heat stress (Vieth, 1989). The temperature threshold for the onset of local sweat rate is often defined from the intersection of the baseline flow (no sweating) of a linear regression of the effector response versus core body temperature (Brengelmann et al., 1994). In addition, visual estimation including any mean local sweat rate value in excess of the detection limit of the dew point capsule may also be used (Graichen et al., 1982, Sawka et al., 1989, Kolka et al., 1987, Montain et al., 1995). Very often however, the methodologies employed in the detection of temperature thresholds are not provided in detail.

For the purpose of this thesis, the temperature threshold for local sweat rate will be defined as:

"....the core temperature at which there is an abrupt, exponential rise in local sweat rate

from baseline."

This method of local sweat rate threshold detection has been found to be reproducible (<0.1°C) previously (Brengelmann et al., 1994). Cheuvront *et al.* (2009) requested 16 'raters' to calculate the local sweat rate thresholds and sensitivities for a complete data set using their own empirical approaches. Interestingly, the differences between 'rater' approaches were found to be both quantitatively and qualitatively acceptable, whilst also valid when compared with a standardised linear regression model using software (Cheuvront et al., 2009).

Sweating sensitivity was calculated from the slope of the relationship between sweat rate per unit change in mean body temperature beyond the core temperature thresholds, whilst any observed plateau (sweating <0.01 mg·cm²·min⁻¹/per °C) in sweat rate was excluded from the slope calculation. When comparing sweat rate sensitivity calculations using slope estimation (see above) and a standardised linear regression model, 324 interrater differences were within 73% of the qualitative limits of agreement (which define performance acceptability) (Cheuvront et al., 2009).

Sweating threshold temperature and sweating sensitivity are frequently reported to evaluate changes in thermoregulatory control (Cheuvront et al., 2009, Ichinose et al., 2009, Ichinose-Kuwahara et al., 2010, Inoue et al., 2005), yet currently no standardised method exists in thermoregulatory research (Vieth, 1989). A standard procedure would logically reduce inter-rater measurement error (Cheuvront et al., 2009), and focus the interpretation of sweating control around common factors of influence (Shibasaki et al., 2006). However, it should also be noted that improving threshold and sensitivity calculations are the responsibility, and in the care of, the end user (Cheuvront et al., 2009). Greater methodological details and more precise identification of analysis parameters are recommended to reduce inter-rater variability. For the purpose of this thesis, all temperature thresholds and sensitivities are reported by one observer in a blinded fashion (observer was unaware of assessment time or intervention).

3.14 Skin blood flow

An index of local cutaneous blood flow was obtained using Laser Doppler Flowmetry (LDF: Periflux System 5001, Perimed; AB, Sweden). Cutaneous red blood cell flux was measured by affixing integrated laser-Doppler probes (each consisting of a seven-laser array) with an adhesive-ring in close proximity to the ventilated sweat rate capsule at both the chest and forearm sites. At both sites, care was taken to place the probe away from hairy skin or over veins. The laser-Doppler probe signals (laser Doppler flux) were continuously monitored using LabChart and averaged into 60-second segments; this produces less physiological scatter and retains higher analytical certainty than averaging across 20 seconds time-points (Motulsky and Brown, 2006). Absolute skin blood flux values from laser Doppler flowmetry provide an index (in arbitrary units, AU) of skin blood flow (Wingo et al., 2010).

LDF is based on the reflection of a beam of light that undergoes a change in wavelength (Doppler shift) when it is reflected by moving red blood cells. The magnitude and frequency of distribution of these changes in wavelength are related to both the number and velocity of red blood cells (Cracowski et al., 2006). LDF allows the evaluation of cutaneous microvessels over a specific time-period and its alterations during physiological challenges, such as during heat stress (Kuwahara et al., 2005b, Wingo et al., 2010) and post-menopausal HFs (Low et al., 2010, Low et al., 2008a). The major advantage of the laser Doppler technique is that it is continuous, has high temporal and spatial resolution beyond venous occlusion plethysmography (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014), and is sensitive in detecting relative changes in skin blood flow in response to a stimulus (i.e. heat stress) or an intervention (i.e. exercise training). Additionally, during heat stress, LDF at the forearm displayed a highly linear correlation (r = 0.9) with forearm blood flow as measured by venous occlusion plethysmography (Saumet et al., 1986). The major variation with LDF is the site of measurement (Johnson et al., 2014), but when it is standardised the day-to-day variability compares with flow-mediated dilation of the

87

brachial artery, with a coefficient of variation <10% (Kubli et al., 2000). At baseline, the site of skin blood flow was measured from the inguinal crease of the forearm and from the mid-sternum at the chest that was subsequently recorded for repeat assessments.

3.14.1 Cutaneous vascular conductance

Cutaneous vascular conductance (CVC) has proven useful in studies investigating the mechanisms of skin blood flow when using laser Doppler flux as it normalises blood flow in relation to mean arterial blood pressure, and enables comparison between areas of skin across a given participant and/or between participants (Kellogg et al., 1993). There is no theoretical maximum to skin blood flow, but there is a maximal CVC, when the resistance vessels are completely relaxed. This is commonly used in tests assessing mechanisms of control in the cutaneous circulation (Charkoudian and Stachenfeld, 2014). Cutaneous vascular conductance (CVC) was calculated as:

CVC = LDF / MAP

Where CVC (PU mmHg) is cutaneous vascular conductance, LDF (measured in perfusion units) is laser Doppler flux and MAP is mean arterial pressure derived from the finger photoplethysmography.

CVC values were also expressed relative to maximal CVC achieved during heating the skin to 42°C, as %CVC_{max}, as this, along with CVC, is the preferred method of data expression adopted in the literature (Cracowski et al., 2006).

3.14.2 Local maximal skin blood flow

Following the passive heat stress protocol in the water perfused suit, a test for maximal NO-mediated vasodilation was performed. The temperature of the heating unit (that the

laser Doppler probe sits in) was set to 32°C and increased to 42°C, at a rate of 0.5°C·10s⁻¹, to obtain maximal skin blood flow (Tew et al., 2012a, Black et al., 2008b, Cracowski et al., 2006) following ~30-40 minutes of localised heating. This temperature-dependent increase in cutaneous blood flow achieves a maximal vasodilation between 42-44°C and corresponds to the maximal vasodilator capacity of the vessels (Charkoudian, 2003). Local heating–mediated cutaneous vasodilation is bi-phasic and evoked by two independent mechanisms, an initial peak in cutaneous blood flow is known as the axon reflex (relies on local sensory nerves), and a second longer peak (and plateau) after ~20-30 minutes that is largely NO-mediated (Minson et al., 2001). Peak laser Doppler flux was taken as a 60-second average of the highest point of the second curve (plateau) (Minson et al., 2001) at the chest and the forearm. Maximal cutaneous vasodilation (maximal cutaneous vascular conductance) was then calculated as:

$$CVC_{max} = LDF_{max} / MAP$$

Where CVC_{max} is maximal cutaneous vascular conductance, LDF_{max} is maximal Laser Doppler Flux and MAP is mean arterial pressure obtained at maximal LDF.

At baseline, and during the heat stress, CVC was then expressed relative to CVC_{max} as a percentage by:

Where %CVCmax is cutaneous vascular conductance relative to maximal cutaneous vascular conductance, CVC is cutaneous vascular conductance and CVCmax is maximal cutaneous vascular conductance

3.14.3 Skin blood flow threshold and sensitivity

Similar to the calculation of the mean body temperature threshold for local sweat rate, the onset of cutaneous vasodilation can be viewed as two line segments with a breakpoint, with skin blood flow (laser Doppler flux, LDF) possessing baseline flow that changes in an abrupt fashion (threshold) in response to heat stress. The temperature threshold for the onset of skin blood flow (vasodilation) is often defined from the intersection of the baseline flow of a linear regression of the effector response versus core temperature (Brengelmann et al., 1994). Very often however, the methodologies employed in the detection of temperature thresholds are not provided in detail.

A non-linear relationship exists between skin blood flow and local temperature, such that small increments in blood flow at lower local skin temperatures (20-35°C) become much more pronounced at skin temperatures >37°C (Johnson and Kellogg, 2010a). Warming of core body temperature (and locally at the skin), such as during heat stress using the water-perfused suit (~38 °C) causes an initial vasoconstriction followed by vasodilation of the skin in response to heat stress. It is the core body temperature at this initial vasodilation that is set as the temperature threshold for cutaneous vasodilation (Minson et al., 2001, Hodges et al., 2009, Houghton et al., 2006), whilst this visual estimation technique to assess the threshold for cutaneous vasodilation has been used previously in assessing thermoregulatory function following exercise training (Kuwahara et al., 2005a, Kuwahara et al., 2005b, Lorenzo and Minson, 2010).

For this thesis, the temperature threshold for the onset of cutaneous vasodilation was defined as:

"The core body temperature at the abrupt onset, and continuation of, cutaneous vasodilation from baseline."

Cutaneous vasodilation sensitivity was calculated from the slope of the relationship between skin blood flow and core temperature beyond the threshold (CVC per unit change in core body temperature) (Wingo et al., 2010, Kuwahara et al., 2005a). The slope for CVC, per unit change in core body temperature beyond the core temperature thresholds was also calculated. In line with assessing thermoregulatory sweat rate thresholds and sensitivities, core body temperature thresholds and sensitivities are frequently reported for cutaneous vasodilation to evaluate changes in thermoregulatory control (Cheuvront et al., 2009, Ichinose et al., 2009, Ichinose-Kuwahara et al., 2010, Inoue et al., 2005).

3.15 Cardiorespiratory fitness (VO_{2peak})

Cardiorespiratory fitness (VO_{2peak}) was assessed to quantify aerobic capacity. This comprised of a 2-minute warm-up followed by incremental exercise to volitional exhaustion on a treadmill (H/P Cosmos, Pulsar 4.0, Nussdorf-Traunstein, Germany) in a temperature-controlled environment (Bruce *et al.*, 1973). The *Bruce protocol* (1973) was used in female participants <40 years of age, whilst female participants >40 years of age followed a *modified Bruce protocol* that has been used in other sedentary, high-risk populations previously (Pugh et al., 2013, Sprung et al., 2013). VO_{2peak} during exercise was calculated from minute ventilation, measured using a pneumotach and simultaneous breath by breath analysis of expired gas fractions (Oxycon Pro, Jaeger, Germany). Gas analysers and flow probes were calibrated prior to each test. The results were expressed relative to body weight (ml/kg/min). Peak oxygen consumption was calculated as the highest consecutive 15-second period of gas exchange data occurring in the final minute before volitional exhaustion, which usually occurred due to breathlessness or leg fatigue. Physiological criteria for the assessment of VO_{2peak} included a plateau in VO_{2peak} and/or a

respiratory exchange ratio >1.15 combined with a heart rate in the region of >90% of agepredicted maximal heart rate (220-age) (Miller et al., 1993).

3.15.1 Bruce protocol

The fitness test was performed on a treadmill (H/P Cosmos, Germany) to quantify peak aerobic capacity. After a 2 min warm up, treadmill speed began at 6 kmh⁻¹ for continuous 2-min stages, speed then increased by 2 kmh⁻¹ per 2 min to a maximal running speed of 16 kmh⁻¹ or until volitional exhaustion. Heart rate was measured continuously using short range telemetry (RS800, Polar, Finland) alongside subjective effort (RPE) using the 6-20 Borg scale (Borg, 1970).

3.15.2 Modified Bruce protocol

The fitness test was performed on a treadmill (H/P Cosmos, Germany) to quantify peak aerobic capacity. Following a 2-minute warm-up at 2.2km/h on a flat gradient, the initial workload was set at 2.7km/h at 5% grade. Thereafter, stepwise increments in speed and grade were employed every minute. Heart rate was continuously measured at rest, during, and in recovery from exercise via 12-lead ECG (Oxycon Pro, Jaeger, Germany), and the participant's RPE was monitored (Borg, 1970).

3.16 Statistical Analysis

Analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences Version 17.2 (SPSS Inc. Chicago, IL, USA). Data were presented in the text as mean (95% Confidence Interval), unless otherwise stated. Statistical significance was delimited at P<0.05 and exact P values are cited (values of P of "0.000" provided by SPSS are reported as "<0.001"). For specific statistical analysis please refer to each methodology section in *Chapters 4-6.*
CHAPTER 4: EXERCISE TRAINING REDUCES THE FREQUENCY OF MENOPAUSAL HOT FLUSHES BY IMPROVING THERMOREGULATORY CONTROL

4.1 Introduction

Menopausal HFs can seriously disrupt the lives of symptomatic females (Kronenberg, 1990, Freedman, 2001). Approximately 70% of females experience HFs 1 to 5 years after the onset of the menopausal transition (Shanafelt et al., 2002, Kronenberg, 1994). A HF is typically defined as the subjective sudden intense sensation of heat causing cutaneous vasodilation and profuse sweating (Stearns et al., 2002, Freedman, 2002). HRT is an effective treatment for HFs (McNagny, 1999, Maclennan et al., 2004, Utian et al., 2004) but has poor uptake (Hersh et al., 2004, Isaacs et al., 2005). Furthermore, not all females can be prescribed HRT due to their age, time since menopause and a history of cardiovascular disease or breast cancer (NICE, 2009). The current alternatives to HRT are limited but one non-pharmacological option is exercise training. A number of research studies, but not all, have shown exercise training can reduce the frequency of HFs (Moilanen et al., 2012, Luoto et al., 2012, Karacan, 2010, Reed et al., 2014, Lindh-Astrand et al., 2004) and reduce other non-vasomotor symptoms including depression, anxiety and insomnia (Daley et al., 2009, Ivarsson et al., 1998, Reed et al., 2014). To date these studies have solely relied on subjective questionnaires as the primary outcome and/or ambulatory skin conductance monitors (Daley et al., 2009, Sternfeld and Dugan, 2011, Luoto et al., 2012, Sternfeld et al., 2014). No study to date has examined the potential physiological, specifically thermoregulatory and vascular, mechanisms of how exercise training can improve menopausal HFs.

Although the mechanisms of HFs are not completely understood, it is thought that thermoregulatory dysfunction due to the reduction in oestrogen leads to HFs (Deecher and Dorries, 2007, Freedman, 2001, Rance et al., 2013). An elevation in basal core body

temperature and a narrowed thermo-neutral zone are thought to be primary explanations (Freedman (2001), and reduced skin vascular reactivity to increases in core body temperature is also proposed (Charkoudian, 2003, Deecher and Dorries, 2007). Therefore, examining the changes in the thermoregulatory control system and vasculature function following exercise training may provide insight into the potential mechanisms that cause reductions in the frequency of post-menopausal HFs.

Exercise training has been shown to enhance the efficiency of the thermoregulatory control system by decreasing core body temperature, and improving thermoregulatory control by changing both the threshold for the onset, and sensitivity, of sweating and cutaneous vasodilation in pre-menopausal females (Ichinose et al., 2009). HRT is reported to affect thermoregulatory control mechanisms via lowering core body temperature and altering the threshold at which cutaneous vasodilation and sweating responses are initiated (Freedman and Blacker, 2002, Dacks and Rance, 2010, Tankersley et al., 1992, Brooks et al., 1997). Moreover, exercise training improves endothelial function in the cutaneous and conduit vessels in post-menopausal females (Nyberg et al., 2014, Hodges et al., 2010), and CBF in older individuals (Ainslie et al., 2008, Murrell et al., 2013). Therefore, the aim of this study was to determine the effects of a structured progressive aerobic exercise training intervention on subjective HFs, and secondly, to explore whether these improvements are linked to positive thermoregulatory and vascular adaptations in symptomatic post-menopausal females. . We hypothesised that exercise training reduces HFs via improving sweat rate and skin blood flow efficiency to increases in core body temperature, as well as enabling enhanced (cerebro)vascular function.

4.2.1Participants

Twenty-one symptomatic post-menopausal females were recruited from the gynaecology and reproductive medicine clinic at Liverpool Women's Hospital, local G.P. practices and via local advertisement. Participants were 1-4 years since their last menstrual period suffering from >4 hot flushes over a 24h period. All participants presented with no history of type II diabetes, cardiovascular or respiratory disease, were non-smokers, drank <14 units of alcohol per week, and had no contraindications to exercise. Participants who had used HRT, metformin, vasoactive or BP lowering medications, or medication which could alter vascular structure and/or function, within the last 6 months were excluded from the study. Similarly, females who were currently taking part in regular exercise (>2h a week based on a self-reported questionnaire) were also excluded. Participants were informed of the methods verbally and in writing before providing written informed consent. The study conformed to the *Declaration of Helsinki* and was approved by the local research ethics committee.

4.2.2 Research Study Design

Participants reported to the laboratory on two separate occasions. Visit one included anthropometric measurements, assessment of brachial artery endothelial function using FMD and a cardiorespiratory test (Modified Bruce protocol). Visit 2 consisted of a passive heat stress challenge. For details of experimental procedures for these measurements please see *Chapter 3, General Methods*. Fourteen (n=14, $52\pm4y$, 29 ± 6 kg/m²) symptomatic females received a 16-week programme of supervised moderate-intensity aerobic exercise training while seven (n=7, $52\pm6y$, 30 ± 7 kg/m²) symptomatic females were used as a no-exercise control group (Figure 4.1). All participants underwent visit 1 and 2 prior to and following either 16weeks of exercise or the no-exercise control period. The control group continued with their normal everyday routine in terms of physical activity and diet, and received no contact with the research team at any point during the 16-week intervention period.



Figure 4.1 Consort diagram of the study participants

4.2.3 Hot Flush Frequency and Severity Questionnaire

Participants were asked to complete a 7-day HF frequency and severity diary (Sloan et al., 2001) prior to, and following the 16-week intervention period. Participants were asked to record on a daily basis how many HFs they experienced per day as well as information regarding the severity of each HF on a scale of 1-4 (1 being mild, 2 moderate, 3 severe and 4 very severe). From this, a 7 day sum of HFs provided a weekly HF score. A daily severity score was calculated by the sum of HFs recorded into each severity rating i.e. [(3*mild)+(4*moderate)+(1*severe)+(0*very severe) = daily severity score of 14]. A HF severity index was then calculated by the total sum of daily severity scores over the 7 day period. The use of subjective diaries has been established as a valid approach to obtaining data on subjective HFs when reporting patient symptoms and perceptions (Sloan et al., 2001) and in a number of HF research studies (Luoto et al., 2012, Moilanen et al., 2012, Carpenter et al., 1999, Carpenter et al., 2002, Sternfeld et al., 2014).

4.2.4 Supervised Exercise Training Intervention

Prior to commencing the exercise intervention, participants in the exercise intervention group attended a gym-based exercise familiarisation session at the Research Institute for Sport and Exercise Sciences research gymnasium. In the first instance, participants were required to undertake 30 minutes of moderate-intensity aerobic exercise consisting of treadmill walking/jogging, upright cycling, cross-training and rowing. Participants were required to attend the University gym at least once per week during which time they wore a heart rate monitor (Polar Fitness, Polar Electro Oy, Finland) and were provided with full exercise supervision and guidance from a trained exercise physiologist. During these sessions, participants were issued with a weekly progressive exercise programme that was specific to their own rate of progression. Exercise was primarily directed by heart rate responses and utilisation of the Borg scale (Borg, 1970), with training protocol's specific to each participant's basal fitness level (Sprung et al., 2013, Pugh et al., 2013). During the initial 4 weeks of the intervention, participants underwent 30 minutes of exercise three times per week at ~30% of heart rate reserve (HRR). This routine continued from weeks 5-8, however during this period exercise workload was modified so that participants maintained ~45%HRR. From week 9 to 12 participants continued to maintain a 45% HRR workload whilst the duration of each session increased to 45 minutes. Finally, from week 13 to 16 the duration of each session lasted between 45-60 minutes at 60%HRR and participants underwent 5 sessions per week (Figure 4.2). HRR was calculated as [(Max HR-Resting HR) x Intensity] + Resting HR. Maximal and resting HR measures were calculated during the maximal oxygen consumption test completed prior to exercise training. Participants were closely monitored to ensure the maintenance of their individually prescribed RPE and HRR. Furthermore, to facilitate maximum compliance throughout the 16-week period, all participants used the Wellness Key[©] system (TechnoGym, UK). This is a software programme that enables remote and accurate tracking of exercise activity. No dietary modifications were made throughout the course of the exercise intervention, confirmed by use of a standard food diary at baseline and post intervention.



Figure 4.2 Schematic of study design including the progressive exercise training protocol

4.2.5 Statistical Analysis

The mean body/core temperature thresholds for the onset of sweating (mean body temperature) and cutaneous vasodilation (core body temperature) were calculated in a blinded fashion by the same analyst (Cheuvront et al., 2009). The sensitivity of the sweating responses were estimated from the slope of the relationships between sweat rate per unit change in mean body temperature beyond the mean body temperature threshold, and any sweat rate plateau, or increase during a hot flush episode, was excluded from the slope calculation. Skin blood flow sensitivity was estimated in the same way, instead using the rate of CVC per unit change in core temperature. A two (intervention*time) factor linear mixed model was employed to analyse HF frequency, HF severity index, VO_{2peak}, and FMD [with baseline diameter entered as a covariate to control for exercise-induced changes in baseline (Atkinson and Batterham, 2013)], alongside resting baseline variables and temperature thresholds and sensitivities of sweat rate and skin blood flow during the heat three-way passive stress. А (intervention*time*temperature) linear mixed model was employed for the analysis of CBF in response to each 0.1°C increase in core body temperature, during the passive heat stress. Statistically significant interactions were followed up with the least significant difference (LSD) approach to multiple comparisons (Perneger, 1998). Due to variable increments in core body temperature during the passive heat stress, data up to an increase of 0.6°C were used for CBF analysis.

4.3 Results

Females that completed the exercise training intervention demonstrated 93% compliance to exercise sessions.

4.3.1 Cardiorespiratory Fitness

There was a significant intervention*time interaction (P<0.001) in cardiorespiratory fitness (VO_{2peak}). VO_{2peak} improved by 4.45 ml·kg⁻¹·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, 3.40, 6.49; P<0.001) following exercise training compared to a negligible change of -0.60 ml·kg⁻¹·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, -2.07, 0.88; P=0.41) in the no-exercise control group.

4.3.2 Hot flush frequency and severity

There was a significant main effect of time (P<0.001) and intervention*time interaction (P<0.001) for both HF weekly frequency and weekly HF severity index (Table 4.1). Exercise training reduced HF weekly frequency by 39 HF·wk (95% CI, 31-47; P<0.001) compared to a negligible change of 5 HF·wk (95% CI, -6 to 16; P=0.33) in the no-exercise control group. This coincided with a reduction in HF severity index by 101 AU (95% CI, 80 to 121; P=0.01) following exercise training compared a negligible change of 9 (95% CI, -20 to 37; P=0.56) in the no-exercise control group.

4.3.3 Conduit brachial artery endothelial function

There was a significant intervention*time interaction (P=0.008) for FMD%. FMD increased by 2.32% (95% CI 1.33, 3.31; P<0.001) following exercise training compared to a negligible change of -0.6% (95% CI, -1.3, 1.24; P=0.96) in the no-exercise control group. The intervention did not impact on brachial artery diameter, time-to-peak diameter and shear rate area-under-the-curve (Table 4.1).

Characteristics	Pre Exercise	Post Exercise	Pre Control	Post Control	P value
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	29 (25, 32)	27 (24, 30)*	28 (23, 33)	28 (23, 34)	T= 0.01 IxT= 0.009
Weight (kg)	77.9 (67.5, 88.3)	74.5 (63.1, 84.9)*	75.6 (60.8, 90.3)	75.2 (60.5, 90)	T= 0.01
Systolic (mmHg)	128 (124, 132)	126 (121, 130)	127 (122, 133)	128 (123, 134)	T= 0.74
Diastolic (mmHg)	78 (74, 83)	75 (70, 79)	77 (71, 83)	77 (69, 81)	lxT= 0.07 T= 0.92
					IxT= 0.19 T
VO _{2peak} (mi/Kg/min)	(כ.42, 20.05) כ.22	2/ (25.1, 28.9)*	23.2 (20.6, 23.2)	22.6 (19.9, 25.3)	I=< 0.001 IxT=< 0.001
		Hot Flushes			
Frequency (HF-wk)	64 (51, 75)	23 (11, 35)*	48 (31, 65)	53 (36, 70)	T=<0.001
					IxT=< 0.001
Severity Index (AU)	137 (110, 165)	37 (9, 63)*	98 (59, 136)	106 (68, 145)	T= 0.01 IxT= 0.03
		Vascular measuren	nents		
Flow-Mediated Dilation (%)	5.0 (4.2, 5.9)	7.4 (6.5, 8.2)*	5.6 (4.3, 6.7)	5.5 (4.2, 6.7)	T= 0.01
					IxT= 0.008
Baseline Diameter (mm)	0.37 (0.35, 0.39)	0.37 (0.35, 0.39)	0.36 (0.33, 0.39)	0.35 (0.32, 0.38)	T= 0.91
					IxT= 0.45
Peak Diameter (mm)	0.39 (0.37, 0.41)	0.40 (0.38, 0.42)	0.38 (0.35, 0.42)	0.37 (0.34, 0.40)	T= 0.4
					IxT= 0.14
Shear rate _{Auc} (s ^{-1} x 10 ^{3})	16.3 (8.8, 19.7)	17.8 (8.4, 21.3)	21.5 (13.9, 29.1)	20.4 (12.8, 27.9)	T= 0.72
					IxT= 0.87
Time to Peak (s)	69.7 (52.5, 86.8)	54.2 (37.1, 71.4)	70.5 (46.9, 93.7)	76.7 (53.2, 100.2)	T= 0.59
					IxT= 0.22
Data are presented as mean (95	5% CI.). *Significant di	fference between pre	e and post. T is time, l	xT is intervention x Tin	ne interaction

Table 4.1 Baseline characteristics and changes in vascular function following exercise training or control

4.3.4.1 Haemodynamics

Heart rate was 3 beats·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 1, 5; *P*=0.03) lower following exercise training compared to no change in control [0 beats·min⁻¹ (95% CI, -1, 1)]. There was no main effect of intervention or intervention*time interaction in mean arterial pressure or cardiac output. Stroke volume was 7 ml (95% CI, -3, 10) higher following exercise training compared to a difference of 2 ml (95% CI, -4.8, 2.5) in the no-exercise control group, however this did not reach statistical significance (*P*=0.14; Table 4.2).

4.3.4.2 Thermoregulatory

Skin temperature was not different between interventions or over time (P>0.05; Table 4.2). There was a significant intervention*time interaction (P=0.05) for basal core body temperature. Basal core body temperature was 0.14°C (95% CI, 0.03, 0.20) lower following exercise training compared to no change in control [0.01°C (95% CI, -0.01, 0.03)].

There were no significant main effects for resting skin blood flow at the chest or forearm (Table 4.2). There was a significant intervention*time interaction for forearm CVC_{max} (P=0.03) during local maximal heating, which was 0.70 AU/mmHg (95% CI, 0.25, 1.15; *P*=0.004) higher following exercise compared to no change following no-exercise control [0.18 AU/mmHg (95% CI, -0.21, 0.43; *P*=0.65)]. There were no significant main effects for chest CVC_{max} (Table 4.2).

4.3.4.3 Cerebral Blood Flow

There was a significant intervention*time interaction in basal MCAv (P=0.04). MCAv was 3.1 cm/s (95% CI, 1.2, 5.0; P=0.03) higher following exercise training compared to a negligible change of 0.2 cm/s (95% CI, -2.2, 2.3; P=0.98; Table 4.2). Cerebral vascular conductance (CBVC) was also 0.05 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, -0.01 to 0.07; P=0.02) higher following exercise training compared to no change following the no-exercise control [0.02 (95% CI, -0.02, 0.03; P=0.83)]. There was no significant main effects of intervention (P=0.21), time (P=0.88) or intervention*time interaction (P=0.85) for $P_{ET}CO_2$ at rest.

Variable	Exercis	se (n=14)	Control	(n=7)		P value	
	Pre	Post	Pre	Post	Intervention Interaction	Time	
Heart Rate (b·min ⁻¹)	64	60	66	65	0.11	0.03*	0.03*
	(61, 68)	(57, 64)	(62, 69)	(61, 68)			
MAP (mmHg)	75	75	76	75 /-//	0.63	0.82	0.83
	(72, 78) 107	(72, 77)	(72, 80) 105	(71, 79) 102			7 7 0
Stroke Volume (ml)	107 (93, 117)	114 (102, 124)	тиз (89, 120)	103 (88,119)	5C.U	N.21	U.14
Cardiac Output (I·min ⁻¹)	7.2	7.6	7.1	7.3	0.46	0.77	0.46
	(6.3, 8.1)	(6.8, 8.5)	(6.5, 7.9)	(6.7, 7.8)			
Core Temperature (°C)	36.93	36.79	36.83	36.84	0.48	0.05*	0.04*
	(36.79, 37.05)	(36.65, 36.93)	(36.63, 36.97)	(36.64, 37)			
Skin Temperature (°C)	32.2	32.9	32.8	32.9	0.41	0.91	0.20
•	(31.8, 33.5)	(32.6, 33.4)	(32.2, 33.3)	(32.4, 33.5)			
MCAv (cm/s)	51	54	51	51	09.0	0.05*	0.04*
	(48, 55)	(51, 57)	(47, 55)	(46, 55)			
CBVC (cm·s ⁻¹ ·mmHg ⁻¹)	0.69	0.74	0.68	0.69	0.39	0.05*	0.02*
	(0.64, 0.74)	(0.68, 0.79)	(0.62, 0.74)	(0.62, 0.74)			
End Tidal CO ₂ (Torr)	42	42	41	42	0.23	0.88	0.81
	(40, 44)	(41, 44)	(40, 43)	(40, 44)			
CVC _{chest} (%CVC _{max})	11.1	10.9	9.5	8.6	0.82	0.88	0.50
,	(8.3, 13.9)	(8, 13.7)	(5.5, 13.5)	(4.6, 12.5)			
CVC _{arm} , (%CVC _{max})	10.2	9.7	8.8	9.5	0.36	0.41	0.20
	(7.6, 12.8)	(6.9, 12.4)	(5.1, 10.7)	(5.7, 13.3)			
Chest CVC _{max}	5.1	5.9	5.4	5.2	0.49	0.18	0.14
	(4.4, 5.9)	(5.1, 6.6)	(4.2, 6.5)	(4.9, 6.2)			
Arm CVC _{max}	2.9	3.6	3.3	3.4	0.27	0.08	0.03*
	(2.5, 3.4)	(3.2, 4.1)	(2.5, 4.1)	(2.8, 4)			
Data are presented as me	ean (95% Cl). *s	ignificant differer	ice between pre a	nd post			

4.3.5 Haemodynamic and thermoregulatory responses during the heat stress challenge

6.3.5.1 Haemodynamics

Changes in heart rate, mean arterial pressure, stroke volume and cardiac output were not different between interventions or over time (P<0.05).

4.3.5.2 Thermoregulatory

Changes in core body temperature and skin temperature were similar between interventions and over time, whilst there was no interaction between intervention and time (P>0.05).

4.3.5.3 Sweat rate

There was a significant intervention*time interaction for chest and forearm sweating mean body temperature thresholds (P<0.05, Figure 4.3). The onset of chest sweating occurred at a 0.22°C (95% Cl, 0.13, 0.32; P<0.001) lower mean body temperature following exercise training compared to a negligible change in control [0.01°C (95% Cl, - 0.08, 0.09; P=0.98); Figure 4.3A]. Similarly, the onset of forearm sweating occurred at a 0.21°C (95% Cl, 0.12, 0.31; P<0.001) lower mean body temperature following exercise training compared to a negligible change in control [0.01°C, 0.12, 0.31; P<0.001) lower mean body temperature following exercise training compared to a negligible change in control [0.02°C (95% Cl, -0.12, 0.13; P=0.89); Figure 4.38].

There was a significant intervention*time interaction for sweat rate sensitivity at the chest (P=0.01; Figure 4.3). The rate of sweating at the chest increased by 0.26 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.10, 0.41; P=0.002) following exercise training compared to a negligible change in control [0.04 (95% CI, -0.06, 0.09; P= 0.35); Figure 4.3C]. Similarly at the forearm, there was a significant intervention*time interaction (P=0.01) with the rate

of sweating increased by 0.18 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.09, 0.27; P=0.001) following exercise training compared to a negligible change in control [0.03 (95% CI, -0.06, 0.09; P= 0.59)].





4.3.5.4 Cutaneous blood flow

There was a significant interaction between intervention and time for core body temperature threshold for cutaneous vasodilation at the chest (*P*=0.004) and forearm (*P*=0.004). The onset of chest cutaneous vasodilation occurred at a 0.21°C (95% Cl, 0.14, 0.29; *P*<0.001) lower core body temperature following exercise training compared to a negligible change following control [0.02°C (95% Cl, -0.07, 0.09; *P*=0.70); Figure 4.4A]. Similarly, the onset of arm cutaneous vasodilation occurred at a 0.21°C (95% Cl, 0.14, 0.27; *P*<0.001) lower core body temperature following exercise training compared to a negligible change following control [0.02°C (95% Cl, -0.07, 0.09; *P*=0.70); Figure 4.4A]. Similarly, the onset of arm cutaneous vasodilation occurred at a 0.21°C (95% Cl, 0.14, 0.27; *P*<0.001) lower core body temperature following exercise training compared to a negligible change following control [0.04°C (95% Cl, -0.05, 0.09; *P*=0.70) Figure 4.4B]. The CVC slope was not significantly different between interventions (chest, *P*=0.29; forearm, *P*=0.67), over time (chest, *P*=0.64; forearm, *P*=0.26) with no significant intervention*time interaction (chest, *P*=0.90; forearm, *P*=0.22; Figure 4.4C&D).

4.3.5.5 Cerebral blood flow

CBF decreased during the heat stress (*P*<0.001). There was a significant intervention*time interaction (*P*<0.001), where the reduction in MCAv during heat stress was attenuated following exercise training compared to a negligible change in control (Table 4.3). MCAv was 4.5 cm/s (95% CI, 3.6, 5.5, *P*<0.001) higher during heating following exercise training compared to 0.6 cm/s (95% CI, -0.4, 1.4; *P*=0.24) in control. $P_{ET}CO_2$ decreased during heat stress (*P*<0.001), with no significant main effects or intervention*time interaction (Table 4.3; *P*<0.05). Similarly, CBVC decreased during the heat stress (*P*<0.001). There was a significant intervention*time interaction (Table 4.3; *P*<0.05). Similarly, CBVC decreased during the heat stress (*P*<0.001). There was a significant intervention*time interaction (*P*=0.01). CBVC was 0.07 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.04, 0.09; *P*<0.001; Figure 4.5A) higher during heat stress following exercise training compared to no difference following the control intervention [0.01 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, -0.01, 0.02; *P*=0.49); Figure 4.5B].



Figure 4.4 Mean core body temperature threshold values for onset of chest (A) and forearm (B) cutaneous vasodilation. CVC sensitivity at the chest (C) and forearm (D). Error bars are *SD*. *significant difference between pre (black bars) and post (grey bars); [#]denotes significant interaction between interventions (P<0.05).

۵							Exercise 7	Training						
				Pre							Post			
	Rest	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.4	0.5	9.0	Rest	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.4	0.5	0.6
cm/s)	51 (48, 55)	50 (46, 53)	47 (43, 50)	45 (42, 49)	43 (40, 46)	43 (39, 47	42 (37, 46)	54 (51, 58)	54 (50, 57)	51 (47, 54)	50 (47, 54)	49 (45, 52)	48 (45, 52)	48 (44, 52)
	42 (40, 44)	42 (39, 44)	41 (38, 43)	40 (36, 44)	40 (36, 43)	39 (37, 42)	39 (37, 42)	42 (41, 44)	42 (40, 44)	40 (37, 43)	40 (36, 44)	40 (38, 42)	39 (38, 41)	39 (37, 42)
							No-Exercise	s Control						
	Rest	0.1	0.2	Pre 0.3	0.4	0.5	9.0	Rest	0.1	0.2	Post 0.3	0.4	0.5	0.6
cm/s)	51 (47, 55)	50 (46, 55)	49 (45, 53)	48 (44, 53)	47 (43, 51)	44 (40, 49)	41 (36, 47)	51 (47, 56)	50 (46, 55)	48 (44, 52)	46 (42, 51)	44 (40, 49)	44 (41, 50)	43 (38, 49)
	41 (39, 43)	41 (38, 44)	41 (38, 43)	40 (36, 44)	39 (36, 42)	39 (37, 42)	38 (37, 40)	42 (39, 44)	42 (39, 44)	41 (38, 43)	40 (36, 44)	40 (37, 42)	39 (36, 41)	39 (37, 42)
-														





4.4 Discussion

The novel findings of the present study were that reductions in the subjective ratings of frequency and severity of HFs with exercise training coincided with improved thermoregulatory, conduit and cerebrovascular function in post-menopausal females. These findings provide evidence that improving thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular control with moderate-intensity aerobic exercise training can be effective in the treatment of HFs in post-menopausal females.

Exercise training has previously been shown to improve the subjective ratings of HFs in post-menopausal females (Moilanen et al., 2012, Luoto et al., 2012, Karacan, 2010, Reed et al., 2014, Lindh-Astrand et al., 2004), but the underlying physiological mechanisms of how this occurs has not been previously investigated. The results of the current study suggest that the improvements in the occurrence of post-menopausal HFs following 16weeks of moderate-intensity aerobic exercise training are linked to improvements in thermoregulatory efficiency. The data suggest that exercise training improves thermoregulatory dysfunction via stabilisation of central thermoregulatory control i.e. lowering core body temperature and improving heat dissipation thresholds, alongside improvements in peripheral mechanisms that allow for greater heat dissipation (sweating sensitivity), and thus thermoregulatory efficiency. Importantly, these findings of improved thermoregulatory efficiency with exercise training support previous studies that suggest an improvement in VO_{2peak} in the range of ~15-20% mediates positive adaptations to thermoregulatory function (Pandolf, 1979, Ichinose et al., 2009). For example, this has been shown in pre-menopausal females following a similar intensity exercise training intervention (Ichinose et al., 2009). Nevertheless, this is the first study to demonstrate that post-menopausal females can improve thermoregulatory function, and intriguingly, that this can contribute to alleviating the frequency and severity of HFs.

The precise mechanisms underlying the pathophysiology of HFs is unclear; however it is acknowledged that thermoregulatory dysfunction is a key contributing factor (Deecher and Dorries, 2007, Freedman, 2014a, Stearns et al., 2002). Elevated basal core body temperature and a narrowing of the thermo-neutral zone (null zone where shivering and sweating do not occur) are thought to be responsible for the large, rapid increases in skin blood flow, sweating and flushing that characterise HFs (Freedman, 2001). However, a narrowing of the thermo-neutral zone to ~0.0°C as reported by Freedman *et al.* (2001) would suggest that any increase in core body temperature (>0.01°C) would continually trigger cutaneous vasodilation and/or sweating, yet this does not characterise the rapid increases observed during HFs (Low et al., 2010, Low et al., 2008a). Instead, it is possible that a fluctuating core body temperature and threshold(s) for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating are responsible for HFs in symptomatic females. This study suggests that improving the control of the thermoregulatory system through lowering core body temperature and improving heat dissipation mechanisms *per se* reduces the occurrence of HFs.

The improvements in thermoregulatory efficiency (lowered thresholds, increased slopes), may be due a variety of central and/or peripheral adaptations as a result of the exercise training intervention. These mechanisms are likely mediated via changes in the sweating response and include increases in the number of sweat expulsions per minute (Ogawa and Sugenoya, 1993), sweat gland hypertrophy (Inoue et al., 1999), increased NO availability (Welch et al., 2009), and/or enhanced sweat gland recruitment at a given

113

internal temperature, or indeed, a combination of all of the above (Shibasaki et al., 2006). Regardless of the exact mechanism, this study suggests that improved thermoregulatory function in post-menopausal females following exercise training, leads to a reduction in the occurrence of HFs.

The ability of the blood vessels (including the cutaneous, conduit and cerebral vasculature) to vasodilate and thus deliver blood flow systemically also contributes to thermoregulatory control. The reduction in oestrogen associated with the menopause causes endothelial dysfunction via decreased NO bioavailability (Virdis et al., 2000) and/or increased reactive oxygen species scavenging NO (Kojda and Harrison, 1999). Exercise increases eNOS expression via similar mechanisms of transcriptional regulation to that of oestrogen (Chambliss and Shaul, 2002). Arterioles exposed to oestrogen in vitro exhibit an upregulation of eNOS and augmented NO-mediated vasodilation in response to increased flow and shear stress (Huang et al., 2000), similar to the responses observed with exercise training (Green et al., 2004b). A novel finding of the current study was that NO-mediated conduit artery endothelial function, measured using FMD, improved following the exercise training intervention. Previous studies in post-menopausal females have not observed exercise-mediated increases in endothelial function using FMD (Moreau et al., 2013, Pierce et al., 2011). The exercise stimulus (unsupervised walking (Moreau et al., 2013) vs supervised moderate intensity exercise in the current study) is likely responsible for these differing findings given that supervised moderate intensity exercise training has been shown to enhance cutaneous endothelial function and microvascular reactivity in post-menopausal females previously (Hodges et al., 2010, Tew et al., 2012a). Nevertheless, this is the first investigation of exercise mediated changes in endothelial function in symptomatic post-menopausal females. Recent research studies have suggested that menopausal HFs are associated with greater vascular impairments including endothelial dysfunction (Thurston et al., 2008b), with endothelial dysfunction a main determinant of HF severity in early post-menopausal females (Bechlioulis et al., 2010). Therefore, it is likely that this group of females have greater impairments in endothelial function and cardiovascular disease risk, a condition that exercise training in this study appears to ameliorate.

Reductions in CBF are evident during a HF (Lucas et al., 2013) and during a passive heat stress challenge (Brothers et al., 2009, Low et al., 2009, Low et al., 2008b) and thus are implicated in thermoregulatory control, via a reduction in the delivery of blood flow to the thermoregulatory centre in the brain. Improved basal blood flow delivery to the cerebral circulation was observed with exercise training along with attenuation in the reduction of CBF typically observed with passive heat stress in the current study. Whilst, Murrell et al. (2013) recently suggested that a short-term exercise training intervention improved cerebrovascular health across the lifespan; this is the first study to establish that short-term exercise training enhances basal MCAv in post-menopausal females, and that this reduction remains evident when normalised for blood pressure (CBVC), with no differences in P_{ET}CO₂. No study to date has examined the exercise mediated change in CBF during passive heat stress, yet given that CBF reductions occur during a HF (which could be described as a heat stress response) it is plausible that an exercise mediated attenuation in CBF decreases during heat stress may positively impact on cerebrovascular control during a HF. The mechanisms responsible for these adaptions could include an exercise-mediated increases in stroke volume (Stratton et al., 1994) related to plasma volume expansion (Nielsen et al., 1993, Schlader et al., 2013) and/or improved endothelial function (Ainslie et al., 2007) (see *Chapter 6* for further discussion).

An alternative although not mutually exclusive explanation for the improvement in HF occurrence could be related to the central sympathetic nervous system that influences cutaneous, conduit and cerebral vasculature by activating decreases and increases in blood flow via the noradrenergic and cholinergic systems, respectively (Johnson et al., 2014, Ainslie and Duffin, 2009), whilst the latter also activates sweating onset (Shibasaki et al., 2006). Sympathetic noradrenergic nerve outflow increases following the menopause (Hart et al., 2011), and elevates peripheral vascular resistance (Charkoudian and Wallin, 2014), while sympathetic cholinergic nerve activity is also increased during HFs (Low et al., 2010). Moreover, Oneda et al. (2014) reported reduced muscle sympathetic nerve activity (MSNA), an index of sympathetic nerve activity measured using microneuography, in post-menopausal females following 6-months of moderateintensity cycling exercise alongside improvements in forearm blood flow. Although not directly assessed in this study, reductions in sympathetic nerve activity are likely following exercise training that could have directly reduced the occurrence of HFs in this study, or indirectly, by reducing vascular resistance.

The impact of a reduction in BMI with exercise training on HFs also deserves consideration. Reductions in BMI were evident with exercise training in the current study in accordance with one previous study that reported lower BMI and HF symptoms following increases in self-reported physical activity (van Poppel and Brown, 2008). Whilst the role of BMI on HF prevalence is unclear, observational studies have reported that females with low (Schwingl et al., 1994) and high (Thurston et al., 2008a, van Poppel and Brown, 2008) body fat are at increased risk of HFs. Although speculative, increased adiposity may increase HFs due to elevated insulation and associated dysfunctional thermoregulatory control.

116

Despite the benefits of the exercise training intervention on reducing both the frequency and severity of HFs, HFs were not completely abolished (\sim 62% reduction in weekly frequency) following exercise training. Nevertheless, these responses mimic those observed (~50-72% reduction in HFs) following HRT administration in symptomatic females over a short-time frame i.e. 12-16 weeks (Utian et al., 2004). HRT administration over a longer time-frame (i.e. 12 months) further reduces HFs (MacLennan et al., 1993, Maclennan et al., 2004) and thus the effects of exercise training may also further alleviate HFs in a similar dose-response manner, and should be considered in future studies. Despite a similar effect i.e. reduction in HFs, it is currently unknown if the effects of exercise and/or HRT act via the same mechanisms. A distinct difference with HRT is the re-introduction of oestrogen, known to be the primary cause of HFs (in its absence) during the menopause (Freedman, 2001), and thus potentially restoring 'normal function'. Conversely, exercise training may directly target the area of dysfunction i.e. thermoregulatory control in the absence of oestrogen. Whether the combined effects of exercise training and HRT further improve HFs and offset the increases in cardiovascular risk observed with HRT (Sare et al., 2008, Rossouw et al., 2002) is worth considering. Furthermore, whether the positive effects of exercise on reducing HFs remain following cessation of exercise training is currently unknown; however it can be speculated that the positive effects may be transient in the absence of exercise training i.e. ~4 weeks, in line with the reductions observed in thermoregulatory function following the cessation of exercise training in young females (Ichinose et al., 2009).

One limitation of this study is that it was not a randomised control trial, with participants free to choose which treatment group they entered. Whilst these findings are labelled preliminary and need to be confirmed in a larger randomised control intervention trial, the reduction in HF frequency in the exercise group is similar to that observed in previous studies, and the HF frequency remained unchanged in the control group. Furthermore, thermoregulatory measurements are objective and cannot be influenced by the participant (Cheuvront et al., 2009), and were analysed in a blinded fashion. Nonetheless, it is acknowledged that the current findings are specific to early post-menopausal females (1-4y since last menstrual period) that were free of cardiovascular disease and not engaged in regular physical activity. The impact of exercise training in alleviating HFs in individuals with cardiovascular risk factors, or disease, or other populations who experience HFs (e.g. cancer patients) warrants further research.

In summary, improvements in the occurrence of HFs with short-term exercise training are mediated via thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular adaptation(s). This study provides mechanistic evidence that exercise training is indeed a useful non-pharmacological alternative intervention in the treatment of HFs. These findings suggest that targeting the thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular control systems with interventions may be useful in treating symptomatic post-menopausal females that suffer from HFs.

CHAPTER 5: EXERCISE TRAINING ALTERS THE ACUTE PHYSIOLOGICAL RESPONSES THAT OCCUR DURING MENOPAUSAL HOT FLUSHES

5.1 Introduction

A HF is broadly defined as a sudden subjective intense sensation of heat that is associated with rapid increases in skin blood flow and profuse sweating and flushing that begins in the chest and radiates to the face, head and arms (Stearns et al., 2002, Freedman, 2002). Thus, HFs are physiologically identified as a transient and pronounced increase in sweat rate that is preceded by a rapid surge in cutaneous vasodilation (Low et al., 2010, Low et al., 2008a, Freedman, 2001).

In order to establish mechanistic understanding of HFs, thermoregulatory, cardio- and cerebro-vascular responses have been observed prior to, during, and following acute HFs using peripheral warming in the laboratory (Kronenberg, 2010, Freedman, 2001, Low et al., 2008a) allowing for objective physiological insight. Elevations in limb blood flow during HFs were first observed using plethysmographic techniques (Ginsburg et al., 1981), however despite the suggestion of increased skin blood flow during a HF, technique constraints meant that regional differences in blood flow i.e. skin vs. muscle, could not be distinguished. Low et al. (2008) confirmed increases in cutaneous vasodilation and sweat rate during a HF alongside elevated HR and transient decreases in MAP (in certain individuals). In a series of elegant studies by the same group they found that increases in cutaneous vasodilation and sweating during HFs are mediated by sympathetic neurallymediated mechanisms similar to those observed during heat stress (Hubing et al., 2010, Low et al., 2010). Hubing et al. (2010) established that NO, and not prostaglandins, contribute to cutaneous vasodilation during a HF and that a different pathway other than NO or prostaglandin is responsible for sweating during a HF (Hubing et al., 2010). In a separate study by the same group, acute reductions (~5-30%) in CBF were observed during menopausal HFs, further highlighting the significant physiological challenge that HFs induce (Lucas et al., 2013).

Chapter 4, and others (Moilanen et al., 2012, Luoto et al., 2012, Karacan, 2010) suggest that exercise training can improve the frequency and severity of subjectively reported HFs compared to a no-exercise control group and also *chapter 4* has for the first time shown that this could be due to improvements in the thermoregulatory control system and the distribution/delivery of blood flow across the vascular tree. Despite the recent insight into the acute physiological changes that occur during a HF, only one study (that specifically investigated CBF) has examined if these changes are related to the severity of HFs (Lucas et al., 2013), whilst no study has investigated if any of the physiological changes during an acute HF are responsive to interventions (pharmacological or non-pharmacological). Such information may provide valuable insight into the treatment of menopausal HFs.

Importantly, profuse sweating, skin reddening (cutaneous vasodilation) and increases in HR typically define the severity of a HF, as shown in *chapter 4*. Therefore, the aim of this study was to compare the acute physiological thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular changes that occur during HFs prior to and following a 16-week exercise intervention compared to changes in a no-exercise control group. In line with improved thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular control observed in *chapter 4*, we hypothesised that exercise training would reduce the physiological responses during a HF, specifically attenuating cutaneous vasodilation, sweat rate and CBF responses compared to a noexercise control group.

121

5.2.1Participants

Exercise training (n=14) and no-exercise control (n=7) participants from *chapter 4* were used as the population for the current study (see Table 4.1 & 4.2). Participants were informed of the methods verbally and in writing before providing written informed consent. The study conformed to the *Declaration of Helsinki* and was approved by the local research ethics committee (LREC).

5.2.2 Research Study Design

Participants reported to the laboratory for a passive heat stress challenge. For details of experimental procedures please see *Chapter 3, General Methods*. All participants underwent visit 1 at baseline and following either 16-weeks of exercise or a no-exercise control period. The exercise-training group took part in an exercise training intervention (see chapter *4.2.5 methodology*).

5.2.3 Hot Flush Analysis

A total of twenty-six HFs were recorded in 18 participants at baseline (11 exercise and 7 control participants). HFs recorded in participants both at baseline, and following the exercise training (n=9) and control (n=6) interventions were used for analysis. Mild heating was used to provoke the onset of HFs (Kronenberg, 1990, Low et al., 2010), with the onset of a HF objectively identified as a transient and pronounced increase in sternal sweat rate (>0.002 mg·cm⁻²·min⁻¹ per second) as has been used previously (Low et al., 2010, Low et al., 2008a, Freedman, 2001). Participants also informed the research team of a subjective feeling of a HF and once the feeling had dissipated. The end of each HF was objectively recorded as the return of sweat rate to pre HF baseline. Because of the

variance in the length of HFs, each HF episode was divided into eight equal segments, with each segment representing 12.5% of HF duration (Low et al., 2010). Five-second periods of data at the end of each segment, and over a period of 2 minutes before i.e. baseline, and 2 minutes following the HF i.e. post HF recovery, were used for data analysis (Figure 5.1).



Figure 5.1 Representative data of middle artery cerebral velocity (CBF), stroke volume (SV), cardiac output (Q), core temperature (T_{core}) chest arm sweat rate (SR), chest and arm skin blood flow (LDF), and mean arterial pressure (MAP) from a participant during a hot flush.

5.2.6 Statistical Analysis

HFs were analysed in a blinded fashion by the same observer. A two (intervention*time) factor linear mixed model was employed to analyse HF duration prior to and following exercise training or no-exercise control. A three-way (intervention*time*segment) linear mixed model was employed for the analysis of HF variables during each 12.5% segment, following exercise training or no-exercise control. Statistically significant interactions were followed up with the least significant difference (LSD) approach to multiple comparisons (Perneger, 1998).

5.3 Results

5.3.1 Hot flush duration

HF duration reduced by 63 seconds (95% CI, 14, 113; Figure 5.2) following exercise training compared to a negligible decrease of 17 seconds (95% CI, -43, 66) in the no-exercise control group, however this did not reach statistical significance (P=0.08).

5.3.2 Haemodynamic responses during hot flushes

HR significantly increased by 8 b·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 6, 11; P<0.001; Table 5.1 and Table 5.2) during all HFs. There was no main effect of intervention, time, or intervention*time interaction for HR responses during HFs (P>0.05). MAP significantly decreased by 5 mmHg (95% CI, 1, 10; P<0.001) during the HFs with no main effect of intervention, time or intervention*time interaction (P>0.05). Cardiac output and stroke volume did not change during the hot flushes (P>0.05).





Table 5.1 Haemodynamic	and thermor	egulatory res	oonses during	hot flushes l	oefore (pre) a	and after (po	st) exercise t	raining.		
Variable		Pre	e Exercise Trainir	ß			Pos	tt Exercise Train	ing	
			Hot flush (%)					Hot Flush (%	(
Haemodynamics	Baseline (2min)	0	50	100	Post (2 min)	Baseline (2 min)	0	50	100	Post (2 min)
Heart rate (b·min ⁻¹)*	68 (65, 72)	76 (67, 86)	74 (65, 83)	72 (66, 77)	69 (64, 75)	66 (63, 69)	74 (64, 83)	73 (65, 81)	71 (64, 72)	67 (63, 72)
MAP (mmHg)*	75	70	71	73 73	73	74	71	70	72	73
Cardiac Output (L-min)	(71, 79) 7.4 (6.5, 8.2)	(01, /0) 7.9 (6.1, 9.1)	(61, 79) 7.6 (6.6, 8.7)	(co, 40) 7.2 (6.0, 8.4)	(04, 03) 7.5 (6.8, 8.2)	(09, 80) 7.8 (6.9 8.0)	(6.4, 9.3) (6.4, 9.3)	(100, 61) 7.8 (6.3, 9.2)	(02, 30) 7.6 (6.6, 8.5)	(07, 80) 7.3 (6.3, 8.2)
Stroke Volume (ml)	109 (97, 120)	108 (94, 122)	106 (91, 125)	110 (94, 124)	107 (97, 117)	112 (95, 123)	110 (92, 129)	107 (94, 121)	109 (97, 120)	108 (95, 122)
Thermoregulatory Core temperature (°C)	37.1 (36.9, 37.3)	37.1 (36.9, 37.3)	37.1 (36.9, 37.3)	37.0 (36.8, 37.3)	37.0 (36.9, 37.2)	37.0 (36.7, 37.3)	37.0 (36.7, 37.3)	37.0 (36.8, 37.3)	36.9 (36.6, 37.2)	36.9 (36.6, 37.1)
CVC _{chest} (AU/mmHg) *#	1.3 (0.5, 1.8)	2.5 (1.9, 3.2)	1.8 (1.1, 2.5)	1.7 (0.9, 2.4)	1.4 0.6, 2.0)	1.1 (0.5, 1.7)	1.9 (1.3, 2.6)	1.4 (0.8, 2.1)	1.3 (0.7, 2.1)	1.2 (0.5, 1.9)
CVC _{arm} (AU/mmHg) [*]	0.5 (0.1, 1.9)	1.4 (0.8, 2.0)	0.9 (0.4, 1.6)	0.8 (0.4, 1.2)	0.8 (0.3, 1.3)	0.4 (0.1, 0.8)	1.3 (0.5, 2.0)	0.7 (0.3, 1.2)	0.6 (0.3, 1.1)	0.6 (0.2, 1.0)
CBVC (cm/s ⁻¹ ·mmHg) ^{*#}	0.66 (0.58, 0.76)	0.62 (0.48,0 .77)	0.59 (0.47, 0.74)	0.60 (0.50, 0.85)	0.63 (0.52, 0.84	0.70 (0.65, 0.76)	0.69 (0.58, 0.77	0.67 (0.61, 0.77)	0.71 (0.62, 0.80)	0.72 (0.62, 0.81

Data are presented as mean (95% Cl). *Significant main effect of time [#]Significant intervention*time interaction (P<0.05). NB. Hot flushes were statistically analysed over 8 segments, but are represented over 3 time segments (0, 50, 100%) above.

Variable			Pre Control					Post Control		
			Hot flush (%)					Hot Flush (%	()	
Haemodynamics	Baseline (-2min)	o	50	100	Post (+2 min)	Baseline (-2 min)	o	50	100	Post (+2 min)
Heart rate (b·min ⁻¹)*	. 69 (66, 72)	77 (67, 88)	76 (65, 87)	72 (66, 77)	70 70 (67, 74)	68 (66, 70)	77 (66, 89)	74 (63, 85)	72 (63, 81)	70 70 (65, 76)
MAP (mmHg)*	75	70	71	72	73	75	69	71	72	74
	(71, 80)	(62, 77)	(62, 79)	(62, 81)	(64, 83)	(69, 82)	(60, 79)	(62, 80)	(64, 78)	(64, 83)
Cardiac Output (L·min)	7.2	7.3	7.4	7.2	7.3	7.4	7.6	7.4	7.2	7.2
	(6.3, 8.4)	(6.5, 8.4)	(6.5, 8.5)	(6.3, 8.2)	(6.2, 8.3)	(6.5, 8.4)	(6.5, 8.8)	(6.5, 8.6)	(6.3, 8.4)	(6.2, 8.2)
Stroke Volume (ml)	103	107	104	106	105	106	110	108	109	108
	(97, 111)	(95, 120)	(93, 115)	(91, 119)	(92, 117)	(96, 118)	(92, 129)	(95, 121)	(93, 124)	(96, 121)
Thermoregulatory										
Core temperature (°C)	37.0	37.0	37.0	36.9	36.9	37.0	37.0	37.0	36.9	36.9
	(36.7, 37.2)	(36.7, 37.3)	(36.7, 37.2)	(36.7, 37.1)	(36.6, 37.1)	(36.8, 37.3)	(36.8, 37.3)	(36.7, 37.3)	(36.7, 37.2)	(36.7, 37.2)
CVC _{chest} (AU/mmHg) [*]	1.6	2.7	1.9	1.8	1.3	1.3	2.6	1.7	1.6	1.3
	(0.8, 2.4)	(1.9, 3.6)	(1.1, 2.8)	(1.0, 2.7)	(0.4, 2.2)	(0.5, 2.1)	(1.8, 3.4)	(0.9, 2.6)	(0.8, 2.5)	(0.4, 2.2)
CVC _{arm} (AU/mmHg) [*]	0.7	1.4	0.9	0.8	0.9	0.8	1.5	0.8	0.7	0.7
	(0.3, 1.2)	(0.5, 1.9)	(0.4, 1.4)	(0.3, 1.2)	(0.4, 1.4)	(0.3, 1.4)	(0.6, 2.1)	(0.3, 1.3)	(0.4, 1.4)	(0.2, 1.2)
CBVC	0.67	0.65	0.62	0.68	0.66	0.68	0.65	0.63	0.67	0.65
(cm/s ⁻¹ ·mmHg) [*]	(0.57, 0.76)	(0.43, 0.75)	(0.53, 0.75)	(0.55, 0.87)	(0.52, 0.84)	(0.65, 0.76)	(0.58, 0.76)	(0.51, 0.77)	(0.54, 0.83)	(0.50, 0.81)
Data are presented as mean (95	5% CI). *Significa	int main effect c	of time (P<0.05).	NB. Hot flushes	were statistical	lv analvsed ove	r 8 segments. b	ut are represen	ted over 3 time	segments (0, 50.

Table 5.2 Haemodynamic and thermoregulatory responses during hot flushes before (pre) and after (post) the control intervention

100%) above.

5.3.3.1 Core body temperature responses during hot flushes

The changes in core body temperature during HFs prior to, and following, exercise training or control are summarised in Table 5.1 and Table 5.2, respectively. Core body temperature tended to decrease [by 0.06° C (95% Cl, 0.02, 0.11)] during HFs, however this did not reach statistical significance (*P*=0.15). There was no significant intervention*time interaction for core body temperature.

5.3.3.2 Skin blood flow responses during hot flushes

Skin blood flow significantly increased during all HFs (P<0.001; Figure 5.3). At the chest, there was a significant intervention*time interaction with a reduction of 9 %CVC_{max} (95%Cl, 6, 11; P=0.01; Figure 5.3A) during HFs following exercise training compared to a mean difference of 4 %CVC_{max} (95%Cl, -6, 8; P=0.34; Figure 5.3B) in no-exercise control. There was also a significant intervention*time interaction for CVC at the chest during HFs, with a reduction of 0.5 AU/mmHg (95% Cl, 0.2, 0.8; P=0.01) following exercise training compared to a negligible change in control [0.2 AU/mmHg (95% Cl, -0.3, 0.4; P=0.32; Table 5.1 and 5.2).

Similarly, at the forearm there was a significant intervention*time interaction with a reduction of 7 %CVC_{max} (95%Cl, 4, 9; P=0.05; Figure 5.4A) during HFs following exercise training compared to a mean difference of 3 %CVCmax (95% Cl, -3, 6; P=0.44; Figure 5.4B). This difference at the forearm was not significant when expressed as CVC, with no intervention*time interaction (P<0.05; Table 5.1 and 5.2).








5.3.3.3 Sweat rate responses during hot flushes

Sweat rate significantly increased at the chest during HFs (P<0.001) before returning to pre baseline levels. There was a significant intervention*time interaction with a reduction of 0.04 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, 0.02, 0.06; P=0.01; Figure 5.5A) in chest sweat rate following exercise training compared to no change in control [0.01 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, -0.02, 0.03; P=0.19; Figure 5.5B)]. The largest difference was observed in peak chest sweat rate that decreased by 0.11 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, 0.05, 0.17; P=0.001) following exercise training compared to a negligible difference of 0.03 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, -0.03, 0.09; P=0.34) in the control group.

Similarly, sweat rate significantly increased at the forearm during HFs (P<0.001) before returning to baseline levels. There was a significant intervention*time interaction with a reduction of 0.03 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, 0.02, 0.05; P=0.01; Figure 5.6A) in forearm sweat rate following exercise training compared to negligible change in control [0.01 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, -0.01, 0.02; P=0.78); Figure 5.6B]. The largest difference was seen in peak forearm sweat rate that decreased by 0.07 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, 0.02, 0.12; P=0.01) following exercise training compared to a negligible difference of 0.03 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% Cl, -0.03, 0.08; P=0.22) in the control group.









5.3.4 Cerebral blood flow responses during hot flushes

MCAv significantly decreased during HFs (P<0.001) and returned to pre-baseline levels following HF cessation. There was a significant intervention*time interaction in changes in MCAv during HFs (P=0.04), with the size of the decrease reduced by 3.4 cm/s (95% CI, 0.7, 5.1; P<0.001; Figure 5.7A) following exercise training compared to no differences in control [mean difference 0.6 cm/s (95% CI, -0.7, 1.8; P=0.41; Figure 5.7B). The largest improvements in CBF during hot flushes following exercise training was an attenuation in the peak MCAv decrease of 4.7 cm/s (95% CI, 1.1, 7.4; P=0.005) compared to a negligible difference of 1.6 cm/s (95% CI, -2.2, 4.4; P=0.93) in the control group.

Similarly, CBVC decreased during HFs (*P*=0.01) and returned to pre baseline levels. There was a significant intervention*time interaction in CBVC (*P*=0.04) during HFs. CBVC was 0.04 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.02, 0.08; *P*=0.03; Table 5.1) higher during HFs following exercise training compared to a difference of 0.01 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, -0.03, 0.04; *P*=0.12; Table 5.2) in the control group.



gure 5.7 Changes in cerebral blood flow during hot flushes before and after (A) exercise training or (B) no exercise control.

ror bars are SD. MCAv = middle cerebral artery velocity. *significant change in sweat rate during hot flush [#]significant interaction between intervention id time (P<0.05).

5.4 Discussion

The novel findings of the present study were that a short-term exercise training intervention reduced the amount of sweating and cutaneous vasodilation that occurs during a HF in post-menopausal females. Importantly, sweating and skin reddening (cutaneous vasodilation) typically define the subjective severity of a HF. An attenuation of the reduction in CBF typically observed during a HF was also detected. Taken together these findings suggest that exercise training can positively impact upon the acute physiological responses that occur during a HF. These data provide evidence that exercise training directly reduces the severity of a HF by improving thermoregulatory and vascular responses in the cerebral and cutaneous circulations and provides support to the decreased subjective frequency and severity of HFs with exercise training observed in *chapter 4*.

Chapter 4, alongside others (Luoto et al., 2012, Moilanen et al., 2012), established that a short-term exercise training intervention reduced the subjective frequency of HFs. *Chapter 4* also suggests that exercise training can reduce the subjective severity of HFs. Physiologically, sweating and cutaneous vasodilation typically define the severity of a HF on the subjective scale. This is the first study to investigate if the physiological responses, and thus potentially severity, can be altered with an intervention. The results of the current study suggest exercise training mediates acute amelioration of physiological perturbations (sweating and cutaneous vasodilation) observed during HFs which potentially explains the improvements in HF severity corresponding with reduced skin reddening and sweating responses as described on the subjective severity scale in *chapter*

4.

The onset of a HF was objectively identified in the current study as a transient and pronounced elevation in sternal sweat rate (Hubing et al., 2010, Low et al., 2010, Low et al., 2008a). Nevertheless, a HF typically begins with a pronounced cutaneous vasodilation closely followed by profuse sweating; these responses are likely neurally mediated, and are preceded by, a large increase in sympathetic nerve activity (Low *et al.*, 2010). Although not directly measured in the current study, a reduction in basal sympathetic nerve activity has been observed in post-menopausal females following short-term exercise training (Oneda et al., 2014), and may translate into a reduction in sympathetic nerve activity prior to and during HFs in this study, and/or reductions in sympathetic cholinergic vasodilator activity that can directly affect cutaneous vasodilation and sweating during a HF (Low et al., 2010).

The NO system is also likely involved in the exercise mediated attenuated sweating and cutaneous vasodilation during a HF, although the impact of shear stress mediated NO production would occur later in the HF rather than immediately. HF induced cutaneous vasodilation is proposed to cause an increase in shear stress and NO within the cutaneous vasculature that further facilitates vasodilation (Hubing et al., 2010). Whilst NO does not influence sweating during a HF directly (Hubing et al., 2010), the attenuated sweating response during HFs following the exercise training may be due to the decrease in cutaneous vasodilation and a subsequent effect on sweat glands. Shear-related NO release associated with a higher skin blood flow amplifies sweating (Lee and Mack, 2006), while NO inhibition decreases the sweating response (Welch et al., 2009) to increases in core body temperature. Taken together, it is probable that the reduced cutaneous vasodilation (and potentially sweating) may be a consequence of a smaller engagement of

the sympathetic cholinergic system, potentially reducing the direct or ACh-induced release of NO from the endothelium during HFs.

During passive heat stress both cutaneous vasodilation and sweating are neurally mediated via the sympathetic cholinergic system and the release of ACh, and subsequently NO (Charkoudian and Wallin, 2014, Shibasaki et al., 2006). Although a HF mimics these heat dissipation responses and a functional relationship between cutaneous vasodilation and sweating is suggested (Love and Shanks, 1962, Smith et al., 2013b), it is possible that cutaneous vasodilation via cholinergic nerves is partially mediated via additional putative vasodilator peptides separate to sweating, such as other cotransmitters i.e. TRVP and VIP (see section 2.2.1.1). This concept is potentially supported by the current data as there was a reduction in the sweating response at both the chest and forearm with only significant reductions to chest cutaneous vasodilation. Other explanations for the lack of change in forearm cutaneous vasodilation could be due to regional differences in exercise-mediated changes to cholinergic sensitivity (Smith et al., 2013b) or eNOS activity (Del Pozzi et al., 2013). Regional differences exist in impaired cutaneous vasodilator systems with ageing (Inoue et al., 1998) that may respond differently to exercise training. The forearm also has a larger surface area (long and thin) compared to the chest (flat) for cutaneous blood flow and thus heat loss, which may suggest when heat dissipation mechanisms are triggered during a HF the forearm is a priority in thermoregulatory control compared to the chest. Additionally, chest cutaneous vasodilation has a higher basal blood flow than the forearm (irrespective of pre or post intervention) in both chapter 4 and this study, suggesting there is more scope for a reduction in skin blood flow following a training response.

The acute reductions in CBF during HFs observed in this study were similar to those observed previously (Lucas et al., 2013). In line with the findings in *chapter 4* of improved basal CBF and maintenance during passive heat stress following exercise training, this study established, for the first time, that the acute reductions in CBF during HFs in postmenopausal females are attenuated following a short-term exercise training intervention. Importantly, the exercise-mediated attenuated reductions in CBF during HFs were not explained by alterations in the blood pressure responses in the current study, in agreement with Lucas et al., (2013). Other modulators of CBF consist of cardiac output, arterial CO₂ content and sympathetic nerve activity (Ainslie and Duffin, 2009). Cardiac output (along with stroke volume) remained unchanged during HFs following exercise training in the current study. A hyperventilatory-induced reduction in arterial CO_2 during HFs is possible but this was not measured during HFs in the current or previous studies (Lucas et al., 2013) and warrants further investigation. A reduction in basal or HF-induced sympathetic nerve activity (as discussed above) may also reduce cerebral vasoconstriction and elevate CBF during HFs.

Feelings of faintness during HFs are common (Ekblad et al., 2000, Dormire, 2003), and are associated with the short-term reductions in brain blood flow observed during HFs (Lucas et al., 2013), and is included as a symptom of subjective severity. Despite this, peak reductions in CBF observed during HFs did not correlate with subjective ratings of severity, nor sweat rate or skin blood flow in a previous study although the number of HFs was small to interpret the correlations (Lucas et al., 2013). Regardless of whether a relationship exists between CBF and HF severity, improvements in the control of CBF during a HF with exercise training may be important for reducing feelings of faintness, and also in maintaining cerebrovascular health as reductions in CBF with the menopause

are associated with reduced cerebral reactivity and cerebral microvascular tone in the absence of oestrogen (Ohkura et al., 1995, Belfort et al., 1995, Matteis et al., 1998).

This study supports the findings of *chapter 4* that exercise training reduces the severity of HFs in post-menopausal females via thermoregulatory and cerebrovascular adaptations, and uses objective measures that cannot be influenced by the participant and were analysed in a blinded fashion. A limitation of this study is that it is currently unclear if the passive heat stress stimulus is a reproducible model that can be used to assess objective severity of HFs following intervention. In this study, objective HF severity was unchanged in the control intervention following a 16-week no-contact period that serves some preliminary evidence to suggest HFs can be reliably monitored using the protocol in this study. Also, subjective HF severity was not measured during the acute HFs assessed in the laboratory, and thus it is currently unknown if a reduction in subjective HF severity coincides with a similar reduction in objective HF severity following exercise training. Nonetheless, exercise training reduces the severity of post-menopausal HFs assessed in the community by 101 (95% CI= 80, 121; P=0.01) in chapter 4, thus it is likely that the current findings support the notion that exercise training reduces the severity of postmenopausal HFs through physiological adaptations that directly affect the acute responses observed during HFs. Such information may provide valuable insight into the treatment of menopausal HFs.

In summary, this is the first study to demonstrate an improvement in objective physiological markers (sweating and cutaneous vasodilation) of HF severity using exercise training as a non-pharmacological treatment in symptomatic post-menopausal females. These findings confirm that exercise training has a direct influence on thermoregulatory 140 and cerebrovascular responses during HFs *per se*, which may explain reductions in subjective HF severity following exercise training.

CHAPTER 6: WARM WATER IMMERSION TRAINING INDUCES SIMILAR THERMOREGULATORY AND CEREBROVASCULAR RESPONSES TO EXERCISE TRAINING IN YOUNG FEMALES

6.1 Introduction

The function of the thermoregulatory control system (i.e. sweating and cutaneous vasodilation) during internal or external heat stress can be enhanced with exercise training as observed in chapter 4, and previously (Armstrong et al., 2005, Ichinose et al., 2009). For example, 3 months of moderate intensity endurance training can enhance the efficiency of the thermoregulatory control system by decreasing the core body temperature threshold for the onset (central function) of, and the sensitivity (slope; peripheral function) of sweating and cutaneous vasodilation (Ichinose et al., 2009). Improvement of thermoregulatory function is important in a sporting context for athletes exercising in the heat but also in a clinical context for individuals with heat related illnesses (e.g., heat induced syncope) or thermoregulatory dysfunction (e.g. symptomatic postmenopausal females in *chapters 4 and 5*, heart failure patients or spinal cord injured individuals). In addition, in some individuals exercise may be contraindicated, and therefore research examining alternative interventions that improve may thermoregulatory control is warranted.

Heat acclimation, involving repeated exposure to internal heat stress (during exercise in a temperate environment for example) has been shown to improve thermoregulatory control by decreasing the core body temperature threshold for the onset of sweating and cutaneous vasodilation (Armstrong et al., 2005, Kuwahara et al., 2005a, Kuwahara et al., 2005b, Lorenzo and Minson, 2010) and/or the slope of the sweating and cutaneous vasodilation response (Inoue et al., 2005, Lorenzo and Minson, 2010, Takeno et al., 2001, Sawka et al., 1989, Sawka et al., 2000). It is also possible that targeting the thermoregulatory control system with a specific exercise-independent heat stress

intervention may induce similar thermoregulatory improvements in the efficiency of sweating and cutaneous vasodilation. Repeated exposure to external heat stress (e.g. resting in a hot and humid environment) has only been employed in a small number of studies using a short time-frame i.e. 2 weeks of heat acclimation to induce thermoregulatory (Eichna et al., 1950, Fox et al., 1963a, Fox et al., 1963b, Shido et al., 1999, Armstrong and Kenney, 1993), vascular and/or cardiac (Imamura et al., 2001, Kihara et al., 2002) adaptations. This strategy is challenging in terms of inducing an appropriate level of hyperthermia as participants have often been allowed to dress minimally in order to promote heat loss and/or it has taken unacceptable amounts of time to reach an appropriate level of hyperthermia to subsequently induce thermoregulatory and/or vascular adaptations. In addition, the beneficial thermal adaptations can be lost soon after the end of the intervention (Ichinose et al., 2009). One external heating intervention that could be more effective than these previous attempts in enhancing thermoregulatory function is repeated episodes of warm water immersion where skin temperatures are maintained high enough to favour heat gain. Few studies have examined the impact of acute warm water immersion (Nguyen and Tokura, 2003) or repeated warm water immersion 'training' on thermal and vascular responses (Green et al., 2010, Naylor et al., 2011). One recent study investigated the local (forearm) responses of skin blood flow to repeated forearm warm water immersion (42°C) over an 8-week period and found improvements in skin blood flow responses to local heating that were attributed to increased blood flow and subsequent shear stress during the forearm water immersion bouts (Green et al., 2010). Therefore, it is possible that a whole body warmwater immersion training intervention could cause similar favourable thermoregulatory and vascular changes to that of exercise training and thus might be a useful alternative intervention to exercise.

The preservation of brain blood flow (CBF) is critical for maintaining appropriate cognitive function. In contrast to elevations during acute bouts of exercise (Ide et al., 2000, Ogoh et al., 2007), CBF is significantly reduced during passive heat stress (Brothers et al., 2009, Low et al., 2010). Precipitous reductions in cerebral perfusion can have significant clinical consequences (Van Lieshout et al., 2003). In addition, chronic reductions in CBF, as observed in aging, are linked to an increased risk of cerebrovascular disease (de la Torre, 2012, Ivey et al., 2011, Ainslie et al., 2008, Stoquart-ElSankari et al., 2007). Murrell et al., (2013) have recently shown that 12-weeks of aerobic exercise training enhances cerebrovascular reactivity (for the same changes in carbon dioxide content there is a greater change in cerebral perfusion) suggesting an improvement in the control of CBF and consequently cerebrovascular health. Furthermore, Ainslie et al., (2008) also found that lifelong endurance exercise training may offset the age-related decline in CBF, whilst chapter 4 established that CBF at rest and during heat stress improved following exercise training in post-menopausal females. However, no study to date has examined the impact of repeated heat stress exposure on CBF at rest or during passive heat stress. It is unclear if repeated bouts of heat stress and likely reductions in CBF result in a modification of the cerebrovascular response to passive heat stress. Therefore, the aim of this study was to employ a randomised control intervention to compare the effects of 8-weeks of exercise training with 8-weeks of warm water immersion training in young females on thermoregulatory, conduit and cerebrovascular function. We hypothesised that a passive heating intervention using warm-water immersion elicits similar thermoregulatory, conduit and cerebrovascular adaptations to exercise training.

6.2.1 Participants

Eighteen healthy females (aged, 25±5 y; BMI, 24.2±4.1 kg.m²) were recruited. Participants were recreationally active and typically engaged in low (e.g., walking) and moderate (e.g., running, stationary cycling) intensity aerobic activities (2–3 days/week) assessed using a self-report questionnaire. Participants reported regular menstrual cycles (~28 days), had no history of cardiovascular or metabolic disease, were non-smokers and not taking any form of medication, including hormonal contraceptives. Participants were informed of the methods and study design verbally and in writing before providing written informed consent. The study conformed to the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the institutional ethics committee.

6.2.2 Research Study Design

Participants underwent two initial visits to the laboratory, and were asked to fast overnight, refrain from alcohol and exercise for 24h and caffeine for 12h before each visit. Visit 1 consisted of assessment of brachial artery endothelial function (FMD) followed by a maximal cardiorespiratory fitness test (VO_{2peak}). Visit 2 consisted of a passive heat stress challenge to assess thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular responses. For details of experimental procedures please see *Chapter 3, General Methods*. Both visits were completed within 7 days and assessments were conducted in a temperature-controlled laboratory ($23\pm1^{\circ}$ C). Participants were then randomly assigned to either an exercise [n=9; mid-follicular 6; mid-luteal 3)] or warm water immersion (n=9; mid follicular 5; mid-luteal 4) intervention. All assessments described in visits 1 and 2 were repeated (repeat assessment in same menstrual phase) 2-5 days following the 8-week training program.

6.2.3 Training interventions

6.2.3.1 Exercise training programme

Participants exercised on a cycle ergometer (Ergo Bike Premium8i, Daum Electronic; Germany) at ~70% of maximal heart rate (HR_{max}) [average exercise heart rate (HR) during training 135±12 beat·min⁻¹], which was achieved by manipulating power output (watts) until the target HR was attained. Each session was supervised and lasted for 30 min, was conducted 3 times per week (94% compliance) for 8-weeks in a temperature-controlled laboratory (21°C and relative humidity (RH) of 45%). Pilot data from the laboratory illustrate these exercise bouts typically increase core body temperature by 0.4-0.7°C which is similar to previous studies (Kuwahara et al., 2005b, Kuwahara et al., 2005a).

6.2.3.2 Water Immersion training programme

Participants were supervised and immersed (seated) in a water tank (ECB, Gloucester, UK) to top-sternal level (arms were not immersed) at a constant temperature (42°C) for 30 min, 3 times per week (91% compliance) for 8-weeks. Laboratory temperature was controlled (21°C and 45% RH). Pilot data from the laboratory illustrate that these water immersion sessions increase core body temperature by 0.5-0.8°C, which is similar to previous studies (Fox et al., 1963b, Armstrong and Kenney, 1993, Nguyen and Tokura, 2003, Inoue et al., 2005, Carter et al., 2014a).

6.2.4 Statistical analysis

For analysis of thermoregulatory variables see *Chapter 4.2.6.* A two (intervention*time) factor linear mixed model was employed to analyse *VO*_{2peak} and FMD [with baseline diameter entered as a covariate to control for variability in baseline (Atkinson and Batterham, 2013)], alongside resting baseline variables and temperature thresholds and

sensitivities of sweat rate and skin blood flow during the passive heat stress. A three-way (intervention*time*temperature) linear mixed model was employed for the analysis of CBF in response to each 0.1°C increase in core body temperature, during the passive heat stress. Statistically significant interactions were followed up with the least significant difference (LSD) approach to multiple comparisons (Perneger, 1998). Due to variable increments in core body temperature during the passive heat stress, data up to an increase of 0.6°C were used for CBF analysis (*n*=18). Data are presented in the text as mean (95% confidence interval) unless otherwise stated.



Figure 6.1. Consort-style flowchart regarding inclusion, randomisation and drop-out

6.3 Results

6.3.1 Conduit brachial artery flow-mediated dilation

Brachial artery FMD increased by 1.71 % (95% CI, 0.56, 2.19) following both interventions (P=0.003; Figure. 6.2A). There was no main effect of intervention (P=0.11) or interaction between intervention and time (P=0.18).

6.3.2 Cardiorespiratory Fitness

 VO_{2peak} improved by 2.26 ml·kg⁻¹·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 1.27, 3.25) following both interventions (*P*<0.001; Figure 6.2B). There was no main effect of intervention (*P*=0.78) or interaction between intervention and time (*P*=0.43).

6.3.3 Resting baseline measurements.

6.3.3.1 Haemodynamics

Heart rate [2 beats·min⁻¹ (95% CI, -1, 4)] and mean arterial pressure [3 mmHg (95% CI, 0.2, 5)] were lower following the interventions, although this did not reach statistical significance (P=0.07; Table 6.1). There was no main effect of intervention or intervention*time interaction for heart rate and mean arterial pressure. Stroke volume was 3.8 ml (95% CI=0.6, 4.9) higher following the interventions (P=0.02), with no main effect of intervention (P=0.24) or intervention*time interaction (P=0.17). Cardiac output was 0.6 L·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.1, 1.1) higher following the interventions (P=0.07), with no main effect of intervention (P=0.26) or intervention*time interaction (P=0.51; Table 6.1).



Figure 6.2 Cardiorespiratory fitness (A; VO_{2peak}) and Flow mediated-dilation (B; FMD) before and after exercise and water training interventions. Error bars are SD. *significant difference between pre and post interventions (*P*<0.05).

Table 6.1. Resting be	aseline data (n	nean±SD) befo	re and after ex	ercise (n=9) or	warm water	immersion (n=9)	training (8-weeks)
Variable	Exercise	(n=9)	Water Imme	ersion (n=9)		P value	
	Pre	Post	Pre	Post	Intervention	Time Interventic	n*time
					-		
Heart Rate, (beats·min ⁻¹)	56±8	54±8	58±7	56±4	0.14	0.07	0.55
MAP (mmHg)	75±6	73±4	76±5	73±5	0.99	0.07	0.84
Stroke Volume, (ml)	87±9	93±14	89±7	94±11	0.24	0.02*	0.17
Cardiac Output, (l·min ⁻¹)	6.1±0.9	6.3±1	5.4±0.6	6.1±1.2	0.26	0.07	0.51
Core Temperature, (°C)	36.97±0.20	36.88±0.24	37.06±0.25	36.91±0.28	0.74	0.004*	0.70
Skin Temperature, (°C)	32.06±1.57	32.13±1.03	32.58±1.52	32.82±1.58	0.14	0.31	0.29
MCA V _{mean} , (cm/s)	67±4	69±5	68±5	70±6	0.55	0.000*	0.83
CBVC, (cm·s ⁻¹ ·mmHg ⁻¹)	0.88±0.07	0.90±0.06	0.87±0.06	0.89±0.07	0.73	0.05*	0.89
P _{ET} CO ₂ (Torr)	42±1	43±3	42±2	43±2	0.12	0.17	0.43
CVC _{chest} (%CVC _{max})	9.6±4.6	11.7±9.0	11.4±6.3	9.8±4.2	0.82	0.88	0.50
CVC _{arm} (%CVC _{max})	5.6±2.5	7.5±2.7	5.8±2.9	8.9±3.2	0.68	0.003*	0.17
*Significant main eff	ect of time (P	<0.05)					

Skin temperature was not different between interventions or over time (*P*>0.05; Table 6.1). Core body temperature was 0.14°C (95% CI, 0.04, 0.23; *P*=0.004) lower following the interventions, with no main effect of intervention (*P*=0.74) or intervention*time interaction (*P*=0.70). There was no main effect of intervention or time for resting skin blood flow at the chest, however skin blood flow at the forearm was 2.2%CVC_{max} (95% CI=0.83, 3.4; *P*=0.04) higher following the interventions with no main effect of interventions.

6.3.3.3 Cerebral Blood Flow

Basal MCAv was 2.30 cm/s (95% CI, 1.20, 3.34) higher following the interventions (P<0.001; Table 6.1), with no main effect of intervention (P=0.55) or intervention*time interaction (P=0.83). Basal CBVC was also 0.03 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, -0.01 to 0.05; P=0.05; Table 6.1) higher following the interventions. There was no main effect of intervention (P=0.73) or intervention*time interaction (P=0.89). There was no main effect of intervention (P=0.12), time (P=0.17) or intervention*time interaction (P=0.43) for $P_{ET}CO_2$ at rest.

Table 6.2. Cerebrovascular responses to passive heat stress before and after 8 weeks of exercise or water immersion training. P
values for MCAv (intervention P=0.63, time P<0.0001, time*temp interaction P=0.004, intervention*time*temp interaction
P=0.76), and PETCO ₂ (intervention $P=0.52$, time $P< 0.001$, intervention*time interaction $P=0.39$, intervention*time*temp
interaction $P=0.57$). Data are mean±SD

Variable						ã	ercise							
Tc (°C)	Rest	0.1	0.2	Pre 0.3	0.4	0.5	0.6	Rest	0.1	0.2	Post 0.3	0.4	0.5	0.6
MCAV	66±5	61±6	58±7	57±7	56±6	54±9	52±8	9∓69	66±7	65±7	63±8	62±9	61±7	6709
P _{ET} CO ₂	42±3	42±2	41±3	41±3	40±2	40±3	39±4	42±4	43±2	41±2	41±3	40±2	40±1	39±5
				Pre		Water	Immersion				Post			
Tc (°C)	Rest	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.4	0.5	0.6	Rest	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.4	0.5	0.6
MCAV	67±6	63±7	6709	58±8	56±9	55±8	54±7	9∓69	67±6	66±7	66±8	65±8	63±4	62±7
P _{ET} CO ₂	42±2	42±3	41±2	40±4	40±2	40±4	39±3	43±2	42±1	42±3	41±2	40±3	41±1	39±3
		andratur.	ļ											
ור – נטום ג	יוםיו אחחר	Inciatu	υ											

6.3.6 Responses during the heat stress challenge

6.3.6.1 Haemodynamics

Changes in heart rate, mean arterial pressure, stroke volume and cardiac output were not different between interventions or over time, whilst there was no interaction between intervention and time (P>0.05).

6.3.6.2 Thermoregulatory

Changes in core body temperature and skin temperature were similar between interventions and over time, whilst there was no interaction between intervention and time (P>0.05).

6.3.6.3 Sweat rate

The onset of chest sweating occurred at a 0.10° C (95% Cl, -0.14, 0.33, *P*<0.001; Figure 6.3A) lower mean body temperature following the exercise and water interventions. Similarly, the onset of forearm sweating occurred at a 0.19° C (95% Cl, 0.12, 0.23, *P*<0.001; Figure 6.3B) lower mean body temperature following the interventions. There was no main effect of intervention at either site (chest, *P*=0.49; forearm, *P*=0.43). There was no intervention*time interaction at the chest (*P*=0.18) or forearm (*P*=0.73).

The rate of sweating at the chest and the forearm, per 1°C increase in mean body temperature, increased following both interventions (P<0.001). At the chest, a significant main effect for intervention was observed (*P*=0.03), alongside a significant intervention*time interaction (P=0.015), where the intervention-mediated change in sweating sensitivity was 1.18 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.68, 1.67; *P*<0.001) compared to 0.28 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.23, 0.78) higher following the water immersion and exercise

training interventions, respectively (Figure 6.3C). Furthermore, the rate of sweating per 1 $^{\circ}$ C increase in mean body temperature was 0.53 mg·cm²·min⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.34, 0.74) higher at the forearm following both interventions (*P*<0.001; Figure 6.3D). There was no main effect of intervention (*P*=0.48) or intervention*time interaction (*P*=0.39) at the forearm.



Figure 6.3 Mean body temperature threshold (T_b) for the onset of chest (A) and forearm (B) sweating. Sweat rate sensitivity (slope) at the chest (C) and forearm (D). Error bars are *SD*. * significant difference between pre (black bars) and post (grey bars); # denotes significant interaction between interventions (*P*<0.05).

6.3.6.4 Cutaneous blood flow

The onset of chest cutaneous vasodilation occurred at a 0.20°C (95% CI, 0.14, 0.26, P<0.001; Figure 6.4A) lower core body temperature following the interventions. Similarly, the onset of forearm cutaneous vasodilation occurred at 0.19°C (95% CI, 0.12, 0.25, P<0.001; Figure 6.4B) lower core body temperature following the interventions. There was no main effect of intervention at the chest (P=0.58) or forearm (P=0.42), or intervention*time interaction (chest, P=0.64; forearm, P=0.25). The change in CVC per 1°C change in core body temperature was not significantly different between interventions (chest, P=0.92; forearm, P=0.71), over time (Figure 6.4C: chest, P=0.74; Figure 6.4D: forearm, P=0.84) with no interaction (chest, P=0.93; forearm, P=0.87).

6.3.6.5 Cerebral blood flow

CBF decreased during the heat stress (P<0.001). There was a significant time*temperature interaction in MCAv (P=0.003), where the reduction in MCAv during heat stress was decreased following the interventions (Table 6.2). MCAv was 6.38 cm/s (95% CI= 5.50, 7.26, P<0.001) higher post- compared with pre-intervention. There was no main effect of intervention (P=0.63).

There was a significant intervention*time*temperature interaction in CBVC (P=0.004, Figure 6.5). CBVC was significantly higher post exercise training at 0.1, 0.2, 0.3, 0.5, 0.6 °C increments in core body temperature compared to pre exercise training (*P*=0.008). Mean CBVC (mean for 0.6 °C increase in core body temperature during heat stress) was 0.86 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.80, 0.92) post-exercise training compared to 0.80 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.73, 0.86) pre-exercise training. CBVC was significantly higher post warm water

immersion at rest and at 0.1, 0.2, 0.3, 0.4, 0.6° C increment in core body temperature (*P*<0.001). Mean CBVC (mean for 0.6°C in core body temperature during heat stress) was 0.84 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.77, 0.90) post-water immersion training compared to 0.81 cm·s⁻¹·mmHg⁻¹ (95% CI, 0.75, 0.88) pre warm water immersion.



Figure 6.4 Mean core body temperature threshold values for onset of chest (A) and forearm (B) cutaneous vasodilation. CVC sensitivity at the chest (C) and forearm (D). Error bars are *SD*. *significant difference between pre (black bars) and post (grey bars) interventions (*P*<0.05).



Figure 6.5 Cerebrovascular conductance (CBVC) during passive heating pre (black circles) and post (clear circles) exercise (A) or warm water immersion (B) training. Error bars are SD. *significant reductions from baseline. [#]significant difference between pre and post intervention

6.4 Discussion

The primary findings of this chapter were that warm water immersion training elicits similar thermoregulatory, conduit- and cerebrovascular improvements to that of exercise training in young females. This is the first study to directly compare an exerciseindependent passive heating 'training stimulus' against a traditional endurance exercise training intervention. These findings provide evidence for warm-water immersion training as a useful alternative intervention in improving thermoregulatory, cerebrovascular and vascular function in young healthy individuals.

This study established that 8-weeks of warm water immersion training improved central thermoregulatory function. These enhancements occurred via reduced body and core temperature thresholds for sweating and cutaneous vasodilation, respectively, and were attributed to absolute decreases in resting core body temperature mediated by the training intervention rather than absolute changes in skin temperature (Wingo et al., 2010). Whilst these findings reflect previous studies using short-term (9 days) repeated passive heating (e.g. repeated 30 min leg immersion in warm water (Shido et al., 1999)), and repeated active heating acclimation (Armstrong et al., 2005), this study shows for the first time that these thermoregulatory adjustments are of a similar magnitude as 8-weeks of normothermic cycling training. Enhancements in sweat rate sensitivity with both interventions at the chest and the forearm, with no changes in the sensitivity of cutaneous vasodilation were observed suggesting peripheral sweat gland adaptations. Nevertheless, a greater enhancement in sweat rate sensitivity at the chest was evident with the water immersion intervention compared to the exercise training intervention,

which could suggest that water immersion is more favourable in improving thermoregulatory function.

The exercise training findings in this study are in accordance with previous research work in terms of both central (Yamazaki and Hamasaki, 2003, Patterson et al., 2004, Okazaki et al., 2002, Armstrong et al., 2005, Ichinose et al., 2009) and peripheral (Ichinose et al., 2009, Thomas et al., 1999, Okazaki et al., 2002) adaptations. Enhancements in heat loss responses with exercise training are thought to occur via a decreased temperature threshold for sweating and cutaneous vasodilation (Thomas et al., 1999, Ichinose et al., 2009), followed by a transient change in sweating sensitivity alone (Ichinose et al., 2009, Kuwahara et al., 2005a). The larger improvements in sweat rate sensitivity at the chest following warm water immersion could be related to the chest being submerged in the water during immersion, thereby causing a greater local heat stress (e.g., chest skin temperature) and reducing the surface area for evaporative heat loss. Enhanced sweat rate sensitivity may be due a variety of temperature-induced adaptations mediated by the interventions. These include improved central sudomotor neural activity that results in an enhanced number of sweat expulsions per minute (Ogawa and Sugenoya, 1993), sweat gland hypertrophy (Inoue et al., 1999), increased NO availability (Welch et al., 2009), and/or enhanced sweat gland recruitment at a given internal temperature, or indeed, a combination of the above (Shibasaki et al., 2006). Regardless of the mechanism this study suggests that improved thermoregulatory function with warm-water immersion training occurs in a similar order of magnitude to those observed following exercise training.

Despite no change in the sensitivity of cutaneous vasodilation during the passive heat stress challenge, an increased cutaneous blood flow at rest was observed following both interventions. Reductions in core body temperature in response to heat acclimation or exercise training have been suggested to be due to enhanced cutaneous blood flow and blood volume that enhance heat flow from the core to the body surface (Ichinose et al., 2009). Both exercise training and local (arm) warm water immersion training are known to increase cutaneous blood flow and brachial artery function via up-regulation of nitric oxide (NO) associated with repeated increases in shear stress (Green et al., 2010, Black et al., 2008b, Naylor et al., 2011). Furthermore, enhanced sweat rate sensitivity is also thought to be mediated by shear stress mediated release of NO due to a higher skin blood flow (Lee and Mack, 2006, Wingo et al., 2010). It is probable that both interventions in the current study increased NO bioavailability given that brachial artery endothelial function (FMD) was significantly enhanced. Assessment of conduit artery endothelial function using FMD is a non-invasive assessment of NO dilator function, with at least 50% of the dilator response to FMD NO-mediated in healthy individuals (Green et al., 2014). Enhanced endothelial function with exercise training is thought to be mediated by repeated episodic bouts of increased blood flow and associated shear stress on the artery wall (Tinken et al., 2008) which up-regulates eNOS phosphorylation (Hambrecht et al., 2003). It has recently been demonstrated that increases in brachial FMD with repeated lower limb warm water immersion (and cutaneous function with local warm water immersion) occur via the same shear stress related mechanism A number of central factors that influence vascular adaption may also be possible including the upregulation of circulating hormones or neural outflow, although due to the recent findings of Carter et al. (2014) this is unlikely. Taken together, these findings suggest that both whole body exercise and warm water immersion training enhance systemic nitric oxide function.

Another important observation was resting MCAv was higher following both the warm water and exercise training interventions. Recent research studies have suggested that exercise training and fitness are associated with superior cerebrovascular health and cerebrovascular reactivity (Ainslie et al., 2008, Murrell et al., 2013). Yet, this is the first study to demonstrate that repeated passive heating can also enhance basal MCAv. MCAv is extremely sensitive to changes in BP and/or arterial CO_2 (Ainslie and Duffin, 2009), and is also influenced by the distribution of cardiac output (Ogoh and Ainslie, 2009). This study did not find differences in resting P_{ET}CO₂ following both interventions; and the higher basal MCAv post-intervention persisted even when normalised for changes in MAP, thereby providing evidence that these variables are unlikely to be the explanation for the increase in basal CBF. Resting cardiac output tended to be higher after both interventions (P=0.07), suggesting that this could have contributed to a higher MCAv following both interventions. One mechanistic explanation for the improved MCAv could be related to improvements in cerebrovascular endothelial function following both interventions via shear stress related mechanisms described above, as cerebrovascular function is partly, nitric oxide dependent (Peebles et al., 2007) and is linked to FMD (Ainslie et al., 2007).

During a bout of exercise (up until very high exercise intensities) CBF increases (Murrell et al., 2013) and thus exercise training causes increases in cerebrovascular shear stress. However, during acute exposure to passive heating a gradual reduction in CBF occurs with increases in core body temperature (Low et al., 2008b, Nelson et al., 2011, Wilson et al., 2006), an observation evident during the heat stress challenge in the current study. This heat stress-induced reduction in CBF is partly attributed to hyperventilatory hypocapnia leading to cerebral vasoconstriction (Brothers et al., 2009, Wilson et al., 2006). Despite these different responses to CBF during acute exercise and passive heat stress, a greater maintenance of MCAv was observed during the passive heat stress challenge following both interventions suggesting improvements in CBF control that may not be solely explained by changes in vascular function. This study did not observe an attenuated decrease in P_{ET}CO₂ during heat stress following the interventions, and therefore the heat stress CBF findings cannot be explained by changes in hyperventilatory hypocapnia (e.g., less hyperventilation or hypocapnia did not occur) (Brothers et al., 2009, Wilson et al., 2006). Although the method of stroke volume and cardiac output estimation used in the present study underestimates the changes in these variables during heat stress (Shibasaki et al., 2011), the changes in stroke volume and cardiac output were similar pre- and postinterventions suggesting that differences in the acute alterations in stroke volume and cardiac output do not explain the better maintained CBF during heat stress postintervention (Nelson et al., 2011). An alternative explanation may relate to chronic increases in stroke volume, that may have been a function of plasma volume expansion (Nielsen et al., 1993, Schlader et al., 2013) following the interventions. In respect of chronic adaptations, stroke volume is increased following endurance exercise training (Stratton et al., 1994) and along with venous return has been strongly linked to central blood volume (Convertino, 1993, Levine et al., 2002, Convertino et al., 1980). It is well established that endurance training (Sawka et al., 2000, Convertino, 1993) and potentially, repeated heating (Nielsen et al., 1993, Shapiro et al., 1981, Epstein et al., 1975) results in blood volume expansion over a number of weeks. Therefore, whilst this study did not measure blood volume, it is possible that both interventions increased central blood volume, which may have contributed to an attenuated decrease in CBF during heat stress post-intervention. That said, although acute blood volume expansion

during heat stress enables a better maintenance of MAP and attenuates reductions in cerebral perfusion during simulated haemorrhage it does not increase CBF during heat stress alone (Crandall et al., 2008, Keller et al., 2009, Schlader et al., 2013). Similarly, greater increases in plasma volume improvements following exercise relative to passive heating interventions have previously been reported and attributed to exercise-induced non-thermal factors such as increased vasopressin, plasma osmotic and resting plasma protein content (Convertino et al., 1980).

Exercise training is a well-established intervention to improve cardio-respiratory fitness (*VO*_{2peak})(Bassett and Howley, 2000). Whilst not the primary aim, it is interesting, and somewhat surprising, that this study observed for the first time that cardio-respiratory fitness was also improved following the warm water immersion intervention. There are a number of potential reasons for this observation. Central physiological improvements to stroke volume, cardiac output and potentially, blood volume represent several physiological mechanisms that influence maximal exercise performance (Saltin and Calbet, 2006, Sawka et al., 2000). Analogous to exercise training, repeated elevations in cardiac output and stroke volume during warm water immersion (Gabrielsen et al., 1993, Begin et al., 1976, Boussuges, 2006, Weston et al., 1987, Carter et al., 2014b) may induce similar favourable cardiac and haemodynamic adaptations and directly influence blood flow during maximal exercise. Additionally, peripheral improvements in conduit vascular function found in this study may also contribute to improvements in maximal aerobic capacity via enhancements in muscle blood flow and oxygen delivery.

The current study has a number of noteworthy strengths including the inclusion of both central and peripheral thermoregulatory control measurements combined with vascular
function in conduit, cerebral and cutaneous blood vessels to gain insight into the integrative impact of the interventions at a systemic level. Although, this study only included healthy young females who were free of disease, non-smokers and moderately trained, exercise training has previously been shown to enhance both temperature (Wingo et al., 2008) and cerebrovascular regulation (Bailey et al., 2013, Ivey et al., 2011) in older individuals (Bailey et al., 2013) and those with cerebrovascular disease (Ivey et al., 2011). Furthermore, this study illustrates that warm water immersion could have at least similar benefits on both thermal and vascular function which may be useful in patients with chronic conditions (e.g. spinal cord injured), symptomatic post-menopausal females suffering from HFs, or those that have a limited exercise capacity (e.g. heart failure). Despite a relatively small enhancement in MCAv at rest (2.30 cm/s higher following both interventions), it is suggested that these improvements may have clinical significance, and be magnified in populations whereby CBF is already compromised such as following acute stroke (Ivey et al., 2011) or with ageing (Stoquart-ElSankari et al., 2007, Bailey et al., 2013).

In summary, this chapter demonstrates for the first time that short-term warm water immersion training elicits similar thermoregulatory, conduit- and cerebrovascular adaptations to a period of moderate-intensity exercise training in young females. These results may serve as an important indication that warm water immersion can be a useful, alternative intervention to enhance thermoregulatory control and vascular function and its therapeutic use on both healthy and diseased populations warrants further study.

165

CHAPTER 7: SYNTHESIS OF FINDINGS

7.1 Aims and objectives

The research work described in the current thesis was designed to investigate thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular (dys)function in post-menopausal females suffering from HFs, and to establish whether supervised exercise training could ameliorate HFs (subjectively and objectively) via thermoregulatory and cardiovascular adaptation. Furthermore, this thesis investigated the usefulness of warm water immersion training as an alternative to exercise training in targeting thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular adaptation.

7.2 Major findings

7.2.1 Exercise training reduces hot flushes in post-menopausal females

Chapter 4 reported that a moderate-intensity exercise training intervention in symptomatic post-menopausal females reduced both the frequency and severity of HFs, and for the first time linked the improvement to enhanced thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function following exercise training compared to a no-exercise control group. Specifically, core body temperature and the temperature thresholds for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating were significantly reduced, alongside improved sweating sensitivity that together improved thermoregulatory efficiency. Furthermore, basal CBF (MCAv and CBVC) was enhanced following exercise training alongside an attenuation of the typical reduction in CBF observed during heat stress. The improved cerebrovascular control, in concert with enhanced brachial artery FMD, suggests a role of enhanced NO bioavailability in the absence of oestrogen following the exercise training in symptomatic post-menopausal females.

7.2.2 Exercise training reduces the physiological response during acute hot flushes

In support of the findings of *chapter 4, chapter 5* established that a short-term exercise training intervention reduced the acute thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular responses typically observed during a HF in symptomatic post-menopausal females. This is the first study to objectively assess whether exercise training reduces the physiological severity during a HF. Specifically, reductions in sweating and cutaneous vasodilation during a HF were observed following exercise training compared to a no-exercise control group, suggesting a reduced thermoregulatory response during a HF. Attenuation in the acute reduction in CBF during HFs was also observed. The reduction in cutaneous vasodilation during a HF. Together, *chapters 4* and *5* confirm that exercise training decreases the subjective/objective frequency and severity of HFs via thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular adaptations.

7.2.3 Warm water immersion and exercise training in pre-menopausal females

Chapters 4 and *5* demonstrated improved thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function that impacted upon the prevalence of HFs, and *chapter 6* investigated if these exercise-mediated thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular responses were possible with a warm water (42°C) whole-body immersion training intervention. The findings from *chapter 6* suggest that warm water immersion training elicits similar thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular adaptations to exercise training in pre-menopausal females. Both warm water immersion and exercise training significantly reduced resting core body temperature and the temperature thresholds for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating, to a similar degree to post-menopausal females in *chapter 4*. Additionally, the increase in resting CBF following exercise and the attenuation in CBF during heat stress observed in

chapter 4 was also found in pre-menopausal females in *chapter 6*, and again was also evident following warm water immersion. Similarly, this coincided with improved FMD following both interventions, implying a role for improved blood flow distribution via enhanced NO-mediated endothelial function. This suggests warm water immersion training may also be useful in symptomatic post-menopausal females via targeting thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular adaptations.

7.3 Implications

In order to provide context, a menopausal HF mimics the physiological responses that occur during a moderate heat stress challenge, but over a much shorter time period. HFs are characterised by large increases in cutaneous vasodilation (~80% change from baseline) that precede rapid surges in sweating (by ~2-3 minutes), that can last ~10 minutes in some females. This corresponds to the thermoregulatory responses that occur to cutaneous vasodilation and sweating observed with changes in core body temperature of ~0.4-0.6°C that are typically apparent during an acute 30 minute exercise bout at 50% VO_{2peak} (Ichinose et al., 2009), or during 60 minutes of passive heating (Wingo et al., 2010). After a HF, a drop in core body temperature usually occurs as the heat dissipation response is so pronounced over such a short time-frame. Subjective HF severity (using the HF questionnaire) ranges from a feeling of mild warmth with elevations in skin blood flow to very severe subjective sensations of boiling heat, rolling sweat with a stinging skin sensation, an increase in heart rate, dizziness and nausea. The shear range of severity of HFs that affect >70% of post-menopausal females highlights the need for an effective treatment. Despite the extraordinary amount of individuals affected by HFs, treatment options are severely limited; the causal mechanisms responsible remain ambiguous, and the basic biological effects of oestrogen on thermoregulatory function are not fully understood.

7.3.1 Implications for hot flush treatment

The current first line treatment for HFs is HRT, yet symptomatic post-menopausal females are avoiding this pathway, or not even reporting symptoms to their G.P. (Watson et al., 2007, Isaacs et al., 2005, Townsend and Nanchahal, 2005), due to the increased risks of cardiovascular disease (Rossouw et al., 2002, Manson et al., 2003) and cancer (Hou et al., 2013, Holmberg et al., 2008). In addition, some females cannot be prescribed this treatment due to their age, history of cardiovascular disease or breast cancer, or other gynaecological interventions (NICE, 2009). As such, symptomatic females are attempting to live with the debilitating symptoms of HFs in the absence of effective alternative treatment. This thesis provides support for exercise training as an effective treatment in reducing the frequency and severity of HFs (Luoto et al., 2012, Mansikkamaki et al., 2012, Moilanen et al., 2012, Lindh-Astrand et al., 2004, Reed et al., 2014), and importantly highlights that these reductions may occur via improvements to thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular systems following a short-term moderate intensity exercise training intervention. To prescribe exercise as an effective treatment for symptomatic postmenopausal females the mechanism(s) responsible for improvements in the occurrence of HFs must be established. The current findings in *chapters 4* and 5 are preliminary pilot data, thus before meaningful exercise guidelines can be advocated in the community setting, a RCT that directly investigates the effect of exercise training compared to a noexercise control group on HFs and thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular adaptations should be conducted. Moreover, a high and low intensity exercise group should be incorporated into the research design compared to a no-exercise control, in order to investigate the level of exercise intensity required to induce the requisite thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular adaptations that lead to reductions in HFs.

7.3.2 Implications for cardiovascular risk

The menopause is a time of life associated with increased cardiovascular disease risk (Zaydun et al., 2006, Ossewaarde et al., 2005, van der Schouw et al., 1996), and therefore interventions that also directly impact on the cardiovascular system in a positive way are essential. Furthermore, markers of vascular inflammation (Bechlioulis et al., 2012) and endothelial dysfunction (Bechlioulis et al., 2010) are correlated with severity of HFs in symptomatic post-menopausal females. This thesis reported, for the first time, improved FMD (~2.32%) and reductions in subjective and objective HF severity that supports the notion that enhancing endothelial function with exercise training (in)directly impacts on HFs. FMD is predictive of cardiovascular events, with the risk of a cardiovascular event increased by 21% for every 1 standard deviation (~3.5%) decrease in brachial FMD (Inaba et al., 2010). Improvements in cerebral and cutaneous function were also evident. These findings demonstrate that vascular dysfunction as a consequence of low oestrogen levels with the menopause can be ameliorated in the absence of oestrogen, and is likely due to increases in exercise-induced shear stress and the upregulation of NO (Green et al., 2004b). As higher levels of NO confer anti-atherogenic benefit, the findings of this thesis have potentially important implications for the prevention of atherosclerosis, coronary heart disease and stroke in post-menopausal females, as well as improving quality of life by reducing the negative effects of HFs.

Exercise training as an alternative intervention to HRT would also be beneficial to the NHS. Whilst the costs of HRT per patient is low (~£280 annually), the alternative

treatment of exercise training could be implemented easily at low cost to the NHS. Once recommendations about exercise prescription are established, this information can be communicated via community nurses, G.P.s and other health related professionals and implemented via community G.P. referral schemes. Furthermore, given the potential dual benefits on HFs and cardiovascular disease risk with exercise training, this would have direct impact on decreasing healthcare costs to the NHS via reducing a range of disease morbidities and risk factors (Health, 2004, NICE, 2009).

7.3.3 Implications for understanding the causal mechanisms of hot flushes

It is currently proposed that HFs are induced/triggered by (i) prior elevations ($\sim 0.04^{\circ}$ C) in core body temperature (Freedman, 2001, Freedman, 2005, Freedman, 2014a, Freedman, 1998), (ii) a narrowing of the thermo-neutral zone (the zone when shivering and sweating do not occur) to ~0.0°C, and (iii) subsequent lower core body temperature thresholds for skin blood flow and sweating (i.e. any slight elevation in core body temperature will trigger dramatic increases in cutaneous vasodilation and sweating); in the absence of oestrogen. Chapter 5, however, suggests core body temperature is not elevated in the period that precedes a HF episode and that the increase in core body temperature required to initiate cutaneous vasodilation and sweating (i.e. thresholds) during passive heating in symptomatic females was ~0.22°C (chapter 4), which contrasts the 0.0°C null zone hypothesis proposed by Freedman et al., (2001). Furthermore, the absolute core body temperature preceding a HF in *chapter 5* (~37.0°C) was less than the core body temperature thresholds for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating observed in chapter 4 (~37.2°C); thus the data in this thesis suggest HFs are triggered prior to the core body temperature thresholds for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating measured during passive heat stress. Nevertheless, HFs still occurred despite reductions in core body temperature and associated temperature thresholds with exercise training. This may suggest an alternative theory that a fluctuating core body temperature threshold for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating is responsible for HFs in symptomatic females, and not an increase in core body temperature *per se*.

An alternative explanation for the initiation/trigger of a HF and/or a fluctuating core body temperature threshold, if not an increase in absolute core body temperature, could be linked to absolute increases in sympathetic nerve activity, as it is increased following the menopause (Hart et al., 2011). As oestrogen modulates adrenergic receptors in many tissues (Rettberg et al., 2014), it is possible that hypothalamic alpha-adrenoreceptors are affected by diminished oestrogen during the menopause (e.g., they become up-regulated or 'supersensitive' to changes in oestrogen). Fluctuations, or surges, in sympathetic nerve activity would explain sudden increases in neurally mediated (increases in skin sympathetic nerve activity) cutaneous vasodilation and sweating that are observed during HFs (Low et al., 2010), irrespective of changes in core body temperature, and would also provide an explanation for endothelial dysfunction evident in symptomatic postmenopausal females (Bechlioulis et al., 2010, Bechlioulis et al., 2012) if sympathetic tone is elevated post-menopause (Holowatz et al., 2003, Holowatz and Kenney, 2010). Although not directly measured in this study, one previous study has shown a reduction in sympathetic nerve activity following exercise training in post-menopausal females (Oneda et al., 2014), although symptomatic HF status was undisclosed.

A decline in the number or sensitivity of inhibitory pre-synaptic alpha-adrenoreceptors implicated in the thermoregulatory neural pathway in the absence of oestrogen could also be possible. *Chapter 4* suggested that enhancing thermoregulatory efficiency with

exercise training decreased the occurrence of HFs by improving central core body temperature control and thresholds for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating, and via improved vascular function and blood flow distribution. *Chapter 5* demonstrated attenuation in the acute physiological severity of a HF with exercise training. It is clear from these studies that improving thermoregulatory and vascular (dys)function supports the alleviation in the frequency and severity of HFs. Whether exercise training reduces surges/fluctuations in sympathetic nerve activity, or improves the number or (de)sensitivity of alpha-adrenoreceptors and reverses 'abnormal' hypothalamic function in the absence of oestrogen, which is subsequently responsible for reductions in the frequency and severity of HFs, needs further investigation.

7.3.4 Implications for improving thermoregulatory control in females

This thesis has provided evidence that thermoregulatory function is improved by the same mechanisms (absolute reduction in core body temperature and a subsequent shift in temperature thresholds for cutaneous vasodilation and sweating) in pre- and symptomatic post-menopausal females with either exercise or warm water immersion training. These improvements in thermoregulatory function with exercise training (and warm water immersion) suggests a central adaptation and a change in the set point of core body temperature control, with cutaneous vasodilation and sweating initiated earlier during passive heat stress. In concert with this central adaptation, an increase in sweating sensitivity was also evident, likely due to peripheral sweat gland adaptation, either by increased sweat gland output or the number of activated glands during heat stress (Shibasaki et al., 2006). A change in neural drive may also be responsible for either of these adaptations thus suggesting a central influence on sweat rate sensitivity rather than solely peripheral adaptations. Given that both exercise and warm water training targeted

the thermoregulatory system via similar pathways, it is possible that interventions that target the thermoregulatory system in this way could also be used as an intervention for improving the severity of HFs.

Interestingly, the studies in this thesis and others (Ichinose et al., 2009, Armstrong et al., 2005, Kuwahara et al., 2005b, Kuwahara et al., 2005a, Simmons et al., 2011, Yamazaki and Hamasaki, 2003) report no changes to the sensitivity of cutaneous vasodilation with exercise or warm water immersion (heat) training. This may suggest that the increase in sweating sensitivity is the dominant mediator responsible for improved heat dissipation following thermoregulatory adaptation, and that systemic blood flow distribution including the cutaneous circulation, is only required for delivery of heat from the core to the periphery i.e. for the same amount of cutaneous blood flow a larger increase in sweating occurs following thermoregulatory adaptation. A complete understanding of the mechanisms of reflex cutaneous vasodilation and its relationship with eccrine sweating remains uncertain. Whether cutaneous vasodilation is required for the initiation and duration of sweating in response to heat stress is still unclear. Wingo et al. (2010) established that local temperature and skin blood flow independently modify sweat rate, whilst during limb ischemia i.e. near-complete blood flow restriction, sweating is severely attenuated (MacIntyre et al., 1968, Collins et al., 1959), supporting a relationship between skin blood flow and sweating responses. Furthermore, during passive heating in individuals with anhidrotic ectodermal dysplasia (absence of sweat glands) only a slight elevation in forearm blood flow is evident (Brengelmann et al., 1981). It would seem logical to suggest then that with a higher skin blood flow an increase in local sweat rate would occur, however no correlation was reported between regional sweat rate and skin blood flow in response to ACh or whole-body passive heating (Smith et al., 2013b). Given

175

that during passive heat stress, core body temperature thresholds for cutaneous vasodilation slightly precede those of sweat rate activation, it may be likely that cutaneous vasodilation only initiates sudomotor activity and the sweating response, and that with further increases in core body temperature cutaneous vasodilation and sweating responses then diverge. Additional studies are necessary to explore the functional link between skin blood flow and sweating during heat stress.

Nevertheless, a larger increase in sweating sensitivity was reported at the chest following warm water immersion compared to the forearm (increases were evident at both sites following exercise training) that may have been due to a local temperature stimulus of the warm water on the chest compared to the forearm (which was not immersed in the water). As described earlier, increases in sweating sensitivity is likely a central systemic adaptation to exercise training, that can then be further enhanced with local peripheral responses (i.e. local temperature) as observed with the chest during warm water immersion, as is supported by the findings of Wingo et al. (2010) discussed above. Furthermore, a direct haemodynamic response (e.g. hydrostatic pressure) to the water immersion itself cannot be discounted. It has recently been established that lower limb water immersion induces acute increases in haemodynamic responses, specifically mean arterial pressure and cardiac output (Carter et al., 2014b), that may also further enhance sweat gland adaptation, possibly via increased blood flow delivery during water immersion. Whether local temperature or haemodynamic responses influence sweat gland adaptation directly with warm water immersion training, and to what degree they separately improve sweating sensitivity, warrants further investigation.

7.4 Methodological considerations and limitations

This thesis adds to previous findings that subjective HFs decline following a period of exercise training (Luoto et al., 2012, Mansikkamaki et al., 2012, Moilanen et al., 2012, Lindh-Astrand et al., 2004, Reed et al., 2014), and adds a number of novel key strengths. The thesis includes both central and peripheral thermoregulatory control measurements combined with vascular function in conduit, cerebral and cutaneous blood vessels in order to gain insight into the integrative impact of the interventions on HFs at a systemic level. For the first time, this thesis objectively assesses (cerebro)vascular and thermoregulatory dysfunction in symptomatic post-menopausal females prior to and following a supervised, progressive, short-term exercise training intervention. Furthermore, measures of thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function are objective, and cannot be influenced by the participant or the observer when analysed in a blinded fashion. *Chapter 5* is the first study to directly measure physiological HF severity following an exercise training intervention, with previous studies relying on subjective reports only.

The method of stroke volume and cardiac output estimation used in the present study underestimates the changes in these variables during heat stress (Shibasaki et al., 2011). However the data provides insight into the changes in resting stroke volume and cardiac output pre- and post-interventions, whilst the changes observed during passive heat stress were of a similar magnitude. A measure of plasma volume pre and post interventions would strengthen the suggestion of increases in stroke volume (Schlader et al., 2013, Nielsen et al., 1993) following exercise training (and warm water immersion) in *chapters 4* and *6*. This would provide insight into the potential reasons for the findings, including improved CBF at rest and during heat stress that may be responsible for improved thermoregulatory function via enhanced systemic blood flow distribution.

A measure of skin sympathetic nerve activity during heat stress (*chapters 4 and 6*), and during acute HFs (*chapter 5*) prior to and following the interventions, would provide novel insight into the effect of exercise-induced reductions in sympathetic nerve activity and its potential impact on thermoregulatory, cerebrovascular and conduit function. If HFs are mediated by increased sympathetic nerve impulses as suggested in *chapters 4* and *5*, then a measure of sympathetic nerve activity is vital for future studies.

A limitation to *chapters 4* and 5 is it was not a large RCT. However, for the first time, this thesis provides novel preliminary insight into the potentially positive effect of thermoregulatory and cerebrovascular adaptation on HFs in post-menopausal females that should be further established with a RCT that incorporates a range of exercise intensities and a control group. A limitation to *chapter 5* was that no measures of subjective HF severity were reported during acute HFs in the laboratory prior to and following exercise training. It is important for future research to establish the relationship between subjective and objective HF severity that may further support interventions that target reductions in physiological responses during HFs. Additionally, a larger sample size would also promote the use of a mediation analysis (Kraemer et al., 2002) to determine the relative contribution of causal mediators in the reduction of HFs with exercise training i.e. the causal mediator may be related to sweat rate sensitivity adaptation or improved vascular function that indirectly reduces HFs following exercise training.

178

7.5 Future direction

7.5.1 Randomised control trial

In light of the discussion in *section 7.3.1*, this thesis provides preliminary evidence for the benefits of exercise training on HFs in post-menopausal females via improvements to thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function. To further establish these positive effects, a RCT that assesses the effects of exercise training compared to a no-exercise control is warranted. Furthermore, this should include an extra arm to the study that compares high- versus low-intensity exercise training so the appropriate exercise intensity can be established and appropriately prescribed. Importantly, a RCT would also allow for a mediation analysis to be performed on the data to highlight the causal pathway(s) for the benefits of exercise training on HFs in this thesis. Moreover, in progression from *chapter 6*, a preliminary study investigating the effect of warm water immersion compared to exercise training on thermoregulatory and (cerebro)vascular function in symptomatic post-menopausal females is warranted.

7.5.2 Trigger of a hot flush

Following on from *section 7.3.3*, it is apparent that there is a current requirement to further understand the trigger of HFs in post-menopausal females. A study designed to investigate whether HFs are mediated via increases in central sympathetic nerve activity is warranted, and leads on from the findings of this thesis. To do this, observing the effect of increases in sympathetic nerve activity (using measures of SSNA and/or MSNA), such as during isometric handgrip exercise (Lalande et al., 2014), on triggering HFs in symptomatic females may be useful. If HFs are truly triggered by rapid surges in sympathetic nerve activity, using isometric handgrip exercise (or other acute

interventions that increase sympathetic nerve activity) may be useful in elucidating the physiological trigger of a HF.

7.5.3 Sweat rate adaptation with exercise training

In response to the implications of *section 7.3.4*, a mechanistic study investigating the effect of cutaneous blood flow on the adaptations of sweating responses to heat stress is warranted. This could be interrogated using a study that investigates the combined influence of skin blood flow (shear rate) and local temperature on thermoregulatory adaptation, and could be accomplished through bilateral forearm interventions using water immersion training (arm 1; increases in temperature and skin blood flow) and handgrip exercise (arm 2; local increases in skin blood flow alongside no increases in temperature). This would establish the effects of increases in skin blood flow alone, and the importance of local temperature, on sweat rate adaptation.

CHAPTER 8: REFERENCES

- AASLID, R., MARKWALDER, T. M. & NORNES, H. 1982. Noninvasive transcranial Doppler ultrasound recording of flow velocity in basal cerebral arteries. *Journal of Neurosurgery*, 57, 769-74.
- AGRAWAL, R., CONWAY, G. S., SLADKEVICIUS, P., PAYNE, N. N., BEKIR, J., CAMPBELL, S., TAN, S. L. & JACOBS, H. S. 1999. Serum vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in the normal menstrual cycle: association with changes in ovarian and uterine Doppler blood flow. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*, 50, 101-6.
- AINSLIE, P. N. & BAILEY, D. M. 2013. Your ageing brain: the lows and highs of cerebral metabolism. *The Journal of Physiology*, 591, 1591-1592.
- AINSLIE, P. N., COTTER, J. D., GEORGE, K. P., LUCAS, S., MURRELL, C., SHAVE, R., THOMAS, K. N., WILLIAMS, M. J. & ATKINSON, G. 2008. Elevation in cerebral blood flow velocity with aerobic fitness throughout healthy human ageing. *J Physiol*, 586, 4005-10.
- AINSLIE, P. N. & DUFFIN, J. 2009. Integration of cerebrovascular CO2 reactivity and chemoreflex control of breathing: mechanisms of regulation, measurement, and interpretation. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 296, R1473-95.
- AINSLIE, P. N., MURRELL, C., PEEBLES, K., SWART, M., SKINNER, M. A., WILLIAMS, M. J. A. & TAYLOR, R. D. 2007. Early morning impairment in cerebral autoregulation and cerebrovascular CO2 reactivity in healthy humans: relation to endothelial function. *Experimental Physiology*, 92, 769-777.
- AKAHOSHI, M., SODA, M., NAKASHIMA, E., SHIMAOKA, K., SETO, S. & YANO, K. 1996. Effects of menopause on trends of serum cholesterol, blood pressure, and body mass index. *Circulation*, 94, 61-6.
- ALKAYED, N. J., MURPHY, S. J., TRAYSTMAN, R. J., HURN, P. D. & MILLER, V. M. 2000. Neuroprotective effects of female gonadal steroids in reproductively senescent female rats. *Stroke*, 31, 161-8.
- ANTONICELLI, R., RIPA, C., ABBATECOLA, A. M., CAPPARUCCIA, C. A., FERRARA, L. & SPAZZAFUMO, L. 2012. Validation of the 3-lead tele-ECG versus the 12-lead tele-ECG and the conventional 12-lead ECG method in older people. *Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare*, 18, 104-108.
- ARAKI, T., MATSUSHITA, K., UMENO, K., TSUJINO, A. & TODA, Y. 1981. Effect of physical training on exercise-induced sweating in women. *J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol*, 51, 1526-32.
- ARCHER, D. F. & OGER, E. 2012. Estrogen and progestogen effect on venous thromboembolism in menopausal women. *Climacteric*, 15, 235-40.
- ARMSTRONG, C. G. & KENNEY, W. L. 1993. Effects of age and acclimation on responses to passive heat exposure. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 75, 2162-7.
- ARMSTRONG, L. E., MARESH, C. M., KEITH, N. R., ELLIOTT, T. A., VANHEEST, J. L., SCHEETT, T. P., STOPPANI, J., JUDELSON, D. A. & DE SOUZA, M. J. 2005. Heat acclimation and physical training adaptations of young women using different contraceptive hormones. *American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 288, E868-E875.
- ARORA, S., VEVES, A., CABALLARO, A. E., SMAKOWSKI, P. & LOGERFO, F. W. 1998. Estrogen improves endothelial function. *J Vasc Surg*, 27, 1141-6; discussion 1147.
- ATKINSON, G. & BATTERHAM, A. M. 2013. The percentage flow-mediated dilation index: a largesample investigation of its appropriateness, potential for bias and causal nexus in vascular medicine. *Vasc Med*, 18, 354-65.
- BACHMANN, G. 1999. Vasomotor flushes in menopausal women. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 180, S312-S316.
- BAILEY, D. M., MARLEY, C. J., BRUGNIAUX, J. V., HODSON, D., NEW, K. J., OGOH, S. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2013. Elevated aerobic fitness sustained throughout the adult lifespan is associated with improved cerebral hemodynamics. *Stroke*, 44, 3235-8.
- BAIN, A. R., MORRISON, S. A. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2014. Cerebral oxygenation and hyperthermia. *Front Physiol*, 5, 92.

- BAIN, A. R., SMITH, K. J., LEWIS, N. C., FOSTER, G. E., WILDFONG, K. W., WILLIE, C. K., HARTLEY, G. L., CHEUNG, S. S. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2013. Regional changes in brain blood flow during severe passive hyperthermia: effects of PaCO2 and extracranial blood flow. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 115, 653-659.
- BASSETT, D. R., JR. & HOWLEY, E. T. 2000. Limiting factors for maximum oxygen uptake and determinants of endurance performance. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 32, 70-84.
- BECHLIOULIS, A., KALANTARIDOU, S. N., NAKA, K. K., CHATZIKYRIAKIDOU, A., CALIS, K. A., MAKRIGIANNAKIS, A., PAPANIKOLAOU, O., KAPONIS, A., KATSOURAS, C., GEORGIOU, I., CHROUSOS, G. P. & MICHALIS, L. K. 2010. Endothelial function, but not carotid intimamedia thickness, is affected early in menopause and is associated with severity of hot flushes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 95, 1199-206.
- BECHLIOULIS, A., NAKA, K. K., KALANTARIDOU, S. N., KAPONIS, A., PAPANIKOLAOU, O., VEZYRAKI, P., KOLETTIS, T. M., VLAHOS, A. P., GARTZONIKA, K., MAVRIDIS, A. & MICHALIS, L. K. 2012. Increased vascular inflammation in early menopausal women is associated with hot flush severity. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 97, E760-4.
- BEGIN, R., EPSTEIN, M., SACKNER, M. A., LEVINSON, R., DOUGHERTY, R. & DUNCAN, D. 1976. Effects of water immersion to the neck on pulmonary circulation and tissue volume in man. J Appl Physiol, 40, 293-9.
- BELFORT, M. A., SAADE, G. R., SNABES, M., DUNN, R., MOISE, K. J., JR., CRUZ, A. & YOUNG, R.
 1995. Hormonal status affects the reactivity of the cerebral vasculature. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*, 172, 1273-8.
- BENNETT, L. A., JOHNSON, J. M., STEPHENS, D. P., SAAD, A. R. & KELLOGG, D. L., JR. 2003.
 Evidence for a role for vasoactive intestinal peptide in active vasodilatation in the cutaneous vasculature of humans. *J Physiol*, 552, 223-32.
- BERAL, V. 2003. Breast cancer and hormone-replacement therapy in the Million Women Study. *Lancet*, 362, 419-27.
- BITTNER, V. 2009. Menopause, age, and cardiovascular risk: a complex relationship. *J Am Coll Cardiol*, 54, 2374-5.
- BLACK, M. A., CABLE, N. T., THIJSSEN, D. H. & GREEN, D. J. 2008a. Importance of measuring the time course of flow-mediated dilatation in humans. *Hypertension*, 51, 203-10.
- BLACK, M. A., CABLE, N. T., THIJSSEN, D. H. & GREEN, D. J. 2009. Impact of age, sex, and exercise on brachial artery flow-mediated dilatation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*, 297, H1109-16.
- BLACK, M. A., GREEN, D. J. & CABLE, N. T. 2008b. Exercise prevents age-related decline in nitricoxide-mediated vasodilator function in cutaneous microvessels. *The Journal of Physiology*, 586, 3511-3524.
- BOGERT, L. W. & VAN LIESHOUT, J. J. 2005. Non-invasive pulsatile arterial pressure and stroke volume changes from the human finger. *Exp Physiol*, 90, 437-46.
- BORG, G. 1970. [Physical training. 3. Perceived exertion in physical work]. *Lakartidningen*, 67, 4548-57.
- BOULANT, J. A. 1996. *Hypothalamic neurons regulating body temperature,* New York, Oxford University Press.
- BOULANT, J. A. 2000. Role of the preoptic-anterior hypothalamus in thermoregulation and fever. *Clin Infect Dis,* 31 Suppl 5, S157-61.
- BOULANT, J. A. 2006. Neuronal basis of Hammel's model for set-point thermoregulation. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 100, 1347-54.
- BOUSSUGES, A. 2006. Immersion in thermoneutral water: effects on arterial compliance. *Aviat Space Environ Med*, 77, 1183-7.
- BRENGELMANN, G. L., FREUND, P. R., ROWELL, L. B., OLERUD, J. E. & KRANING, K. K. 1981. Absence of active cutaneous vasodilation associated with congenital absence of sweat glands in humans. *Am J Physiol*, 240, H571-5.
- BRENGELMANN, G. L., MCKEAG, M. & ROWELL, L. B. 1975. Use of dew-point detection for quantitative measurement of sweating rate. *J Appl Physiol*, 39, 498-500.

- BRENGELMANN, G. L., SAVAGE, M. V. & AVERY, D. H. 1994. Reproducibility of core temperature threshold for sweating onset in humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 77, 1671-7.
- BROOKS, E. M., MORGAN, A. L., PIERZGA, J. M., WLADKOWSKI, S. L., O'GORMAN, J. T., DERR, J. A.
 & KENNEY, W. L. 1997. Chronic hormone replacement therapy alters thermoregulatory and vasomotor function in postmenopausal women. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 83, 477-484.
- BROTHERS, R. M., GANIO, M. S., HUBING, K. A., HASTINGS, J. L. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2011. End-tidal carbon dioxide tension reflects arterial carbon dioxide tension in the heat-stressed human with and without simulated hemorrhage. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 300, R978-83.
- BROTHERS, R. M., WINGO, J. E., HUBING, K. A. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2009. The effects of reduced end-tidal carbon dioxide tension on cerebral blood flow during heat stress. *J Physiol*, 587, 3921-7.
- BRUNT, V. E. & MINSON, C. T. 2012. KCa channels and epoxyeicosatrienoic acids: major contributors to thermal hyperaemia in human skin. *J Physiol*, 590, 3523-34.
- BULLARD, R. W. 1971. Studies on human sweat gland duct filling and skin hydration. J Physiol (Paris), 63, 218-21.
- BULLARD, R. W., BANERJEE, M. R. & MAC INTYRE, B. A. 1967. The role of the skin negative feedback regulation of eccrine sweating. *Int J Biometeorol*, 11, 93-104.
- BYRNE, C. & LIM, C. L. 2007. The ingestible telemetric body core temperature sensor: a review of validity and exercise applications. *Br J Sports Med*, 41, 126-33.
- CAGNACCI, A., MELIS, G. B., SOLDANI, R., PAOLETTI, A. M. & FIORETTI, P. 1992. Effect of sex steroids on body temperature in postmenopausal women. Role of endogenous opioids. *Life Sci*, 50, 515-21.
- CAPLAN, L. R., GORELICK, P. B. & HIER, D. B. 1986. Race, sex and occlusive cerebrovascular disease: a review. *Stroke*, 17, 648-55.
- CARPENTER, J. S., ANDRYKOWSKI, M. A., FREEDMAN, R. R. & MUNN, R. 1999. Feasibility and psychometrics of an ambulatory hot flash monitoring device. *Menopause*, 6, 209-15.
- CARPENTER, J. S., JOHNSON, D., WAGNER, L. & ANDRYKOWSKI, M. 2002. Hot flashes and related outcomes in breast cancer survivors and matched comparison women. *Oncol Nurs Forum*, 29, E16-25.
- CARTER, H. H., SPENCE, A. L., ATKINSON, C. L., PUGH, C. J., NAYLOR, L. H. & GREEN, D. J. 2014a. Repeated core temperature elevation induces conduit artery adaptation in humans. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 114, 859-65.
- CARTER, H. H., SPENCE, A. L., PUGH, C. J., AINSLIE, P. N., NAYLOR, L. H. & GREEN, D. J. 2014b. Cardiovascular responses to water immersion in humans: Impact on cerebral perfusion. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 306, R636-40.
- CASIGLIA, E., TIKHONOFF, V., MORMINO, P., PICCOLI, A. & PESSINA, A. C. 2002. Is menopause an independent cardiovascular risk factor? Evidence from population-based studies. *J Hypertens Suppl*, 20, S17-22.
- CASPER, R. F., YEN, S. S. & WILKES, M. M. 1979. Menopausal flushes: a neuroendocrine link with pulsatile luteninizing hormone secreation. *Science*, 205, 823-5.
- CELERMAJER, D. S., SORENSEN, K. E., SPIEGELHALTER, D. J., GEORGAKOPOULOS, D., ROBINSON, J. & DEANFIELD, J. E. 1994. Aging is associated with endothelial dysfunction in healthy men years before the age-related decline in women. *J Am Coll Cardiol*, 24, 471-6.
- CHAMBLISS, K. L. & SHAUL, P. W. 2002. Estrogen modulation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase. Endocr Rev, 23, 665-86.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N. 2001. Influences of female reproductive hormones on sympathetic control of the circulation in humans. *Clin Auton Res*, 11, 295-301.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N. 2003. Skin Blood Flow in Adult Human Thermoregulation: How It Works, When It Does Not, and Why. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 78, 603-612.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N. 2010. Mechanisms and modifiers of reflex induced cutaneous vasodilation and vasoconstriction in humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 109, 1221-8.

- CHARKOUDIAN, N. & JOHNSON, J. M. 1997a. Modification of active cutaneous vasodilation by oral contraceptive hormones. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 83, 2012-8.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N. & JOHNSON, J. M. 1997b. Modification of active cutaneous vasodilation by oral contraceptive hormones. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 83, 2012-2018.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N. & JOHNSON, J. M. 2000. Female reproductive hormones and thermoregulatory control of skin blood flow. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev*, 28, 108-12.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N., JOYNER, M. J., JOHNSON, C. P., EISENACH, J. H., DIETZ, N. M. & WALLIN, B. G. 2005. Balance between cardiac output and sympathetic nerve activity in resting humans: role in arterial pressure regulation. *J Physiol*, 568, 315-21.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N. & STACHENFELD, N. S. 2014. Reproductive Hormone Influences on Thermoregulation in Women. *Comprehensive Physiology.* John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N., STEPHENS, D. P., PIRKLE, K. C., KOSIBA, W. A. & JOHNSON, J. M. 1999. Influence of female reproductive hormones on local thermal control of skin blood flow. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 87, 1719-1723.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N. & WALLIN, B. G. 2011. Sympathetic Neural Activity to the Cardiovascular System: Integrator of Systemic Physiology and Interindividual Characteristics. *Comprehensive Physiology*. John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- CHARKOUDIAN, N. & WALLIN, B. G. 2014. Sympathetic Neural Activity to the Cardiovascular System: Integrator of Systemic Physiology and Interindividual Characteristics. *Comprehensive Physiology.* John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- CHEUVRONT, S. N., BEARDEN, S. E., KENEFICK, R. W., ELY, B. R., DEGROOT, D. W., SAWKA, M. N. & MONTAIN, S. J. 2009. A simple and valid method to determine thermoregulatory sweating threshold and sensitivity. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 107, 69-75.
- COLCOMBE, S. J., ERICKSON, K. I., RAZ, N., WEBB, A. G., COHEN, N. J., MCAULEY, E. & KRAMER, A. F. 2003. Aerobic fitness reduces brain tissue loss in aging humans. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*, 58, 176-80.
- COLCOMBE, S. J., ERICKSON, K. I., SCALF, P. E., KIM, J. S., PRAKASH, R., MCAULEY, E., ELAVSKY, S., MARQUEZ, D. X., HU, L. & KRAMER, A. F. 2006. Aerobic exercise training increases brain volume in aging humans. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*, 61, 1166-70.
- COLLINS, K. J., SARGENT, F. & WEINER, J. S. 1959. The effect of arterial occlusion on sweat-gland responses in the human forearm. *J Physiol*, 148, 615-24.
- CONVERTINO, V. A. 1993. Endurance exercise training: conditions of enhanced hemodynamic responses and tolerance to LBNP. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 25, 705-12.
- CONVERTINO, V. A., GREENLEAF, J. E. & BERNAUER, E. M. 1980. Role of thermal and exercise factors in the mechanism of hypervolemia. *J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol*, 48, 657-64.
- CRACOWSKI, J. L., MINSON, C. T., SALVAT-MELIS, M. & HALLIWILL, J. R. 2006. Methodological issues in the assessment of skin microvascular endothelial function in humans. *Trends Pharmacol Sci*, 27, 503-8.
- CRANDALL, C. G. & GONZÁLEZ-ALONSO, J. 2010. Cardiovascular function in the heat-stressed human. *Acta Physiologica*, 199, 407-423.
- CRANDALL, C. G., WILSON, T. E., MARVING, J., VOGELSANG, T. W., KJAER, A., HESSE, B. & SECHER, N. H. 2008. Effects of passive heating on central blood volume and ventricular dimensions in humans. *J Physiol*, 586, 293-301.
- CRAWSHAW, L. I., NADEL, E. R., STOLWIJK, J. A. & STAMFORD, B. A. 1975. Effect of local cooling on sweating rate and cold sensation. *Pflugers Arch*, 354, 19-27.
- DACKS, P. A. & RANCE, N. E. 2010. Effects of estradiol on the thermoneutral zone and core temperature in ovariectomized rats. *Endocrinology*, 151, 1187-93.
- DALEY, A. J., STOKES-LAMPARD, H. J. & MACARTHUR, C. 2009. Exercise to reduce vasomotor and other menopausal symptoms: a review. *Maturitas*, 63, 176-80.
- DALY, E., GRAY, A., BARLOW, D., MCPHERSON, K., ROCHE, M. & VESSEY, M. 1993. Measuring the impact of menopausal symptoms on quality of life. *Bmj*, 307, 836-40.

- DE BOER, H., VAN GASTEL, P. & VAN SORGE, A. 2009. Luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone and postmenopausal flushing. *N Engl J Med*, 361, 1218-9.
- DE LA TORRE, J. C. 2012. A turning point for Alzheimer's disease? *Biofactors*, 38, 78-83.
- DEECHER, D. C. & DORRIES, K. 2007. Understanding the pathophysiology of vasomotor symptoms (hot flushes and night sweats) that occur in perimenopause, menopause, and postmenopause life stages. *Arch Womens Ment Health*, 10, 247-57.
- DEL POZZI, A. T., CARTER, S. J., COLLINS, A. B. & HODGES, G. J. 2013. The regional differences in the contribution of nitric oxide synthase to skin blood flow at forearm and lower leg sites in response to local skin warming. *Microvasc Res*.
- DEWITT, L. D. & WECHSLER, L. R. 1988. Transcranial Doppler. Stroke, 19, 915-21.
- DI DONATO, P., GIULINI, N. A., BACCHI MODENA, A., CICCHETTI, G., COMITINI, G., GENTILE, G., CRISTIANI, P., CARECCIA, A., ESPOSITO, E., GUALDI, F., GOLINELLI, S., BERGAMINI, E., MASELLIS, G., RASTELLI, S. & GIGLI, C. 2005. Factors associated with climacteric symptoms in women around menopause attending menopause clinics in Italy. *Maturitas*, 52, 181-9.
- DIOMEDI, M., CUPINI, L. M., RIZZATO, B., FERRANTE, F., GIACOMINI, P. & SILVESTRINI, M. 2001. Influence of physiologic oscillation of estrogens on cerebral hemodynamics. *J Neurol Sci*, 185, 49-53.
- DOLLY, J. O. & AOKI, K. R. 2006. The structure and mode of action of different botulinum toxins. *Eur J Neurol*, 13 Suppl 4, 1-9.
- DORMIRE, S. L. 2003. What we know about managing menopausal hot flashes: navigating without a compass. *J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs*, 32, 455-64.
- DRINKWATER, B. L., BEDI, J. F., LOUCKS, A. B., ROCHE, S. & HORVATH, S. M. 1982. Sweating sensitivity and capacity of women in relation to age. *J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol*, 53, 671-6.
- DULL, R. O. & DAVIES, P. F. 1991. Flow modulation of agonist (ATP)-response (Ca2+) coupling in vascular endothelial cells. *Am J Physiol*, 261, H149-54.
- EICHNA, L., PARK, W., NELSON, C., HORVATH, S. M. & PALMES, C. D. 1950. Thermal regulation during acclimatization in a hot dry (desert-type) environment. *American Journal of Physiology*, 163, 585-597.
- EKBLAD, S., BERGENDAHL, A., ENLER, P., LEDIN, T., MOLLEN, C. & HAMMAR, M. 2000. Disturbances in postural balance are common in postmenopausal women with vasomotor symptoms. *Climacteric*, **3**, 192-8.
- ENDRES, M., LAUFS, U., LIAO, J. K. & MOSKOWITZ, M. A. 2004. Targeting eNOS for stroke protection. *Trends Neurosci*, 27, 283-9.
- EPSTEIN, M., PINS, D. S., ARRINGTON, R., DENUNZIO, A. G. & ENGSTROM, R. 1975. Comparison of water immersion and saline infusion as a means of inducing volume expansion in man. *J Appl Physiol*, 39, 66-70.
- FAN, J. L., COTTER, J. D., LUCAS, R. A., THOMAS, K., WILSON, L. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2008. Human cardiorespiratory and cerebrovascular function during severe passive hyperthermia: effects of mild hypohydration. J Appl Physiol (1985), 105, 433-45.
- FARRELL, D. M. & BISHOP, V. S. 1995. Permissive role for nitric oxide in active thermoregulatory vasodilation in rabbit ear. *Am J Physiol*, 269, H1613-8.
- FELDMAN, B. M., VODA, A. & GRONSETH, E. 1985. The prevalence of hot flash and associated variables among perimenopausal women. *Res Nurs Health*, 8, 261-8.
- FISHER, J. P., HARTWICH, D., SEIFERT, T., OLESEN, N. D., MCNULTY, C. L., NIELSEN, H. B., VAN LIESHOUT, J. J. & SECHER, N. H. 2013. Cerebral perfusion, oxygenation and metabolism during exercise in young and elderly individuals. *J Physiol*, 591, 1859-70.
- FOSTER, K. G. & WEINER, J. S. 1970. Effects of cholinergic and adrenergic blocking agents on the activity of the eccrine sweat glands. *J Physiol*, 210, 883-95.
- FOX, R. H., GOLDSMITH, R., KIDD, D. J. & LEWIS, H. E. 1963a. Acclimatization to heat in man by controlled elevation of body temperature. *The Journal of Physiology*, 166, 530-547.

- FOX, R. H., GOLDSMITH, R., KIDD, D. J. & LEWIS, H. E. 1963b. Blood flow and other thermoregulatory changes with acclimatization to heat. *The Journal of Physiology*, 166, 548-562.
- FOX, R. H. & HILTON, S. M. 1958. Bradykinin formation in human skin as a factor in heat vasodilatation. *J Physiol*, 142, 219-32.
- FRANCO FOLINO, A. 2007. Cerebral Autoregulation and Syncope. *Progress in Cardiovascular Diseases*, 50, 49-80.
- FREEDMAN, R. 2005. Hot flashes: behavioral treatments, mechanisms, and relation to sleep. *The American Journal of Medicine*, 118, 124-130.
- FREEDMAN, R. R. 1989. Laboratory and ambulatory monitoring of menopausal hot flashes. *Psychophysiology*, 26, 573-9.
- FREEDMAN, R. R. 1998. Biochemical, metabolic, and vascular mechanisms in menopausal hot flashes. *Fertil Steril*, 70, 332-7.
- FREEDMAN, R. R. 2001. Physiology of hot flashes. *American Journal of Human Biology*, 13, 453-464.
- FREEDMAN, R. R. 2002. Core body temperature variation in symptomatic and asymptomatic postmenopausal women: brief report. *Menopause*, 9, 399-401.
- FREEDMAN, R. R. 2014a. Menopausal hot flashes: Mechanisms, endocrinology, treatment. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol, 142c, 115-120.
- FREEDMAN, R. R. 2014b. Postmenopausal Physiological Changes. Curr Top Behav Neurosci.
- FREEDMAN, R. R. & BLACKER, C. M. 2002. Estrogen raises the sweating threshold in postmenopausal women with hot flashes. *Fertil Steril*, **77**, **487**-90.
- FREEDMAN, R. R. & DINSAY, R. 2000. Clonidine raises the sweating threshold in symptomatic but not in asymptomatic postmenopausal women. *Fertil Steril*, 74, 20-3.
- FREEDMAN, R. R. & KRELL, W. 1999. Reduced thermoregulatory null zone in postmenopausal women with hot flashes. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 181, 66-70.
- FREEDMAN, R. R., NORTON, D., WOODWARD, S. & CORNELISSEN, G. 1995. Core body temperature and circadian rhythm of hot flashes in menopausal women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 80, 2354-8.
- FURCHGOTT, R. F. & JOTHIANANDAN, D. 1991. Endothelium-dependent and -independent vasodilation involving cyclic GMP: relaxation induced by nitric oxide, carbon monoxide and light. *Blood Vessels*, 28, 52-61.
- GABRIELSEN, A., JOHANSEN, L. B. & NORSK, P. 1993. Central cardiovascular pressures during graded water immersion in humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 75, 581-5.
- GALVIN, S. D., CELI, L. A., THOMAS, K. N., CLENDON, T. R., GALVIN, I. F., BUNTON, R. W. & AINSLIE,
 P. N. 2010. Effects of age and coronary artery disease on cerebrovascular reactivity to carbon dioxide in humans. *Anaesth Intensive Care*, 38, 710-7.
- GAMBONE, J., MELDRUM, D. R., LAUFER, L., CHANG, R. J., LU, J. K. & JUDD, H. L. 1984. Further delineation of hypothalamic dysfunction responsible for menopausal hot flashes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 59, 1097-102.
- GANT, N., ATKINSON, G. & WILLIAMS, C. 2006. The validity and reliability of intestinal temperature during intermittent running. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 38, 1926-31.
- GERTZ, K., PRILLER, J., KRONENBERG, G., FINK, K. B., WINTER, B., SCHROCK, H., JI, S., MILOSEVIC, M., HARMS, C., BOHM, M., DIRNAGL, U., LAUFS, U. & ENDRES, M. 2006. Physical activity improves long-term stroke outcome via endothelial nitric oxide synthase-dependent augmentation of neovascularization and cerebral blood flow. *Circ Res*, 99, 1132-40.
- GIBSON, T. M., REDMAN, P. J. & BELYAVIN, A. J. 1981. Prediction of oesophageal temperatures from core temperatures measured at other sites in man. *Clin Phys Physiol Meas*, 2, 247-52.
- GILLER, C. A., HATAB, M. R. & GILLER, A. M. 1998. Estimation of vessel flow and diameter during cerebral vasospasm using transcranial Doppler indices. *Neurosurgery*, 42, 1076-81; discussion 1081-2.

- GINSBURG, J., SWINHOE, J. & O'REILLY, B. 1981. Cardiovascular responses during the menopausal hot flush. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol*, 88, 925-30.
- GIZDULICH, P., PRENTZA, A. & WESSELING, K. H. 1997. Models of brachial to finger pulse wave distortion and pressure decrement. *Cardiovascular Research*, 33, 698-705.
- GOLD, E. B., COLVIN, A., AVIS, N., BROMBERGER, J., GREENDALE, G. A., POWELL, L., STERNFELD, B.
 & MATTHEWS, K. 2006. Longitudinal analysis of the association between vasomotor symptoms and race/ethnicity across the menopausal transition: study of women's health across the nation. Am J Public Health, 96, 1226-35.
- GOLD, E. B., STERNFELD, B., KELSEY, J. L., BROWN, C., MOUTON, C., REAME, N., SALAMONE, L. & STELLATO, R. 2000. Relation of demographic and lifestyle factors to symptoms in a multi-racial/ethnic population of women 40-55 years of age. *Am J Epidemiol*, 152, 463-73.
- GONZALES, R. J., WALKER, B. R. & KANAGY, N. L. 2001. 17beta-estradiol increases nitric oxidedependent dilation in rat pulmonary arteries and thoracic aorta. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol*, 280, L555-64.
- GOODING, K. M., HANNEMANN, M. M., TOOKE, J. E., CLOUGH, G. F. & SHORE, A. C. 2006. Maximum skin hyperaemia induced by local heating: possible mechanisms. *J Vasc Res*, 43, 270-7.
- GOODMAN, D. A., KENEFICK, R. W., CADARETTE, B. S. & CHEUVRONT, S. N. 2009. Influence of sensor ingestion timing on consistency of temperature measures. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 41, 597-602.
- GOTO, C., HIGASHI, Y., KIMURA, M., NOMA, K., HARA, K., NAKAGAWA, K., KAWAMURA, M., CHAYAMA, K., YOSHIZUMI, M. & NARA, I. 2003. Effect of different intensities of exercise on endothelium-dependent vasodilation in humans: role of endothelium-dependent nitric oxide and oxidative stress. *Circulation*, 108, 530-5.
- GRABOWSKI, E. F., NAUS, G. J. & WEKSLER, B. B. 1985. Prostacyclin production in vitro by rabbit aortic endothelium: correction for unstirred diffusional layers. *Blood*, 66, 1047-52.
- GRAICHEN, H., RASCATI, R. & GONZALEZ, R. R. 1982. Automatic dew-point temperature sensor. *J* Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol, 52, 1658-60.
- GREEN, D., CHEETHAM, C., MAVADDAT, L., WATTS, K., BEST, M., TAYLOR, R. & O'DRISCOLL, G. 2002. Effect of lower limb exercise on forearm vascular function: contribution of nitric oxide. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol, 283, H899-907.
- GREEN, D. J., CARTER, H. H., FITZSIMONS, M. G., CABLE, N. T., THIJSSEN, D. H. & NAYLOR, L. H. 2010. Obligatory role of hyperaemia and shear stress in microvascular adaptation to repeated heating in humans. J Physiol, 588, 1571-7.
- GREEN, D. J., DAWSON, E. A., GROENEWOUD, H. M., JONES, H. & THIJSSEN, D. H. 2014. Is flowmediated dilation nitric oxide mediated?: a meta-analysis. *Hypertension*, 63, 376-82.
- GREEN, D. J., JONES, H., THIJSSEN, D., CABLE, N. T. & ATKINSON, G. 2011. Flow-Mediated Dilation and Cardiovascular Event Prediction. *Hypertension*, 57, 363-369.
- GREEN, D. J., MAIORANA, A., O'DRISCOLL, G. & TAYLOR, R. 2004a. Effect of exercise training on endothelium-derived nitric oxide function in humans. *J Physiol*, 561, 1-25.
- GREEN, D. J., MAIORANA, A., O'DRISCOLL, G. & TAYLOR, R. 2004b. Effect of exercise training on endothelium-derived nitric oxide function in humans. *The Journal of Physiology*, 561, 1-25.
- GREENLAND, P., LABREE, L., AZEN, S. P., DOHERTY, T. M. & DETRANO, R. C. 2004. Coronary artery calcium score combined with Framingham score for risk prediction in asymptomatic individuals. *Jama*, 291, 210-5.
- GROVES, P., KURZ, S., JUST, H. & DREXLER, H. 1995. Role of endogenous bradykinin in human coronary vasomotor control. *Circulation*, 92, 3424-30.
- GRUCZA, R., PEKKARINEN, H., TITOV, E. K., KONONOFF, A. & HANNINEN, O. 1993. Influence of the menstrual cycle and oral contraceptives on thermoregulatory responses to exercise in young women. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol*, 67, 279-85.

- GUPTA, P., STURDEE, D. W., PALIN, S. L., MAJUMDER, K., FEAR, R., MARSHALL, T. & PATERSON, I. 2006. Menopausal symptoms in women treated for breast cancer: the prevalence and severity of symptoms and their perceived effects on quality of life. *Climacteric*, 9, 49-58.
- GUTHRIE, J. R., DENNERSTEIN, L., HOPPER, J. L. & BURGER, H. G. 1996. Hot flushes, menstrual status, and hormone levels in a population-based sample of midlife women. *Obstet Gynecol*, 88, 437-42.
- HAGE, F. G. & OPARIL, S. 2013. Ovarian hormones and vascular disease. *Curr Opin Cardiol*, 28, 411-6.
- HAMBRECHT, R., ADAMS, V., ERBS, S., LINKE, A., KRANKEL, N., SHU, Y., BAITHER, Y., GIELEN, S., THIELE, H., GUMMERT, J. F., MOHR, F. W. & SCHULER, G. 2003. Regular physical activity improves endothelial function in patients with coronary artery disease by increasing phosphorylation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase. *Circulation*, 107, 3152-8.
- HARDY, J. D. 1961. Physiology of temperature regulation. *Physiology Reviews*, 41, 521-606.
- HARDY, J. D. & DUBOIS, E. F. 1937. Regulation of Heat Loss from the Human Body. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 23, 624-31.
- HARDY, J. D. & DUBOIS, E. F. 1938. The technique of measuring radiation and convection. *Journal* of Nutrition, 15, 461-475.
- HARMS, M. P., WESSELING, K. H., POTT, F., JENSTRUP, M., VAN GOUDOEVER, J., SECHER, N. H. & VAN LIESHOUT, J. J. 1999. Continuous stroke volume monitoring by modelling flow from non-invasive measurement of arterial pressure in humans under orthostatic stress. *Clin Sci (Lond)*, 97, 291-301.
- HART, E. C., CHARKOUDIAN, N., WALLIN, B. G., CURRY, T. B., EISENACH, J. & JOYNER, M. J. 2011. Sex and ageing differences in resting arterial pressure regulation: the role of the betaadrenergic receptors. *J Physiol*, 589, 5285-97.
- HARVEY, P. J., PICTON, P. E., SU, W. S., MORRIS, B. L., NOTARIUS, C. F. & FLORAS, J. S. 2005.
 Exercise as an alternative to oral estrogen for amelioration of endothelial dysfunction in postmenopausal women. *Am Heart J*, 149, 291-7.
- HASHIMOTO, M., AKISHITA, M., ETO, M., ISHIKAWA, M., KOZAKI, K., TOBA, K., SAGARA, Y., TAKETANI, Y., ORIMO, H. & OUCHI, Y. 1995. Modulation of endothelium-dependent flowmediated dilatation of the brachial artery by sex and menstrual cycle. *Circulation*, 92, 3431-5.
- HAYASHI, T., YAMADA, K., ESAKI, T., KUZUYA, M., SATAKE, S., ISHIKAWA, T., HIDAKA, H. & IGUCHI,
 A. 1995. Estrogen increases endothelial nitric oxide by a receptor-mediated system.
 Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 214, 847-55.
- HEALTH, D. O. 2004. At least five a week: Evidence on the impact of physical activity and its relationship to health. A report from the Chief Medical Officer. London: Department of Health.
- HELLSTROM, G., FISCHER-COLBRIE, W., WAHLGREN, N. G. & JOGESTRAND, T. 1996. Carotid artery blood flow and middle cerebral artery blood flow velocity during physical exercise. *J Appl Physiol* (1985), 81, 413-8.
- HERSH, A. L., STEFANICK, M. L. & STAFFORD, R. S. 2004. National use of postmenopausal hormone therapy: annual trends and response to recent evidence. *Jama*, 291, 47-53.
- HODGES, G., SHARP, L., STEPHENSON, C., PATWALA, A., GEORGE, K., GOLDSPINK, D. & TIM CABLE, N. 2010. The effect of 48 weeks of aerobic exercise training on cutaneous vasodilator function in post-menopausal females. *European journal of applied physiology*, 108, 1259-1267.
- HODGES, G. J. & JOHNSON, J. M. 2009. Adrenergic control of the human cutaneous circulation. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab*, 34, 829-39.
- HODGES, G. J., KOSIBA, W. A., ZHAO, K. & JOHNSON, J. M. 2008. The involvement of norepinephrine, neuropeptide Y, and nitric oxide in the cutaneous vasodilator response to local heating in humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 105, 233-40.

- HODGES, G. J., KOSIBA, W. A., ZHAO, K. & JOHNSON, J. M. 2009. The involvement of heating rate and vasoconstrictor nerves in the cutaneous vasodilator response to skin warming. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*, 296, H51-6.
- HOLMBERG, L., IVERSEN, O. E., RUDENSTAM, C. M., HAMMAR, M., KUMPULAINEN, E.,
 JASKIEWICZ, J., JASSEM, J., DOBACZEWSKA, D., FJOSNE, H. E., PERALTA, O., ARRIAGADA,
 R., HOLMQVIST, M. & MAENPAA, J. 2008. Increased risk of recurrence after hormone
 replacement therapy in breast cancer survivors. J Natl Cancer Inst, 100, 475-82.
- HOLOWATZ, L. A., HOUGHTON, B. L., WONG, B. J., WILKINS, B. W., HARDING, A. W., KENNEY, W. L.
 & MINSON, C. T. 2003. Nitric oxide and attenuated reflex cutaneous vasodilation in aged skin. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*, 284, H1662-7.
- HOLOWATZ, L. A. & KENNEY, W. L. 2010. Peripheral mechanisms of thermoregulatory control of skin blood flow in aged humans. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 109, 1538-1544.
- HOLOWATZ, L. A., THOMPSON, C. S. & KENNEY, W. L. 2006a. Acute ascorbate supplementation alone or combined with arginase inhibition augments reflex cutaneous vasodilation in aged human skin. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*, 291, H2965-70.
- HOLOWATZ, L. A., THOMPSON, C. S. & KENNEY, W. L. 2006b. L-Arginine supplementation or arginase inhibition augments reflex cutaneous vasodilatation in aged human skin. *J Physiol*, 574, 573-81.
- HOLOWATZ, L. A., THOMPSON, C. S., MINSON, C. T. & KENNEY, W. L. 2005. Mechanisms of acetylcholine-mediated vasodilatation in young and aged human skin. *J Physiol*, 563, 965-73.
- HOLOWATZ, L. A., THOMPSON-TORGERSON, C. & KENNEY, W. L. 2010. Aging and the control of human skin blood flow. *Front Biosci (Landmark Ed)*, 15, 718-39.
- HOLOWATZ, L. A., THOMPSON-TORGERSON, C. S. & KENNEY, W. L. 2007. Altered mechanisms of vasodilation in aged human skin. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev*, 35, 119-25.
- HOU, N., HONG, S., WANG, W., OLOPADE, O. I., DIGNAM, J. J. & HUO, D. 2013. Hormone replacement therapy and breast cancer: heterogeneous risks by race, weight, and breast density. J Natl Cancer Inst, 105, 1365-72.
- HOUGHTON, B. L., HOLOWATZ, L. A. & MINSON, C. T. 2005. Influence of progestin bioactivity on cutaneous vascular responses to passive heating. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 37, 45-51; discussion 52.
- HOUGHTON, B. L., MEENDERING, J. R., WONG, B. J. & MINSON, C. T. 2006. Nitric oxide and noradrenaline contribute to the temperature threshold of the axon reflex response to gradual local heating in human skin. *J Physiol*, 572, 811-20.
- HUANG, A., SUN, D., KOLLER, A. & KALEY, G. 2000. 17beta-estradiol restores endothelial nitric oxide release to shear stress in arterioles of male hypertensive rats. *Circulation*, 101, 94-100.
- HUBING, K. A., WINGO, J. E., BROTHERS, R. M., DEL COSO, J., LOW, D. A. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2010. Nitric oxide synthase inhibition attenuates cutaneous vasodilation during postmenopausal hot flash episodes. *Menopause*, **17**, 978-82.
- ICHINOSE, T. K., INOUE, Y., HIRATA, M., SHAMSUDDIN, A. K. M. & KONDO, N. 2009. Enhanced heat loss responses induced by short-term endurance training in exercising women. *Experimental Physiology*, 94, 90-102.
- ICHINOSE-KUWAHARA, T., INOUE, Y., ISEKI, Y., HARA, S., OGURA, Y. & KONDO, N. 2010. Sex differences in the effects of physical training on sweat gland responses during a graded exercise. *Exp Physiol*, 95, 1026-32.
- IDE, BOUSHEL, SØRENSEN, FERNANDES, CAI, POTT & SECHER 2000. Middle cerebral artery blood velocity during exercise with β -1 adrenergic and unilateral stellate ganglion blockade in humans. *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 170, 33-38.
- IGNARRO, L. J., HARBISON, R. G., WOOD, K. S. & KADOWITZ, P. J. 1986. Activation of purified soluble guanylate cyclase by endothelium-derived relaxing factor from intrapulmonary artery and vein: stimulation by acetylcholine, bradykinin and arachidonic acid. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*, 237, 893-900.

- IMAMURA, M., BIRO, S., KIHARA, T., YOSHIFUKU, S., TAKASAKI, K., OTSUJI, Y., MINAGOE, S., TOYAMA, Y. & TEI, C. 2001. Repeated thermal therapy improves impaired vascular endothelial function in patients with coronary risk factors. *J Am Coll Cardiol*, 38, 1083-8.
- IMHOLZ, B. P., PARATI, G., MANCIA, G. & WESSELING, K. H. 1992. Effects of graded vasoconstriction upon the measurement of finger arterial pressure. *J Hypertens*, 10, 979-84.
- IMHOLZ, B. P., SETTELS, J. J., VAN DER MEIRACKER, A. H., WESSELING, K. H. & WIELING, W. 1990. Non-invasive continuous finger blood pressure measurement during orthostatic stress compared to intra-arterial pressure. *Cardiovasc Res*, 24, 214-21.
- IMHOLZ, B. P., VAN MONTFRANS, G. A., SETTELS, J. J., VAN DER HOEVEN, G. M., KAREMAKER, J. M.
 & WIELING, W. 1988. Continuous non-invasive blood pressure monitoring: reliability of Finapres device during the Valsalva manoeuvre. *Cardiovasc Res*, 22, 390-7.
- IMHOLZ, B. P. M., WIELING, W., VAN MONTFRANS, G. A. & WESSELING, K. H. 1998. Fifteen years experience with finger arterial pressure monitoring:: assessment of the technology. *Cardiovascular Research*, 38, 605-616.
- INABA, Y., CHEN, J. A. & BERGMANN, S. R. 2010. Prediction of future cardiovascular outcomes by flow-mediated vasodilatation of brachial artery: a meta-analysis. *Int J Cardiovasc Imaging*, 26, 631-40.
- INOUE, Y., HAVENITH, G., KENNEY, W. L., LOOMIS, J. L. & BUSKIRK, E. R. 1999. Exercise- and methylcholine-induced sweating responses in older and younger men: effect of heat acclimation and aerobic fitness. *Int J Biometeorol*, 42, 210-6.
- INOUE, Y., SHIBASAKI, M., HIRATA, K. & ARAKI, T. 1998. Relationship between skin blood flow and sweating rate, and age related regional differences. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol*, 79, 17-23.
- INOUE, Y., TANAKA, Y., OMORI, K., KUWAHARA, T., OGURA, Y. & UEDA, H. 2005. Sex- and menstrual cycle-related differences in sweating and cutaneous blood flow in response to passive heat exposure. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 94, 323-332.
- ISAACS, A. J., DREW, S. V. & MCPHERSON, K. 2005. UK women doctors' use of hormone replacement therapy: 10-year follow up. *Climacteric*, 8, 154-61.
- ITO, H., KANNO, I., IBARAKI, M. & HATAZAWA, J. 2002. Effect of aging on cerebral vascular response to Paco2 changes in humans as measured by positron emission tomography. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab, 22, 997-1003.
- IVARSSON, T., SPETZ, A. C. & HAMMAR, M. 1998. Physical exercise and vasomotor symptoms in postmenopausal women. *Maturitas*, 29, 139-46.
- IVEY, F. M., RYAN, A. S., HAFER-MACKO, C. E. & MACKO, R. F. 2011. Improved cerebral vasomotor reactivity after exercise training in hemiparetic stroke survivors. *Stroke*, 42, 1994-2000.
- JOHNSON, J. 1996. *Cardiovascular adjustments to heat stress. In: Handbook of Physiology,* New York, Oxford University press.
- JOHNSON, J. M. & KELLOGG, D. L. 2010a. Local thermal control of the human cutaneous circulation. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 109, 1229-1238.
- JOHNSON, J. M. & KELLOGG, D. L., JR. 2010b. Thermoregulatory and thermal control in the human cutaneous circulation. *Front Biosci (Schol Ed)*, **2**, 825-53.
- JOHNSON, J. M., MINSON, C. T. & KELLOGG, D. L. 2014. Cutaneous Vasodilator and Vasoconstrictor Mechanisms in Temperature Regulation. *Comprehensive Physiology.* John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- JOHNSON, J. M., O'LEARY, D. S., TAYLOR, W. F. & KOSIBA, W. 1986. Effect of local warming on forearm reactive hyperaemia. *Clin Physiol*, 6, 337-46.
- JOSWIG, M., HACH-WUNDERLE, V., ZIEGLER, R. & NAWROTH, P. P. 1999. Postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy and the vascular wall: mechanisms of 17 beta-estradiol's effects on vascular biology. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes*, 107, 477-87.
- KAHN, R. 1904. Uber die erwarmung des carotidenblutes. Arch Anat Physiol, 81–134.
- KARACAN, S. 2010. Effects of long-term aerobic exercise on physical fitness and postmenopausal symptoms with menopausal rating scale. *Science & Sports*, 25, 39-46.

- KASTRUP, A., DICHGANS, J., NIEMEIER, M. & SCHABET, M. 1998. Changes of cerebrovascular CO2 reactivity during normal aging. *Stroke*, 29, 1311-4.
- KATZ-BEARNOT, S. 2010. Menopause, depression, and loss of sexual desire: a psychodynamic contribution. J Am Acad Psychoanal Dyn Psychiatry, 38, 99-116.
- KAWANO, H., MOTOYAMA, T., KUGIYAMA, K., HIRASHIMA, O., OHGUSHI, M., YOSHIMURA, M., OGAWA, H., OKUMURA, K. & YASUE, H. 1996. Menstrual cyclic variation of endotheliumdependent vasodilation of the brachial artery: possible role of estrogen and nitric oxide. *Proceedings of the Association of American Physicians*, 108, 473-80.
- KELLER, D. M., LOW, D. A., WINGO, J. E., BROTHERS, R. M., HASTINGS, J., DAVIS, S. L. & CRANDALL,
 C. G. 2009. Acute volume expansion preserves orthostatic tolerance during whole-body heat stress in humans. *The Journal of Physiology*, 587, 1131-1139.
- KELLOGG, D. L., JR. 2006. In vivo mechanisms of cutaneous vasodilation and vasoconstriction in humans during thermoregulatory challenges. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 100, 1709-18.
- KELLOGG, D. L., JR., JOHNSON, J. M., KENNEY, W. L., PERGOLA, P. E. & KOSIBA, W. A. 1993. Mechanisms of control of skin blood flow during prolonged exercise in humans. *Am J Physiol*, 265, H562-8.
- KELLOGG, D. L., JR., LIU, Y., KOSIBA, I. F. & O'DONNELL, D. 1999. Role of nitric oxide in the vascular effects of local warming of the skin in humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 86, 1185-90.
- KELLOGG, D. L., JR., LIU, Y., MCALLISTER, K., FRIEL, C. & PERGOLA, P. E. 2002. Bradykinin does not mediate cutaneous active vasodilation during heat stress in humans. J Appl Physiol (1985), 93, 1215-21.
- KELLOGG, D. L., JR., PERGOLA, P. E., PIEST, K. L., KOSIBA, W. A., CRANDALL, C. G., GROSSMANN, M.
 & JOHNSON, J. M. 1995. Cutaneous active vasodilation in humans is mediated by cholinergic nerve cotransmission. *Circ Res*, 77, 1222-8.
- KELLOGG, D. L., JR., ZHAO, J. L., WU, Y. & JOHNSON, J. M. 2011. Antagonism of soluble guanylyl cyclase attenuates cutaneous vasodilation during whole body heat stress and local warming in humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 110, 1406-13.
- KEMPTON, M. J., ETTINGER, U., SCHMECHTIG, A., WINTER, E. M., SMITH, L., MCMORRIS, T., WILKINSON, I. D., WILLIAMS, S. C. & SMITH, M. S. 2009. Effects of acute dehydration on brain morphology in healthy humans. *Hum Brain Mapp*, 30, 291-8.
- KENNEY, W. L. & ANDERSON, R. K. 1988. Responses of older and younger women to exercise in dry and humid heat without fluid replacement. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 20, 155-60.
- KIHARA, T., BIRO, S., IMAMURA, M., YOSHIFUKU, S., TAKASAKI, K., IKEDA, Y., OTUJI, Y., MINAGOE, S., TOYAMA, Y. & TEI, C. 2002. Repeated sauna treatment improves vascular endothelial and cardiac function in patients with chronic heart failure. *Journal of the American College* of Cardiology, 39, 754-759.
- KOJDA, G. & HARRISON, D. 1999. Interactions between NO and reactive oxygen species: pathophysiological importance in atherosclerosis, hypertension, diabetes and heart failure. *Cardiovasc Res*, 43, 562-71.
- KOLKA, M. A. & STEPHENSON, L. A. 1987. Cutaneous blood flow and local sweating after systemic atropine administration. *Pflugers Arch*, 410, 524-9.
- KOLKA, M. A. & STEPHENSON, L. A. 1989. Control of sweating during the human menstrual cycle. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol*, 58, 890-5.
- KOLKA, M. A., STEPHENSON, L. A., ROCK, P. B. & GONZALEZ, R. R. 1987. Local sweating and cutaneous blood flow during exercise in hypobaric environments. J Appl Physiol (1985), 62, 2224-9.
- KONDO, N., SHIBASAKI, M., AOKI, K., KOGA, S., INOUE, Y. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2001. Function of human eccrine sweat glands during dynamic exercise and passive heat stress. J Appl Physiol (1985), 90, 1877-81.
- KONDO, N., TAKANO, S., AOKI, K., SHIBASAKI, M., TOMINAGA, H. & INOUE, Y. 1998. Regional differences in the effect of exercise intensity on thermoregulatory sweating and cutaneous vasodilation. *Acta Physiol Scand*, 164, 71-8.

- KRAEMER, H. C., WILSON, G. T., FAIRBURN, C. G. & AGRAS, W. S. 2002. Mediators and moderators of treatment effects in randomized clinical trials. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*, 59, 877-83.
- KREJZA, J., MARIAK, Z., NOWACKA, A., MELHEM, E. R. & BABIKIAN, V. L. 2004. Influence of 17beta-estradiol on cerebrovascular impedance during menstrual cycle in women. *Journal of the Neurological Sciences*, 221, 61-67.
- KRETZSCHMAR, J., BABBITT, D. M., DIAZ, K. M., FEAIRHELLER, D. L., STURGEON, K. M., PERKINS, A. M., VEERABHADRAPPA, P., WILLIAMSON, S. T., LING, C., LEE, H., GRIMM, H., THAKKAR, S. R., CRABBE, D. L., KASHEM, M. A. & BROWN, M. D. 2014. A standardized exercise intervention differentially affects premenopausal and postmenopausal African-American women. *Menopause*, 21, 579-84.
- KRONENBERG, F. 1990. Hot Flashes: Epidemiology and Physiologya. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 592, 52-86.
- KRONENBERG, F. 1994. Hot flashes: phenomenology, quality of life, and search for treatment options. *Exp Gerontol*, 29, 319-36.
- KRONENBERG, F. 2010. Menopausal hot flashes: a review of physiology and biosociocultural perspective on methods of assessment. *J Nutr*, 140, 1380s-5s.
- KRONENBERG, F., COTE, L. J., LINKIE, D. M., DYRENFURTH, I. & DOWNEY, J. A. 1984. Menopausal hot flashes: thermoregulatory, cardiovascular, and circulating catecholamine and LH changes. *Maturitas*, 6, 31-43.
- KUBLI, S., WAEBER, B., DALLE-AVE, A. & FEIHL, F. 2000. Reproducibility of laser Doppler imaging of skin blood flow as a tool to assess endothelial function. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol*, 36, 640-8.
- KUWAHARA, T., INOUE, Y., ABE, M., SATO, Y. & KONDO, N. 2005a. Effects of menstrual cycle and physical training on heat loss responses during dynamic exercise at moderate intensity in a temperate environment. *American Journal of Physiology - Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 288, R1347-R1353.
- KUWAHARA, T., INOUE, Y., TANIGUCHI, M., OGURA, Y., UEDA, H. & KONDO, N. 2005b. Effects of physical training on heat loss responses of young women to passive heating in relation to menstrual cycle. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 94, 376-85.
- LALANDE, S., SAWICKI, C. P., BAKER, J. R. & SHOEMAKER, J. K. 2014. Effect of age on the hemodynamic and sympathetic responses at the onset of isometric handgrip exercise. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 116, 222-7.
- LARSEN, F. S., OLSEN, K. S., HANSEN, B. A., PAULSON, O. B. & KNUDSEN, G. M. 1994. Transcranial Doppler is valid for determination of the lower limit of cerebral blood flow autoregulation. *Stroke*, 25, 1985-8.
- LEE, K. & MACK, G. W. 2006. Role of nitric oxide in methacholine-induced sweating and vasodilation in human skin. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 100, 1355-60.
- LEONETTI, P., AUDAT, F., GIRARD, A., LAUDE, D., LEFRERE, F. & ELGHOZI, J. L. 2004. Stroke volume monitored by modeling flow from finger arterial pressure waves mirrors blood volume withdrawn by phlebotomy. *Clin Auton Res*, 14, 176-81.
- LEVINE, B. D., PAWELCZYK, J. A., ERTL, A. C., COX, J. F., ZUCKERMAN, J. H., DIEDRICH, A., BIAGGIONI, I., RAY, C. A., SMITH, M. L., IWASE, S., SAITO, M., SUGIYAMA, Y., MANO, T., ZHANG, R., IWASAKI, K., LANE, L. D., BUCKEY, J. C., COOKE, W. H., BAISCH, F. J., ROBERTSON, D., ECKBERG, D. L. & BLOMQVIST, C. G. 2002. Human muscle sympathetic neural and haemodynamic responses to tilt following spaceflight. *The Journal of Physiology*, 538, 331-340.
- LEWIS, N. C. S., MESSINGER, L., MONTELEONE, B. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2014. The effect of acute hypoxia on regional cerebral blood flow: effect of sympathetic nerve activity. *Journal of Applied Physiology*.
- LEWIS, T. & PICKERING, G. W. 1931. Vasodilation in the limbs in response to warming the body; with evidence for sympathetic vasodilator nerves in man. *Heart*, 16, 33-51.

- LIN, Q., LI, D., XU, X., ZOU, X. & FANG, L. 2007. Roles of TRPV1 and neuropeptidergic receptors in dorsal root reflex-mediated neurogenic inflammation induced by intradermal injection of capsaicin. *Mol Pain*, 3, 30.
- LINDEGAARD, K. F., LUNDAR, T., WIBERG, J., SJOBERG, D., AASLID, R. & NORNES, H. 1987. Variations in middle cerebral artery blood flow investigated with noninvasive transcranial blood velocity measurements. *Stroke*, **18**, 1025-30.
- LINDH-ASTRAND, L., NEDSTRAND, E., WYON, Y. & HAMMAR, M. 2004. Vasomotor symptoms and quality of life in previously sedentary postmenopausal women randomised to physical activity or estrogen therapy. *Maturitas*, 48, 97-105.
- LORENZO, S., HALLIWILL, J. R., SAWKA, M. N. & MINSON, C. T. 2010. Heat acclimation improves exercise performance. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 109, 1140-7.
- LORENZO, S. & MINSON, C. T. 2010. Heat acclimation improves cutaneous vascular function and sweating in trained cyclists. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 109, 1736-43.
- LOVE, A. H. & SHANKS, R. G. 1962. The relationship between the onset of sweating and vasodilatation in the forearm during body heating. *J Physiol*, 162, 121-8.
- LOW, D., HUBING, K., DEL COSO, J. & CRANDALL, C. 2010. Mechanisms of cutaneous vasodilation during the menopausal hot flash. *The Journal of The North American Menopause Society*, 18, 1-7.
- LOW, D. A., DAVIS, S. L., KELLER, D. M., SHIBASAKI, M. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2008a. Cutaneous and hemodynamic responses during hot flashes in symptomatic postmenopausal women. *Menopause*, 15, 290-5.
- LOW, D. A., WINGO, J. E., KELLER, D. M., DAVIS, S. L., CUI, J., ZHANG, R. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2009. Dynamic cerebral autoregulation during passive heat stress in humans. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 296, R1598-605.
- LOW, D. A., WINGO, J. E., KELLER, D. M., DAVIS, S. L., ZHANG, R. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2008b. Cerebrovascular responsiveness to steady-state changes in end-tidal CO2 during passive heat stress. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 104, 976-81.
- LUCAS, R. A., GANIO, M. S., PEARSON, J. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2013. Brain blood flow and cardiovascular responses to hot flashes in postmenopausal women. *Menopause*, 20, 299-304.
- LUCAS, S. J., TZENG, Y. C., GALVIN, S. D., THOMAS, K. N., OGOH, S. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2010. Influence of changes in blood pressure on cerebral perfusion and oxygenation. *Hypertension*, 55, 698-705.
- LUHESHI, G., GARDNER, J., RUSHFORTH, D., LOUDON, A. & ROTHWELL, N. 1999. Leptin actions on food intake and body temperature are mediated by IL-1. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 96, 7047-52.
- LUO, J., COCHRANE, B. B., WACTAWSKI-WENDE, J., HUNT, J. R., OCKENE, J. K. & MARGOLIS, K. L. 2013. Effects of menopausal hormone therapy on ductal carcinoma in situ of the breast. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*, 137, 915-25.
- LUOTO, R., MOILANEN, J., HEINONEN, R., MIKKOLA, T., RAITANEN, J., TOMAS, E., OJALA, K., MANSIKKAMAKI, K. & NYGARD, C. H. 2012. Effect of aerobic training on hot flushes and quality of life--a randomized controlled trial. *Ann Med*, 44, 616-26.
- MACINTYRE, B. A., BULLARD, R. W., BANERJEE, M. & ELIZONDO, R. 1968. Mechanism of enhancement of eccrine sweating by localized heating. *J Appl Physiol*, 25, 255-60.
- MACLENNAN, A. H., BROADBENT, J. L., LESTER, S. & MOORE, V. 2004. Oral oestrogen and combined oestrogen/progestogen therapy versus placebo for hot flushes. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*, Cd002978.
- MACLENNAN, A. H., MACLENNAN, A., WENZEL, S., CHAMBERS, H. M. & ECKERT, K. 1993. Continuous low-dose oestrogen and progestogen hormone replacement therapy: a randomised trial. *Med J Aust*, 159, 102-6.
- MAIORANA, A., O'DRISCOLL, G., TAYLOR, R. & GREEN, D. 2003. Exercise and the nitric oxide vasodilator system. *Sports Med*, 33, 1013-35.

- MANSIKKAMAKI, K., RAITANEN, J., NYGARD, C. H., HEINONEN, R., MIKKOLA, T., EIJATOMAS & LUOTO, R. 2012. Sleep quality and aerobic training among menopausal women--a randomized controlled trial. *Maturitas*, 72, 339-45.
- MANSON, J. E. 2014. Current recommendations: what is the clinician to do? *Fertil Steril*, 101, 916-21.
- MANSON, J. E., HSIA, J., JOHNSON, K. C., ROSSOUW, J. E., ASSAF, A. R., LASSER, N. L., TREVISAN,
 M., BLACK, H. R., HECKBERT, S. R., DETRANO, R., STRICKLAND, O. L., WONG, N. D.,
 CROUSE, J. R., STEIN, E. & CUSHMAN, M. 2003. Estrogen plus Progestin and the Risk of
 Coronary Heart Disease. New England Journal of Medicine, 349, 523-534.
- MARSDEN, K. R., HAYKOWSKY, M. J., SMIRL, J. D., JONES, H., NELSON, M. D., ALTAMIRANO-DIAZ, L. A., GELINAS, J. C., TZENG, Y. C., SMITH, K. J., WILLIE, C. K., BAILEY, D. M. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2012. Aging blunts hyperventilation-induced hypocapnia and reduction in cerebral blood flow velocity during maximal exercise. *Age (Dordr)*, 34, 725-35.
- MATSUKAWA, K., KOBAYASHI, T., NAKAMOTO, T., MURATA, J., KOMINE, H. & NOSO, M. 2004. Noninvasive evaluation of cardiac output during postural change and exercise in humans: comparison between the modelflow and pulse dye-densitometry. *Jpn J Physiol*, 54, 153-60.
- MATTEIS, M., TROISI, E., MONALDO, B. C., CALTAGIRONE, C. & SILVESTRINI, M. 1998. Age and sex differences in cerebral hemodynamics: a transcranial Doppler study. *Stroke*, 29, 963-7.
- MCKINLAY, S. M., BRAMBILLA, D. J. & POSNER, J. G. 1992. The normal menopause transition. *Maturitas*, 14, 103-15.
- MCNAGNY, S. E. 1999. Prescribing hormone replacement therapy for menopausal symptoms. *Ann Intern Med*, 131, 605-16.
- MILLER, W. C., WALLACE, J. P. & EGGERT, K. E. 1993. Predicting max HR and the HR-VO2 relationship for exercise prescription in obesity. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 25, 1077-81.
- MINSON, C. T., BERRY, L. T. & JOYNER, M. J. 2001. Nitric oxide and neurally mediated regulation of skin blood flow during local heating. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 91, 1619-26.
- MINSON, C. T., HOLOWATZ, L. A., WONG, B. J., KENNEY, W. L. & WILKINS, B. W. 2002. Decreased nitric oxide- and axon reflex-mediated cutaneous vasodilation with age during local heating. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 93, 1644-9.
- MINSON, C. T., WLADKOWSKI, S. L., CARDELL, A. F., PAWELCZYK, J. A. & KENNEY, W. L. 1998. Age alters the cardiovascular response to direct passive heating. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 84, 1323-32.
- MIRZAIINJMABADI, K., ANDERSON, D. & BARNES, M. 2006. The relationship between exercise, Body Mass Index and menopausal symptoms in midlife Australian women. *Int J Nurs Pract*, 12, 28-34.
- MITCHELL, D. & WYNDHAM, C. H. 1969. Comparison of weighting formulas for calculating mean skin temperature. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 26, 616-622.
- MITTELMAN-SMITH, M. A., WILLIAMS, H., KRAJEWSKI-HALL, S. J., MCMULLEN, N. T. & RANCE, N. E. 2012. Role for kisspeptin/neurokinin B/dynorphin (KNDy) neurons in cutaneous vasodilatation and the estrogen modulation of body temperature. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 109, 19846-51.
- MOILANEN, J. M., MIKKOLA, T. S., RAITANEN, J. A., HEINONEN, R. H., TOMAS, E. I., NYGARD, C. H.
 & LUOTO, R. M. 2012. Effect of aerobic training on menopausal symptoms--a randomized controlled trial. *Menopause*, 19, 691-6.
- MONTAIN, S. J., LATZKA, W. A. & SAWKA, M. N. 1995. Control of thermoregulatory sweating is altered by hydration level and exercise intensity. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 79, 1434-9.
- MOPPETT, I. K. & MAHAJAN, R. P. 2004. Transcranial Doppler ultrasonography in anaesthesia and intensive care. *Br J Anaesth*, 93, 710-24.
- MORAINE, J. J., LAMOTTE, M., BERRE, J., NISET, G., LEDUC, A. & NAEIJE, R. 1993. Relationship of middle cerebral artery blood flow velocity to intensity during dynamic exercise in normal subjects. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol*, 67, 35-8.

- MOREAU, K. L., HILDRETH, K. L., MEDITZ, A. L., DEANE, K. D. & KOHRT, W. M. 2012. Endothelial function is impaired across the stages of the menopause transition in healthy women. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 97, 4692-700.
- MOREAU, K. L., STAUFFER, B. L., KOHRT, W. M. & SEALS, D. R. 2013. Essential role of estrogen for improvements in vascular endothelial function with endurance exercise in postmenopausal women. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 98, 4507-15.
- MOTULSKY, H. J. & BROWN, R. E. 2006. Detecting outliers when fitting data with nonlinear regression a new method based on robust nonlinear regression and the false discovery rate. *BMC Bioinformatics*, 7, 123.
- MULLEY, G., MITCHELL, J. R. & TATTERSALL, R. B. 1977. Hot flushes after hypophysectomy. *Br Med J*, *2*, 1062.
- MURRELL, C., COTTER, J., THOMAS, K., LUCAS, S. E., WILLIAMS, M. A. & AINSLIE, P. 2013. Cerebral blood flow and cerebrovascular reactivity at rest and during sub-maximal exercise: Effect of age and 12-week exercise training. *AGE*, 35, 905-920.
- MUTLU, B., TIGEN, K., GUREL, E., OZBEN, B., KARAAHMET, T. & BASARAN, Y. 2011. The predictive value of flow-mediated dilation and carotid artery intima-media thickness for occult coronary artery disease. *Echocardiography*, 28, 1141-7.
- NADEL, E. R., BULLARD, R. W. & STOLWIJK, J. A. 1971. Importance of skin temperature in the regulation of sweating. *J Appl Physiol*, 31, 80-7.
- NATSUME, K., OGAWA, T., SUGENOYA, J., OHNISHI, N. & IMAI, K. 1992. Preferred ambient temperature for old and young men in summer and winter. *Int J Biometeorol,* 36, 1-4.
- NAYLOR, L. H., CARTER, H., FITZSIMONS, M. G., CABLE, N. T., THIJSSEN, D. H. & GREEN, D. J. 2011. Repeated increases in blood flow, independent of exercise, enhance conduit artery vasodilator function in humans. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*, 300, H664-9.
- NELSON, M. D., HAYKOWSKY, M. J., STICKLAND, M. K., ALTAMIRANO-DIAZ, L. A., WILLIE, C. K., SMITH, K. J., PETERSEN, S. R. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2011. Reductions in cerebral blood flow during passive heat stress in humans: partitioning the mechanisms. *The Journal of Physiology*, 589, 4053-4064.
- NGUYEN, M. H. & TOKURA, H. 2003. Sweating and tympanic temperature during warm water immersion compared between Vietnamese and Japanese living in Hanoi. *J Hum Ergol* (*Tokyo*), 32, 9-16.
- NICE 2009. Early and Locally advanced breat cancer, diagnosis and treatment. *In:* EXCELLENCE, N. I. F. H. A. C. (ed.). Manchester.
- NIELSEN, B., HALES, J. R., STRANGE, S., CHRISTENSEN, N. J., WARBERG, J. & SALTIN, B. 1993. Human circulatory and thermoregulatory adaptations with heat acclimation and exercise in a hot, dry environment. *J Physiol*, 460, 467-85.
- NIELSEN, B. & NIELSEN, M. 1965. On the regulation of sweat secretion in exercise. *Acta Physiol Scand*, 64, 314-22.
- NOVELLA, S., DANTAS, A. P., SEGARRA, G., MEDINA, P. & HERMENEGILDO, C. 2012. Vascular Aging in Women: is Estrogen the Fountain of Youth? *Front Physiol*, 3, 165.
- NYBERG, M., BLACKWELL, J. R., DAMSGAARD, R., JONES, A. M., HELLSTEN, Y. & MORTENSEN, S. P. 2012. Lifelong physical activity prevents an age-related reduction in arterial and skeletal muscle nitric oxide bioavailability in humans. *J Physiol*, 590, 5361-70.
- NYBERG, M., SEIDELIN, K., ANDERSEN, T. R., OVERBY, N. N., HELLSTEN, Y. & BANGSBO, J. 2014. Biomarkers of vascular function in premenopausal and recent postmenopausal women of similar age: effect of exercise training. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 306, R510-7.
- O'BRIEN, C., HOYT, R. W., BULLER, M. J., CASTELLANI, J. W. & YOUNG, A. J. 1998. Telemetry pill measurement of core temperature in humans during active heating and cooling. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 30, 468-72.
- OGAWA, T. 1970. Local effect of skin temperature on threshold concentration of sudorific agents. *J Appl Physiol*, 28, 18-22.

- OGAWA, T. & SUGENOYA, J. 1993. Pulsatile sweating and sympathetic sudomotor activity. Jpn J Physiol, 43, 275-89.
- OGOH, S. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2009. Cerebral blood flow during exercise: mechanisms of regulation. J Appl Physiol (1985), 107, 1370-80.
- OGOH, S., BROTHERS, R. M., BARNES, Q., EUBANK, W. L., HAWKINS, M. N., PURKAYASTHA, S., A, O. Y. & RAVEN, P. B. 2005. The effect of changes in cardiac output on middle cerebral artery mean blood velocity at rest and during exercise. *J Physiol*, 569, 697-704.
- OGOH, S., DALSGAARD, M. K., SECHER, N. H. & RAVEN, P. B. 2007. Dynamic blood pressure control and middle cerebral artery mean blood velocity variability at rest and during exercise in humans. *Acta Physiologica*, 191, 3-14.
- OHKURA, T., TESHIMA, Y., ISSE, K., MATSUDA, H., INOUE, T., SAKAI, Y., IWASAKI, N. & YAOI, Y. 1995. Estrogen Increases Cerebral and Cerebellar Blood Flows in Postmenopausal Women. *Menopause*, **2**, 13-18.
- OKAZAKI, K., KAMIJO, Y., TAKENO, Y., OKUMOTO, T., MASUKI, S. & NOSE, H. 2002. Effects of exercise training on thermoregulatory responses and blood volume in older men. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 93, 1630-7.
- OLESON, D. R. & JOHNSON, D. R. 1988. Regulation of human natural cytotoxicity by enkephalins and selective opiate agonists. *Brain Behav Immun*, 2, 171-86.
- ONEDA, B., CARDOSO, C. G., JR., FORJAZ, C. L., ARAUJO, T. G., BERNARDO, F. R., DE GUSMAO, J. L., PINTO, L. G., LABES, E., ABRAHAO, S. B., MION, D., JR., FONSECA, A. M. & TINUCCI, T. 2014. Effects of estrogen therapy and aerobic training on sympathetic activity and hemodynamics in healthy postmenopausal women: a double-blind randomized trial. *Menopause*, 21, 369-75.
- ONEDA, B., FORJAZ, C. L., BERNARDO, F. R., ARAUJO, T. G., GUSMAO, J. L., LABES, E., ABRAHAO, S. B., MION, D., JR., FONSECA, A. M. & TINUCCI, T. 2008. Low-dose estrogen therapy does not change postexercise hypotension, sympathetic nerve activity reduction, and vasodilation in healthy postmenopausal women. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*, 295, H1802-8.
- ONS. 2012. Census, population and household estimates for England and Wales [Online]. <u>http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/dcp171778_360047.pdf</u>: Office for National Statistics. [Accessed 20/06/2014 2014].
- ONS. 2014. Life expectancy at birth and at age 65 by local areas in the United Kingdom [Online]. http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/dcp171778 360047.pdf. [Accessed 3rd June 2014].
- OSSEWAARDE, M. E., BOTS, M. L., VERBEEK, A. L., PEETERS, P. H., VAN DER GRAAF, Y., GROBBEE, D. E. & VAN DER SCHOUW, Y. T. 2005. Age at menopause, cause-specific mortality and total life expectancy. *Epidemiology*, 16, 556-62.
- PALMER, R. M., REES, D. D., ASHTON, D. S. & MONCADA, S. 1988. L-arginine is the physiological precursor for the formation of nitric oxide in endothelium-dependent relaxation. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 153, 1251-6.
- PANDOLF, K. B. 1979. Effects of physical training and cardiorespiratory physical fitness on exercise-heat tolerance: recent observations. *Med Sci Sports*, 11, 60-5.
- PARKER, B. A., RIDOUT, S. J. & PROCTOR, D. N. 2006. Age and flow-mediated dilation: a comparison of dilatory responsiveness in the brachial and popliteal arteries. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*, 291, H3043-9.
- PATTERSON, M. J., STOCKS, J. M. & TAYLOR, N. A. 2004. Humid heat acclimation does not elicit a preferential sweat redistribution toward the limbs. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 286, R512-8.
- PAULSON, O. B., STRANDGAARD, S. & EDVINSSON, L. 1990. Cerebral autoregulation. *Cerebrovasc Brain Metab Rev*, 2, 161-92.
- PEEBLES, K., CELI, L., MCGRATTAN, K., MURRELL, C., THOMAS, K. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2007. Human cerebrovascular and ventilatory CO2 reactivity to end-tidal, arterial and internal jugular vein PCO2. *J Physiol*, 584, 347-57.

- PENAZ, J. 1973. Photoelectric measurement of blood pressure, volume and flow in the finger. Digest of the International Conference on Medicine and Biological Engineering, 104.
- PERNEGER, T. V. 1998. Whats wrong with Bonferroni adjustments? *British Medical Journal*, 316, 1236.
- PIERCE, G. L., ESKURZA, I., WALKER, A. E., FAY, T. N. & SEALS, D. R. 2011. Sex-specific effects of habitual aerobic exercise on brachial artery flow-mediated dilation in middle-aged and older adults. *Clin Sci (Lond)*, 120, 13-23.
- PIERZGA, J. M., FRYMOYER, A. & KENNEY, W. L. 2003. Delayed distribution of active vasodilation and altered vascular conductance in aged skin. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 94, 1045-53.
- POTT, F., RAY, C. A., OLESEN, H. L., IDE, K. & SECHER, N. H. 1997. Middle cerebral artery blood velocity, arterial diameter and muscle sympathetic nerve activity during post-exercise muscle ischaemia. *Acta Physiol Scand*, 160, 43-7.
- PUGH, C. J., CUTHBERTSON, D. J., SPRUNG, V. S., KEMP, G. J., RICHARDSON, P., UMPLEBY, A. M., GREEN, D. J., CABLE, N. T. & JONES, H. 2013. Exercise training improves cutaneous microvascular function in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 305, E50-8.
- RAMANATHAN, N. L. 1964. A new weighting system for mean surface temperature of the human body. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 19, 531-3.
- RANCE, N. E., DACKS, P. A., MITTELMAN-SMITH, M. A., ROMANOVSKY, A. A. & KRAJEWSKI-HALL, S. J. 2013. Modulation of body temperature and LH secretion by hypothalamic KNDy (kisspeptin, neurokinin B and dynorphin) neurons: a novel hypothesis on the mechanism of hot flushes. *Front Neuroendocrinol*, 34, 211-27.
- RANDALL, W. C. 1946. Sweat gland activity and changing patterns of sweat secretion on the skin surface. *Am J Physiol*, 147, 391-8.
- RANDALL, W. C. & KIMURA, K. K. 1955. The pharmacology of sweating. *Pharmacol Rev*, 7, 365-97.
- REED, S. D., GUTHRIE, K. A., NEWTON, K. M., ANDERSON, G. L., BOOTH-LAFORCE, C., CAAN, B., CARPENTER, J. S., COHEN, L. S., DUNN, A. L., ENSRUD, K. E., FREEMAN, E. W., HUNT, J. R., JOFFE, H., LARSON, J. C., LEARMAN, L. A., ROTHENBERG, R., SEGUIN, R. A., SHERMAN, K. J., STERNFELD, B. S. & LACROIX, A. Z. 2014. Menopausal quality of life: RCT of yoga, exercise, and omega-3 supplements. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*, 210, 244.e1-11.
- RETTBERG, J. R., YAO, J. & BRINTON, R. D. 2014. Estrogen: a master regulator of bioenergetic systems in the brain and body. *Front Neuroendocrinol*, 35, 8-30.
- REXRODE, K. M., MANSON, J. E., LEE, I. M., RIDKER, P. M., SLUSS, P. M., COOK, N. R. & BURING, J.
 E. 2003. Sex hormone levels and risk of cardiovascular events in postmenopausal women. *Circulation*, 108, 1688-93.
- RHYU, I. J., BYTHEWAY, J. A., KOHLER, S. J., LANGE, H., LEE, K. J., BOKLEWSKI, J., MCCORMICK, K., WILLIAMS, N. I., STANTON, G. B., GREENOUGH, W. T. & CAMERON, J. L. 2010. Effects of aerobic exercise training on cognitive function and cortical vascularity in monkeys. *Neuroscience*, 167, 1239-48.
- RODDIE, I. C. 2003. Sympathetic vasodilatation in human skin. J Physiol, 548, 336-7.
- ROGERS, S. M. & BAKER, M. A. 1997. Thermoregulation during exercise in women who are taking oral contraceptives. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol*, 75, 34-8.
- ROSSOUW, J., ANDERSON, G., PRENTICE, R., LACROIX, A., KOOPERBERG, C., STEFANICK, M., JACKSON, R., BERESFORD, S., HOWARD, B., JOHNSON, K., KOTCHEN, J. & OCKENE, J. 2002. Writing Group for the Women's Health Initiative: Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy postmenopausal women: Principal results from the womens health initiative randomized controlled trial. *JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association*, 288, 321-333.
- ROSSOUW, J. E., PRENTICE, R. L., MANSON, J. E., WU, L., BARAD, D., BARNABEI, V. M., KO, M., LACROIX, A. Z., MARGOLIS, K. L. & STEFANICK, M. L. 2007. Postmenopausal hormone therapy and risk of cardiovascular disease by age and years since menopause. *Jama*, 297, 1465-77.

- ROWELL, L. B. 1974a. Human cardiovascular adjustments to exercise and thermal stress. *Physiol Rev*, 54, 75-159.
- ROWELL, L. B. 1974b. Human cardiovascular adjustments to exercise and thermal stress. *Physiology Reviews*, 54, 75-159.
- SALTIN, B. & CALBET, J. A. 2006. Point: in health and in a normoxic environment, VO2 max is limited primarily by cardiac output and locomotor muscle blood flow. J Appl Physiol (1985), 100, 744-5.
- SARE, G. M., GRAY, L. J. & BATH, P. M. 2008. Association between hormone replacement therapy and subsequent arterial and venous vascular events: a meta-analysis. *European heart journal*, 29, 2031-41.
- SARREL, P. M. 1999. The differential effects of oestrogens and progestins on vascular tone. *Hum Reprod Update*, **5**, 205-9.
- SATO, K. & DOBSON, R. L. 1970. Regional and individual variations in the function of the human eccrine sweat gland. *J Invest Dermatol*, 54, 443-9.
- SATO, K. & SATO, F. 1983. Individual variations in structure and function of human eccrine sweat gland. *Am J Physiol*, 245, R203-8.
- SAUMET, J. L., DITTMAR, A. & LEFTHERIOTIS, G. 1986. Non-invasive measurement of skin blood flow: comparison between plethysmography, laser-Doppler flowmeter and heat thermal clearance method. *Int J Microcirc Clin Exp*, **5**, 73-83.
- SAWADA, M., ALKAYED, N. J., GOTO, S., CRAIN, B. J., TRAYSTMAN, R. J., SHAIVITZ, A., NELSON, R. J.
 & HURN, P. D. 2000. Estrogen receptor antagonist ICI182,780 exacerbates ischemic injury in female mouse. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab, 20, 112-8.
- SAWKA, M. N., CONVERTINO, V. A., EICHNER, E. R., SCHNIEDER, S. M. & YOUNG, A. J. 2000. Blood volume: importance and adaptations to exercise training, environmental stresses, and trauma/sickness. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 32, 332-48.
- SAWKA, M. N., GONZALEZ, R. R., YOUNG, A. J., DENNIS, R. C., VALERI, C. R. & PANDOLF, K. B. 1989. Control of thermoregulatory sweating during exercise in the heat. *American Journal of Physiology - Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 257, R311-R316.
- SCHEEL, P., RUGE, C., PETRUCH, U. R. & SCHONING, M. 2000. Color duplex measurement of cerebral blood flow volume in healthy adults. *Stroke*, 31, 147-50.
- SCHLADER, Z. J., SEIFERT, T., WILSON, T. E., BUNDGAARD-NIELSEN, M., SECHER, N. H. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2013. Acute volume expansion attenuates hyperthermia-induced reductions in cerebral perfusion during simulated hemorrhage. J Appl Physiol (1985), 114, 1730-5.
- SCHREIBER, S. J., GOTTSCHALK, S., WEIH, M., VILLRINGER, A. & VALDUEZA, J. M. 2000. Assessment of blood flow velocity and diameter of the middle cerebral artery during the acetazolamide provocation test by use of transcranial Doppler sonography and MR imaging. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol*, 21, 1207-11.
- SCHWINGL, P. J., HULKA, B. S. & HARLOW, S. D. 1994. Risk factors for menopausal hot flashes. *Obstet Gynecol*, 84, 29-34.
- SEALS, D. R., MOREAU, K. L., GATES, P. E. & ESKURZA, I. 2006. Modulatory influences on ageing of the vasculature in healthy humans. *Exp Gerontol*, 41, 501-7.
- SERRADOR, J. M., PICOT, P. A., RUTT, B. K., SHOEMAKER, J. K. & BONDAR, R. L. 2000. MRI measures of middle cerebral artery diameter in conscious humans during simulated orthostasis. *Stroke*, 31, 1672-8.
- SHANAFELT, T. D., BARTON, D. L., ADJEI, A. A. & LOPRINZI, C. L. 2002. Pathophysiology and treatment of hot flashes. *Mayo Clin Proc*, 77, 1207-18.
- SHAPIRO, Y., HUBBARD, R. W., KIMBROUGH, C. M. & PANDOLF, K. B. 1981. Physiological and hematologic responses to summer and winter dry-heat acclimation. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol, 50, 792-8.
- SHASTRY, S., DIETZ, N. M., HALLIWILL, J. R., REED, A. S. & JOYNER, M. J. 1998. Effects of nitric oxide synthase inhibition on cutaneous vasodilation during body heating in humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 85, 830-4.

- SHASTRY, S., MINSON, C. T., WILSON, S. A., DIETZ, N. M. & JOYNER, M. J. 2000. Effects of atropine and L-NAME on cutaneous blood flow during body heating in humans. *J Appl Physiol* (1985), 88, 467-72.
- SHECHTER, M., ISSACHAR, A., MARAI, I., KOREN-MORAG, N., FREINARK, D., SHAHAR, Y., SHECHTER, A. & FEINBERG, M. S. 2009. Long-term association of brachial artery flowmediated vasodilation and cardiovascular events in middle-aged subjects with no apparent heart disease. Int J Cardiol, 134, 52-8.
- SHI, X., ANDRESEN, J. M., POTTS, J. T., FORESMAN, B. H., STERN, S. A. & RAVEN, P. B. 1993. Aortic baroreflex control of heart rate during hypertensive stimuli: effect of fitness. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 74, 1555-62.
- SHIBASAKI, M., WILSON, T. E., BUNDGAARD-NIELSEN, M., SEIFERT, T., SECHER, N. H. & CRANDALL,
 C. G. 2011. Modelflow underestimates cardiac output in heat-stressed individuals. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 300, R486-91.
- SHIBASAKI, M., WILSON, T. E. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2006. Neural control and mechanisms of eccrine sweating during heat stress and exercise. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 100, 1692-701.
- SHIDO, O., SUGIMOTO, N., TANABE, M. & SAKURADA, S. 1999. Core temperature and sweating onset in humans acclimated to heat given at a fixed daily time. *American Journal of Physiology Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology,* 276, R1095-R1101.
- SILKE, B., SPIERS, J. P., BOYD, S., GRAHAM, E., MCPARLAND, G. & SCOTT, M. E. 1994. Evaluation of non-invasive blood pressure measurement by the Finapres method at rest and during dynamic exercise in subjects with cardiovascular insufficiency. *Clin Auton Res*, 4, 49-56.
- SIMMONS, G. H., WONG, B. J., HOLOWATZ, L. A. & KENNEY, W. L. 2011. Changes in the control of skin blood flow with exercise training: where do cutaneous vascular adaptations fit in? *Exp Physiol*, 96, 822-8.
- SLOAN, J. A., LOPRINZI, C. L., NOVOTNY, P. J., BARTON, D. L., LAVASSEUR, B. I. & WINDSCHITL, H. 2001. Methodologic lessons learned from hot flash studies. *J Clin Oncol*, **19**, **4**280-90.
- SMITH, A. D., CRABTREE, D. R., BILZON, J. L. & WALSH, N. P. 2010. The validity of wireless iButtons and thermistors for human skin temperature measurement. *Physiology Measures*, 31, 95-114.
- SMITH, B. A., CLAYTON, E. W. & ROBERTSON, D. 2011. Experimental arrest of cerebral blood flow in human subjects: the red wing studies revisited. *Perspect Biol Med*, 54, 121-31.
- SMITH, C. J., ALEXANDER, L. M. & KENNEY, W. L. 2013a. Nonuniform, age-related decrements in regional sweating and skin blood flow. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol, 305, R877-85.
- SMITH, C. J., KENNEY, W. L. & ALEXANDER, L. M. 2013b. Regional relation between skin blood flow and sweating to passive heating and local administration of acetylcholine in young, healthy humans. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 304, R566-73.
- SPARLING, P. B., SNOW, T. K. & MILLARD-STAFFORD, M. L. 1993. Monitoring core temperature during exercise: ingestible sensor vs. rectal thermistor. *Aviat Space Environ Med*, 64, 760-3.
- SPILK, S., HERR, M. D., SINOWAY, L. I. & LEUENBERGER, U. A. 2013. Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor contributes to hypoxia-induced skeletal muscle vasodilation in humans. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol, 305, H1639-45.
- SPRECA, A., SIMONETTI, S. & RAMBOTTI, M. G. 2000. Atrial natriuretic peptide and guanylinactivated guanylate cyclase isoforms in human sweat glands. *Histochem J*, 32, 725-31.
- SPRUNG, V. S., CUTHBERTSON, D. J., PUGH, C. J., DAOUSI, C., ATKINSON, G., AZIZ, N. F., KEMP, G. J., GREEN, D. J., CABLE, N. T. & JONES, H. 2013. Nitric oxide-mediated cutaneous microvascular function is impaired in polycystic ovary sydrome but can be improved by exercise training. J Physiol, 591, 1475-87.
- STACHENFELD, N. S., SILVA, C. & KEEFE, D. L. 2000. Estrogen modifies the temperature effects of progesterone. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 88, 1643-9.
- STANHEWICZ, A. E., BRUNING, R. S., SMITH, C. J., KENNEY, W. L. & HOLOWATZ, L. A. 2012. Local tetrahydrobiopterin administration augments reflex cutaneous vasodilation through nitric oxide-dependent mechanisms in aged human skin. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 112, 791-7.
- STEARNS, V., ULLMER, L., LOPEZ, J. F., SMITH, Y., ISAACS, C. & HAYES, D. 2002. Hot flushes. *Lancet*, 360, 1851-61.
- STEPHENSON, L. A. & KOLKA, M. A. 1985. Menstrual cycle phase and time of day alter reference signal controlling arm blood flow and sweating. *Am J Physiol*, 249, R186-91.
- STEPHENSON, L. A. & KOLKA, M. A. 1993. Thermoregulation in women. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev*, 21, 231-62.
- STEPHENSON, L. A. & KOLKA, M. A. 1999. Esophageal temperature threshold for sweating decreases before ovulation in premenopausal women. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 86, 22-8.
- STERNFELD, B. & DUGAN, S. 2011. Physical activity and health during the menopausal transition. *Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am*, 38, 537-66.
- STERNFELD, B., GUTHRIE, K. A., ENSRUD, K. E., LACROIX, A. Z., LARSON, J. C., DUNN, A. L.,
 ANDERSON, G. L., SEGUIN, R. A., CARPENTER, J. S., NEWTON, K. M., REED, S. D., FREEMAN,
 E. W., COHEN, L. S., JOFFE, H., ROBERTS, M. & CAAN, B. J. 2014. Efficacy of exercise for
 menopausal symptoms: a randomized controlled trial. *Menopause*, 21, 330-8.
- STERNFELD, B., QUESENBERRY, C. P., JR. & HUSSON, G. 1999. Habitual physical activity and menopausal symptoms: a case-control study. *J Womens Health*, 8, 115-23.
- STOLWIJK, J. A. & HARDY, J. D. 1966. Partitional calorimetric studies of responses of man to thermal transients. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 21, 967-77.
- STOQUART-ELSANKARI, S., BALEDENT, O., GONDRY-JOUET, C., MAKKI, M., GODEFROY, O. & MEYER, M. E. 2007. Aging effects on cerebral blood and cerebrospinal fluid flows. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab*, 27, 1563-72.
- STRATTON, J. R., LEVY, W. C., CERQUEIRA, M. D., SCHWARTZ, R. S. & ABRASS, I. B. 1994. Cardiovascular responses to exercise. Effects of aging and exercise training in healthy men. *Circulation*, 89, 1648-55.
- SUGAWARA, J., TANABE, T., MIYACHI, M., YAMAMOTO, K., TAKAHASHI, K., IEMITSU, M., OTSUKI, T., HOMMA, S., MAEDA, S., AJISAKA, R. & MATSUDA, M. 2003. Non-invasive assessment of cardiac output during exercise in healthy young humans: comparison between Modelflow method and Doppler echocardiography method. *Acta Physiol Scand*, 179, 361-6.
- SWAIN, R. A., HARRIS, A. B., WIENER, E. C., DUTKA, M. V., MORRIS, H. D., THEIEN, B. E., KONDA, S., ENGBERG, K., LAUTERBUR, P. C. & GREENOUGH, W. T. 2003. Prolonged exercise induces angiogenesis and increases cerebral blood volume in primary motor cortex of the rat. *Neuroscience*, 117, 1037-46.
- TAGUCHI, M., ALFER, J., CHWALISZ, K., BEIER, H. M. & CLASSEN-LINKE, I. 2000. Endothelial nitric oxide synthase is differently expressed in human endometrial vessels during the menstrual cycle. *Mol Hum Reprod*, *6*, 185-90.
- TAINIO, H., VAALASTI, A. & RECHARDT, L. 1987. The distribution of substance P-, CGRP-, galaninand ANP-like immunoreactive nerves in human sweat glands. *Histochem J*, 19, 375-80.
- TAKENO, Y., KAMIJO, Y.-I. & NOSE, H. 2001. Thermoregulatory and aerobic changes after endurance training in a hypobaric hypoxic and warm environment. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 91, 1520-1528.
- TAM, E., AZABJI KENFACK, M., CAUTERO, M., LADOR, F., ANTONUTTO, G., DI PRAMPERO, P. E., FERRETTI, G. & CAPELLI, C. 2004. Correction of cardiac output obtained by Modelflow from finger pulse pressure profiles with a respiratory method in humans. *Clin Sci (Lond)*, 106, 371-6.
- TAN, C. O. & TAYLOR, J. A. 2014. Integrative physiological and computational approaches to understand autonomic control of cerebral autoregulation. *Exp Physiol*, 99, 3-15.
- TANKERSLEY, C. G., NICHOLAS, W. C., DEAVER, D. R., MIKITA, D. & KENNEY, W. L. 1992. Estrogen replacement in middle-aged women: thermoregulatory responses to exercise in the heat. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 73, 1238-1245.

- TATARYN, I. V., MELDRUM, D. R., LU, K. H., FRUMAR, A. M. & JUDD, H. L. 1979. LH, FSH and skin temperaure during the menopausal hot flash. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 49, 152-4.
- TAYLOR, W. F. & BISHOP, V. S. 1993. A role for nitric oxide in active thermoregulatory vasodilation. *Am J Physiol*, 264, H1355-9.
- TER LAAN, M., VAN DIJK, J. M., ELTING, J. W., STAAL, M. J. & ABSALOM, A. R. 2013. Sympathetic regulation of cerebral blood flow in humans: a review. *Br J Anaesth*, 111, 361-7.
- TEW, G. A., GEORGE, K. P., CABLE, N. T. & HODGES, G. J. 2012a. Endurance exercise training enhances cutaneous microvascular reactivity in post-menopausal women. *Microvasc Res*, 83, 223-8.
- TEW, G. A., SAXTON, J. M. & HODGES, G. J. 2012b. Exercise training and the control of skin blood flow in older adults. *J Nutr Health Aging*, 16, 237-41.
- THIJSSEN, D. H., BLACK, M. A., PYKE, K. E., PADILLA, J., ATKINSON, G., HARRIS, R. A., PARKER, B., WIDLANSKY, M. E., TSCHAKOVSKY, M. E. & GREEN, D. J. 2011. Assessment of flowmediated dilation in humans: a methodological and physiological guideline. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*, 300, H2-12.
- THIJSSEN, D. H., DAWSON, E. A., BLACK, M. A., HOPMAN, M. T., CABLE, N. T. & GREEN, D. J. 2009. Brachial artery blood flow responses to different modalities of lower limb exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 41, 1072-9.
- THIJSSEN, D. H., MAIORANA, A. J., O'DRISCOLL, G., CABLE, N. T., HOPMAN, M. T. & GREEN, D. J. 2010. Impact of inactivity and exercise on the vasculature in humans. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 108, 845-75.
- THOMAS, C. M., PIERZGA, J. M. & KENNEY, W. L. 1999. Aerobic training and cutaneous vasodilation in young and older men. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 86, 1676-86.
- THURSTON, R. C., CHANG, Y., MANSCUSO, P. & MATTHEWS, K. 2013. Adipokines, adiposity, and vasomotor symptoms during the menopause transition: findings from the study of Women's Health Across the Nation. *Fertility and Sterility*, 100, 15-28.
- THURSTON, R. C., SOWERS, M. R., CHANG, Y., STERNFELD, B., GOLD, E. B., JOHNSTON, J. M. & MATTHEWS, K. A. 2008a. Adiposity and reporting of vasomotor symptoms among midlife women: the study of women's health across the nation. *Am J Epidemiol*, 167, 78-85.
- THURSTON, R. C., SUTTON-TYRRELL, K., EVERSON-ROSE, S. A., HESS, R. & MATTHEWS, K. A. 2008b. Hot flashes and subclinical cardiovascular disease: findings from the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation Heart Study. *Circulation*, 118, 1234-40.
- TINKEN, T. M., THIJSSEN, D. H., BLACK, M. A., CABLE, N. T. & GREEN, D. J. 2008. Time course of change in vasodilator function and capacity in response to exercise training in humans. *J Physiol*, 586, 5003-12.
- TINKEN, T. M., THIJSSEN, D. H., HOPKINS, N., DAWSON, E. A., CABLE, N. T. & GREEN, D. J. 2010. Shear stress mediates endothelial adaptations to exercise training in humans. *Hypertension*, 55, 312-8.
- TORRES, N. E., ZOLLMAN, P. J. & LOW, P. A. 1991. Characterization of muscarinic receptor subtype of rat eccrine sweat gland by autoradiography. *Brain Res*, 550, 129-32.
- TOSTES, R. C., NIGRO, D., FORTES, Z. B. & CARVALHO, M. H. 2003. Effects of estrogen on the vascular system. *Braz J Med Biol Res*, 36, 1143-58.
- TOWNSEND, J. & NANCHAHAL, K. 2005. Hormone replacement therapy: limited response in the UK to the new evidence. *Br J Gen Pract*, 55, 555.
- TSUDA, Y. & HARTMANN, A. 1989. Changes in hyperfrontality of cerebral blood flow and carbon dioxide reactivity with age. *Stroke*, 20, 1667-73.
- TWOROGER, S. S., MISSMER, S. A., BARBIERI, R. L., WILLETT, W. C., COLDITZ, G. A. & HANKINSON,
 S. E. 2005. Plasma sex hormone concentrations and subsequent risk of breast cancer among women using postmenopausal hormones. J Natl Cancer Inst, 97, 595-602.
- TZENG, Y. C., AINSLIE, P. N., COOKE, W. H., PEEBLES, K. C., WILLIE, C. K., MACRAE, B. A., SMIRL, J. D., HORSMAN, H. M. & RICKARDS, C. A. 2012. Assessment of cerebral autoregulation: the quandary of quantification. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol, 303, H658-71.

- UTIAN, W. H., LEDERMAN, S. A., WILLIAMS, B. M., VEGA, R. Y., KOLTUN, W. D. & LEONARD, T. W. 2004. Relief of hot flushes with new plant-derived 10-component synthetic conjugated estrogens. *Obstet Gynecol*, 103, 245-53.
- VAN BEEK, A. H., CLAASSEN, J. A., RIKKERT, M. G. & JANSEN, R. W. 2008. Cerebral autoregulation: an overview of current concepts and methodology with special focus on the elderly. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab, 28, 1071-85.
- VAN DER SCHOUW, Y. T., VAN DER GRAAF, Y., STEYERBERG, E. W., EIJKEMANS, J. C. & BANGA, J. D. 1996. Age at menopause as a risk factor for cardiovascular mortality. *Lancet*, 347, 714-8.
- VAN DIJK, N., DE BRUIN, I. G., GISOLF, J., DE BRUIN-BON, H. A., LINZER, M., VAN LIESHOUT, J. J. & WIELING, W. 2005. Hemodynamic effects of leg crossing and skeletal muscle tensing during free standing in patients with vasovagal syncope. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 98, 584-90.
- VAN GASTEL, P., VAN DER ZANDEN, M., TELTING, D., FILIUS, M., BANCSI, L. & DE BOER, H. 2012. Luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone receptor antagonist may reduce postmenopausal flushing. *Menopause*, 19, 178-85.
- VAN LIESHOUT, J. J., WIELING, W., KAREMAKER, J. M. & SECHER, N. H. 2003. Syncope, cerebral perfusion, and oxygenation. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*, 94, 833-48.
- VAN MARKEN LICHTENBELT, W. D., DAANEN, H. A., WOUTERS, L., FRONCZEK, R., RAYMANN, R. J., SEVERENS, N. M. & VAN SOMEREN, E. J. 2006. Evaluation of wireless determination of skin temperature using iButtons. *Physiol Behav*, 88, 489-97.
- VAN POPPEL, M. N. & BROWN, W. J. 2008. "It's my hormones, doctor"--does physical activity help with menopausal symptoms? *Menopause*, 15, 78-85.
- VANBEAUMONT, W. & BULLARD, R. W. 1965. SWEATING: DIRECT INFLUENCE OF SKIN TEMPERATURE. *Science*, 147, 1465-7.
- VIETH, E. 1989. Fitting piecewise linear regression functions to biological responses. *J Appl Physiol* (1985), 67, 390-6.
- VIRDIS, A., GHIADONI, L., PINTO, S., LOMBARDO, M., PETRAGLIA, F., GENNAZZANI, A., BURALLI, S., TADDEI, S. & SALVETTI, A. 2000. Mechanisms responsible for endothelial dysfunction associated with acute estrogen deprivation in normotensive women. *Circulation*, 101, 2258-63.
- VITA, J. A. & KEANEY, J. F., JR. 2002. Endothelial function: a barometer for cardiovascular risk? *Circulation*, 106, 640-2.
- VRIENS, J., APPENDINO, G. & NILIUS, B. 2009. Pharmacology of vanilloid transient receptor potential cation channels. *Mol Pharmacol*, **75**, **1262**-79.
- WATSON, J., WISE, L. & GREEN, J. 2007. Prescribing of hormone therapy for menopause, tibolone, and bisphosphonates in women in the UK between 1991 and 2005. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol*, 63, 843-9.
- WEINBERG, M. E., MANSON, J. E., BURING, J. E., COOK, N. R., SEELY, E. W., RIDKER, P. M. & REXRODE, K. M. 2006. Low sex hormone-binding globulin is associated with the metabolic syndrome in postmenopausal women. *Metabolism*, 55, 1473-80.
- WELCH, G., FOOTE, K. M., HANSEN, C. & MACK, G. W. 2009. Nonselective NOS inhibition blunts the sweat response to exercise in a warm environment. *J Appl Physiol (1985),* 106, 796-803.
- WESSELING, K. H., DEWIT, B., VAN DER HOEVEN, G. M. A., VAN GOUDOEVER, J. & SETTELS, J. J. 1995. Physiocal, calibrating finger vascular physiology for Finapres. *Homeostasis*, 67-82.
- WESSELING, K. H., JANSEN, J. R., SETTELS, J. J. & SCHREUDER, J. J. 1993. Computation of aortic flow from pressure in humans using a nonlinear, three-element model. J Appl Physiol (1985), 74, 2566-73.
- WESTERHOF, N., ELZINGA, G. & SIPKEMA, P. 1971. An artificial arterial system for pumping hearts. *J Appl Physiol*, 31, 776-81.
- WESTON, C. F., O'HARE, J. P., EVANS, J. M. & CORRALL, R. J. 1987. Haemodynamic changes in man during immersion in water at different temperatures. *Clin Sci (Lond)*, 73, 613-6.
- WHO 1996. *Research on the menopause in the 1990's,* Geneva, Switzerland, World Health Organisation.

- WIDLANSKY, M. E., GOKCE, N., KEANEY, J. F., JR. & VITA, J. A. 2003. The clinical implications of endothelial dysfunction. *J Am Coll Cardiol*, 42, 1149-60.
- WILBUR, J., MILLER, A. M., MCDEVITT, J., WANG, E. & MILLER, J. 2005. Menopausal status, moderate-intensity walking, and symptoms in midlife women. *Res Theory Nurs Pract*, 19, 163-80.
- WILK, G., OSMENDA, G., MATUSIK, P., NOWAKOWSKI, D., JASIEWICZ-HONKISZ, B., IGNACAK, A., CZESNIKIEWICZ-GUZIK, M. & GUZIK, T. J. 2013. Endothelial function assessment in atherosclerosis: comparison of brachial artery flowmediated vasodilation and peripheral arterial tonometry. *Pol Arch Med Wewn*, 123, 443-52.
- WILLEKES, C., HOOGLAND, H. J., KEIZER, H. A., HOEKS, A. P. & RENEMAN, R. S. 1997. Female sex hormones do not influence arterial wall properties during the normal menstrual cycle. *Clin Sci (Lond)*, 92, 487-91.
- WILLIAMS, M. R., WESTERMAN, R. A., KINGWELL, B. A., PAIGE, J., BLOMBERY, P. A., SUDHIR, K. & KOMESAROFF, P. A. 2001. Variations in endothelial function and arterial compliance during the menstrual cycle. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 86, 5389-95.
- WILLIE, C. K., AINSLIE, P. N., TAYLOR, C. E., EVES, N. D. & TZENG, Y. C. 2013. Maintained cerebrovascular function during post-exercise hypotension. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 113, 1597-604.
- WILLIE, C. K., COLINO, F. L., BAILEY, D. M., TZENG, Y. C., BINSTED, G., JONES, L. W., HAYKOWSKY, M. J., BELLAPART, J., OGOH, S., SMITH, K. J., SMIRL, J. D., DAY, T. A., LUCAS, S. J., ELLER, L. K. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2011. Utility of transcranial Doppler ultrasound for the integrative assessment of cerebrovascular function. *J Neurosci Methods*, 196, 221-37.
- WILLIE, C. K., MACLEOD, D. B., SHAW, A. D., SMITH, K. J., TZENG, Y. C., EVES, N. D., IKEDA, K., GRAHAM, J., LEWIS, N. C., DAY, T. A. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2012. Regional brain blood flow in man during acute changes in arterial blood gases. J Physiol, 590, 3261-75.
- WILLIE, C. K., TZENG, Y. C., FISHER, J. A. & AINSLIE, P. N. 2014. Integrative regulation of human brain blood flow. *The Journal of Physiology*, 592, 841-859.
- WILSON, T. E., CUI, J., ZHANG, R. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2006. Heat stress reduces cerebral blood velocity and markedly impairs orthostatic tolerance in humans. *American Journal of Physiology Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology*, 291, R1443-R1448.
- WINGO, J. E., LOW, D. A., KELLER, D. M., BROTHERS, R. M., SHIBASAKI, M. & CRANDALL, C. G. 2010. Skin blood flow and local temperature independently modify sweat rate during passive heat stress in humans. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 109, 1301-1306.
- WINGO, J. E., LOW, D. A., KELLER, D. M., DAVIS, S. L., KOWALSKE, K. J., PURDUE, G. F., HUNT, J. L.
 & CRANDALL, C. G. 2008. Heat acclimation of an adult female with a large surface area of grafted skin. J Burn Care Res, 29, 848-51.
- WONG, B. J. & FIEGER, S. M. 2010. Transient receptor potential vanilloid type-1 (TRPV-1) channels contribute to cutaneous thermal hyperaemia in humans. *J Physiol*, 588, 4317-26.
- WOODMAN, R. J., PLAYFORD, D. A., WATTS, G. F., CHEETHAM, C., REED, C., TAYLOR, R. R., PUDDEY, I. B., BEILIN, L. J., BURKE, V., MORI, T. A. & GREEN, D. 2001. Improved analysis of brachial artery ultrasound using a novel edge-detection software system. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 91, 929-937.
- YAMASHITA, Y., OGAWA, T., OHNISHI, N., IMAMURA, R. & SUGENOYA, J. 1987. Local effect of vasoactive intestinal polypeptide on human sweat-gland function. *Jpn J Physiol*, 37, 929-36.
- YAMAZAKI, F. & HAMASAKI, K. 2003. Heat acclimation increases skin vasodilation and sweating but not cardiac baroreflex responses in heat-stressed humans. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 95, 1567-1574.
- YANG, N. N., VENUGOPALAN, M., HARDIKAR, S. & GLASEBROOK, A. 1996. Identification of an estrogen response element activated by metabolites of 17beta-estradiol and raloxifene. *Science*, 273, 1222-5.

- YEBOAH, J., CROUSE, J. R., HSU, F. C., BURKE, G. L. & HERRINGTON, D. M. 2007. Brachial flowmediated dilation predicts incident cardiovascular events in older adults: the Cardiovascular Health Study. *Circulation*, 115, 2390-7.
- YOO, K. M., SHIN, H. K., CHANG, H. M. & CAPLAN, L. R. 1998. Middle cerebral artery occlusive disease: the New England Medical Center Stroke Registry. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis, 7, 344-51.
- ZANCHETTI, A., FACCHETTI, R., CESANA, G. C., MODENA, M. G., PIRRELLI, A. & SEGA, R. 2005. Menopause-related blood pressure increase and its relationship to age and body mass index: the SIMONA epidemiological study. *J Hypertens*, 23, 2269-76.
- ZAYDUN, G., TOMIYAMA, H., HASHIMOTO, H., ARAI, T., KOJI, Y., YAMBE, M., MOTOBE, K., HORI, S. & YAMASHINA, A. 2006. Menopause is an independent factor augmenting the age-related increase in arterial stiffness in the early postmenopausal phase. *Atherosclerosis*, 184, 137-42.

CHAPTER 9: APPENDECES

7-DAY HOT FLUSH QUESTIONNAIRE

Name.....

Date started...... Date completed..... Hot flush categories are described overleaf. Where possible, please note how long each hot flush lasts.

	DAY 1	DAY 2	DAY 3	DAY 4	DAY 5	DAY 6	DAY 7
Number of hot flushes (mild, moderate, severe or very severe)	<u>Mild:</u> <u>Moderate:</u> <u>Severe:</u> <u>Very</u> <u>Severe:</u>						
Total number of hot flushes todav*	flushes						

*one day should be considered as a 24h period (i.e. 7am to 7am)

Please also note any of the following symptoms:

		NE6	/				
	NO	YES		NO	YES		
Appetite loss	•••••		Constipation				
Sleeplessness			Trouble Sleeping				
Nausea			Nervousness				
Dizziness			Mood Changes				
Tiredness							
Dry mouth							
Abnormal sweating							
Other		If YES, please describe					

FEMALE HOT FLUSH DEFINITIONS

Please refer to these examples of hot flushes that have been given by post-menopausal females in previous studies when describing their hot flush severity. One or more of these descriptions may help to categorise your hot flush as mild, moderate, severe, or very severe.

MILD:

Physical symptoms: Warmth, felt uncomfortable, red face.

Emotional symptoms: Not expected.

Action needed: Usually no action taken

MODERATE:

<u>Physical symptoms</u>: Head, neck, ears, or whole body felt warm; tense, tight muscles; clammy (wet skin); a change in heart rate or rhythm (heart speeds up or changes beat); some sweating; dry mouth.

<u>Emotional symptoms</u>: Felt irritated, felt agitated (restless), felt as though energy had been drained out, felt embarrassed when having a hot flush in front of others, felt tired, felt annoyed.

<u>Action needed</u>: Needed to use a fan, awakened sometimes at night, needed to uncover, took off layers of clothing, drank water, opened the windows even when cold outside, and wore lighter clothing.

SEVERE:

<u>Physical symptoms</u>: Warmth, sometimes described as a raging furnace or burning up; a change in heart rate or rhythm (heart speeds up or changes beat); felt faint; headache; severe sweating; weakness; a prickling, stinging sensation over skin; chest heaviness. <u>Emotional symptoms</u>: Embarrassment, anxiety, feelings of having a panic attack. <u>Action needed</u>: Needed to stop what was being done at the time, usually awakened at night and removed the covers; needed to remove clothes; opened windows; kept the house a cooler temperature, frequently used fans.

VERY SEVERE:

<u>Physical symptoms</u>: Boiling heat, rolling sweat, difficulty breathing, felt faint, dizzy, feet and/or legs cramping, a change in the heart rate or rhythm (heart speeds up or changes beat), felt slightly sick to stomach.

<u>Emotional symptoms</u>: Felt distressed, had the urge to escape, had difficulty functioning. <u>Action needed</u>: Awakened frequently at night, needed to change sheets and pyjamas, need to take a cold shower, cold compress on skin.